AGREEMENT 12

between

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

and

UNIFOR LOCAL 100

governing

RATES OF PAY

and

RULES OF SERVICE

For Shopcraft employees in Motive Power and Car Departments

Effective January 1, 2025 except as otherwise indicated herein

(Version française disponible sur demande)

CN EMPLOYEE AND FAMILY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The CN Employee and Family Assistance Program Information will not form part of any Collective Agreement and will not be considered as an Ancillary document to Agreement 12

Help is just phone call away at any time of the day or night from anywhere in Canada. All services can be accessed by calling a 24-hour a day toll-free number which will connect the caller to a Care Access Center.

EFAP toll free Canada-wide 1-800-268-5211 (English or French)
Hearing Impaired 1-800-363-6270 (TDD - English)
Hearing Impaired 1-800-263-8035 (TDD - French)

For online access from your personal mobile phone, download the "One App" (App store or Google Play) OR from a personal desktop, CN desktop, or CN mobile phone, go to https://cnrail.lifeworks.com/ or https://one.telushealth.com. Then, follow these three easy steps:

- 1. Click "Sign Up"
- 2. Enter your invitation code: CNR-YourEmployeePIN (ex: CNR-123456)
- 3. Create personal credentials (email and password) for all your future logins thereafter

For any technical issues with the TELUS Health One platform, contact efapadmin@cn.ca

Confidentiality is the cornerstone of EFAP. For this reason, we have put in place a Confidentiality Covenant, ensuring no information is shared with Supervisors, Unions, family members or anyone else unless you agree – in writing.

Interested in becoming an EFAP peer? Contact us by writing to: efappeer@cn.ca

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RULE		PAGE	
1	Hours of Work and Meal Period		
2	Overtime	3	
3	Assignment of Rest Days		
4	Relief Assignments		
5	Overtime and Calls	5	
6	Emergency Calls and Wrecking Service		
7	Temporary Transfers		
8	Road Work (Applies to Heavy Duty Mechanics & Electricians Only)		
9	Road Work Employees Paid 181.3 Hours Per Four-Week Period		
10	National Day of Mourning		
11	Temporarily Replacing Other Employees	1/	
12 13	Working Supervisor	17	
14	Promotion to Position of Supervisor	17	
15	Leave of Absence		
16	Absence From Work		
17	Faithful Service		
18	Attending Court		
19	Pay Procedures		
20	Shop Close Down		
21	Laid-off Employees Securing Work Elsewhere		
22	Employees Required to Work When Shop Closed Down Due to Breakdow	vn	
	in Machinery, etc		
23	Seniority (incl. probation, bulletining & filling positions, layoff)	21	
24	Assignment of Work	30	
25	Labourers Performing Helpers' Work		
26	Temporary Supervisor	31	
27	Investigations and Grievance Procedure		
28	Final Disposition of Grievances	35	
29	Jury Duty	39	
30	Apprenticeship		
31	Hourly Rates of Pay and Shift Differentials		
32	Conditions of Shops etc.		
33	Personal Injuries		
34	Bulletin Boards		
35	Safety and Health		
36	Free Transportation		
37	Protection of Employees		
38	Use of Private Automobile		
39	Additional Help		
40	Scrapping Work		
41	Signal Protection.		
42 43	Exhausting of Steam and Fumes from Locomotives Discrimination and Harassment and Employment Equity	52	
43 44	Bereavement Leave	 52	
45	General Holidavs		

i

RUL	RULE	
46	Annual Vacations	57
47	Life Insurance Upon Retirement	62
48	Deduction of Union Dues	63
49	Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan	64
50	Employee Benefit Plan - Life Insurance, Sickness and Paid Maternity	
	Leave Benefits	64
51	Contracting Out	64
52	Trade Classifications and Special Rules	66
53	Translation of Agreement	72
54	Jurisdictional Understanding	72
55	Procedure	72
56	Revision of Rules	72
57	Scope of General and Special Rules	72
58	Distribution of agreements	
	Dental and Extended Health Care Plans	
60	General	73

APPENDICES

APPENDIX PAGE
APPENDIX I - Regulations for the protection of employees working in and about cars and locomotives regular and hump yard "Blue Flag" rules75
APPENDIX II - Interpretation of Rules 23.11, 23.13 and 23.1678
APPENDIX III - Intentionally left black
APPENDIX IV - Memorandum of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 - Respecting vacation allotment for certain Shopcraft employees at running repair points
APPENDIX V - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 respecting crew size for Auxiliary and High Rail Cranes (Applicable to Car Mechanics Only)81
APPENDIX VI (A) - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 - Application of Rule 23.1782
APPENDIX VI (B) - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 - Rules 23.17 and 23.1883
APPENDIX VII - Company Letter dated March 6, 2001 - Main shop employees being permitted to transfer temporarily to running service during shop close-down
APPENDIX VIII - Company Letter dated March 6, 2001 Loss of wages in emergency (snow storm) situations
APPENDIX IX - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 Application of Rules 23.11, 23.12 and 23.13
APPENDIX X - Terms of Agreement For The Settlement of The Trades Modernization Agreement, including February 23, 2015 clarification on Facility Maintenance Relief positions
APPENDIX XI - (formerly Appendix X) Replaced by Appendix X, save and except for Articles 5(a), 5 (b), 6(a), 6(b) and Trade Classification provisions specified herein
APPENDIX XII - Company Letter dated March 6, 2001 Scope Rule and Work Jurisdiction (Applicable to Car Mechanics Only)
APPENDIX XIII - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001

APPENDIX P	AGE
APPENDIX XIV - Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 Application of former Incidental Work Rule	112
APPENDIX XV – Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 Overtime – Valid missed opportunities	113
APPENDIX XVI – Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 Rule 3 – Rest days	114
APPENDIX XVII – Letter of Understanding dated March 6, 2001 Discrimination and harassment in the workplace	115
APPENDIX XVIII – Company Letter dated March 14, 2004 Reinstatement of previous discipline system	116
APPENDIX XIX – Employee Protection	117
APPENDIX XX – Alternative Work Schedules	119
APPENDIX XXI – Letter of Understanding dated February 23, 2015 Rule 8 – Road Work - amending Rule 8.1 and including an illustrative Agreement that may be used by a running point LRC	122
APPENDIX XXII – Letter of Understanding dated February 23, 2015 Rule 17 – Faithful Service – amending Rule 17.1 and intent of amendment	126
APPENDIX XXIII – Vacation Entitlement (Current Vacation Method) For employees hired after January 1, 2014	127
APPENDIX XXIV – Training and Rates of Pay for Fully Qualified Mechanics	129
APPENDIX XXV - Sick Leave	131

INDEX

RULE		PAGE
16	Absence From Work	18
39	Additional Help	52
46	Annual Vacations	57
30	Apprenticeship	39
3	Assignment of Rest Days	4
24	Assignment of Work	30
18	Attending Court	20
44	Bereavement Leave	53
34	Bulletin Boards	49
32	Conditions of Shops etc	49
51	Contracting Out	64
48	Deduction of Union Dues	63
59	Dental and Extended Health Care Plans	73
43	Discrimination and Harassment and Employment Equity	53
6	Emergency Calls and Wrecking Service	8
50	Employee Benefit Plan - Life Insurance, Sickness and Paid	
	Maternity Leave Benefits	64
22	Employees Required to Work When Shop Closed Down Due to	
	Breakdown in Machinery, etc	21
49	Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan	64
42	Exhausting of Steam and Fumes from Locomotives	52
17	Faithful Service	18
28	Final Disposition of Grievances	35
36	Free Transportation	50
45	General Holidays	54
60	General	73
31	Hourly Rates of Pay and Shift Differentials	46
1	Hours of Work and Meal Period	1
27	Investigations and Grievance Procedure	31
54	Jurisdictional Understanding	72
29	Jury Duty	39
25	Labourers Performing Helpers' Work	31
21	Laid-off Employees Securing Work Elsewhere	21
15	Leave of Absence	18
47	Life Insurance Upon Retirement	62
10	National Day of Mourning	17
5	Overtime and Calls	5
2	Overtime	3
19	Pay Procedures	20
33	Personal Injuries	49
58	Printing of Agreements	73
55	Procedure	72
13	Promotion to Position of Supervisor	17
14	Promotion to Position of Leading Hand	17
37	Protection of Employees	51 5
1	Dollof Assignments	<u>_</u>

RULE		PAGE
56	Revision of Rules	72
9	Road Work Employees Paid 181.3 Hours Per Four-Week Period	16
8	Road Work (Applies to Heavy Duty Mechanic & Electricians	
	Only)	15
35	Safety and Health	49
57	Scope of General and Special Rules	72
40	Scrapping Work	52
23	Seniority (incl. probation, bulletining & filling positions, layoff)	21
20	Shop Close Down	21
41	Signal Protection	52
11	Temporarily Replacing Other Employees	17
26	Temporary Supervisor	31
7	Temporary Transfers	14
52	Trade Classification and Special Rules	66
53	Translation of Agreement	72
38	Use of Private Automobile	51
12	Working Supervisor	17

WORKING RULES

This Agreement is between:

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

and

Unifor LOCAL 100

in respect to rates of pay, work hours and conditions of service, for Shopcraft employees in the Motive Power and Car Departments

RULE 1 Hours of Work and Meal Period

1.1 Except as otherwise provided herein eight hours shall constitute a day's work. All employees coming under the provisions of this collective agreement, except as provided for in Rule 9, shall be paid on the hourly basis.

The respective Regional Vice-President and the proper District Company Officer may mutually agree to implement working hours and rest days which may vary from the terms of Rule 1 and Rule 3 of this Agreement.

Subject to mutual agreement, alternative work schedules may be implemented at any terminal where there is an expressed desire to establish an alternative shift schedule. An illustrative listing of alternative work schedules is attached as Appendix XX. Once implemented, alternative work schedules will not be cancelled without a 30-day notice of cancellation served by either party. Once a notice of cancellation is served, the parties agree to meet to review the reasons for cancellation and consider suggestions to maintain the alternative schedules.

Work Hours For Main Shops

- 1.2 Where one shift is employed, except Saturdays and Sundays, the starting time shall be 8:00 a.m., unless otherwise mutually agreed, working eight (8) consecutive hours, with an allowance of a 30-minute paid meal period commencing and concluding within the limits of the fourth and fifth hour.
- 1.3 Where two shifts are employed, the starting time of the shift other than the day shift shall be 4:00 p.m. or 12:00 midnight, working eight (8) consecutive hours, five (5) nights per week with an allowance of thirty (30) minutes for lunch within the limits of the fifth hour. Such starting times may be changed by mutual agreement.
- 1.4 Where three (3) shifts are employed, for those employees working on three-shift basis, the starting time of the first shift shall be as may be mutually agreed and the starting time of each of the other shifts shall be regulated accordingly. Each shift shall consist of eight (8) consecutive hours, including an allowance of thirty (30) minutes for lunch within the limits of the fifth hour.
- 1.5 At main shops shifts shall be designated within a 24-hour period as follows:
 - (i) Midnight shifts shall be recognized as the first shift.
 - (ii) Day shifts shall be recognized as the second shift.
 - (iii) Afternoon shifts shall be recognized as the third shift.
- 1.6 The starting time must be uniform for all employees on each shift, except as may be mutually agreed for the protection of the health of other employees.

Work Hours For Running Work

- 1.7 Where three (3) eight-hour shifts are worked, the hours for commencing duty shall be between 7 a.m. and 8 a.m., 3 p.m. and 4 p.m., and 11 p.m. and midnight.
- 1.8 At running points, shifts shall be designated within a twenty-four-hour period as follows:
 - (i) Midnight shifts shall be recognized as the first shift;
 - (ii) Day shifts shall be recognized as the second shift;
 - (iii) Afternoon shifts shall be recognized as the third shift.
- 1.9 Where one or two shifts per twenty-four (24) hours are worked:

Day work - 8 hours between 7 a.m. and 5 p.m. Night work - 8 hours between 7 p.m. and 7 a.m.

- 1.10 The starting time for any portion of the staff working on a one or two-shift basis at any point may be arranged to commence within the limits named.
- 1.11 The starting time for each employee shall be fixed and shall not be changed without at least forty-eight (48) hours' notice.
- 1.12 Where one, two or three shifts are employed, a meal period of thirty (30) minutes will be allowed without deduction in pay, commencing and concluding within the limits of the fourth and fifth hour of duty on each shift. By agreement between the representatives of the Railway and the recognized representatives of the Employees, it may be arranged to extend the meal period to one (1) hour for the employees on the day shift, the period in addition to thirty (30) minutes to be without pay.
- 1.13 It is recognized that all employees in the same train yard should work the same number of hours per week.
- 1.14 When at a particular small point, the regular arrival or departure time of trains make these hours impracticable to the requirements of the service, a regular assignment of the necessary number of employees may be arranged to meet these local conditions. In any dispute concerning this provision, it shall be incumbent on the Company to show that such departure is necessary to meet operational requirements. Further, the Company shall enter into full consultation with the respective Regional Vice-President of the Union prior to implementing any change and shall give full consideration to all suggestions and alternatives. Under no circumstance can split shifts be introduced without the mutual agreement of the parties. This provision shall not be used as a means of reducing employment levels at any location.

Spring And Fall Change Of Time

1.15 At the spring change of time, employees working the 0001-0800 shift, or other mutually agreed shift affected by the change of time, will be provided the option of working until the adjusted time of 0800 hours (7 hours actual work), or working until 0900 hours (8 hours actual work).

Employees who elect to work until the adjusted time of 0800 hours, will be compensated for 7 hours actually worked.

Employees who elect to work until the adjusted time of 0900 hours, will be compensated for 8 hours actually worked.

1.16 At the fall change of time, employees working the 0001-0800 shift, or other mutually agreed shift affected by the change of time, will be provided the option of working until the adjusted time of 0800 hours (9 hours actual work), or working until the adjusted time of 0700 hours (8 hours actual work).

Employees who elect to work until the adjusted time of 0800 hours, will be compensated for 8 hours at straight time rates, and 1 hour at punitive overtime rates.

Employees who elect to work until the adjusted time of 0700 hours will be compensated for 8 hours actually worked.

RULE 2 Overtime

- 2.1 All overtime continuous with regular bulletined hours will be paid for at the rate of time and one-half until relieved, except as may be provided in rules hereinafter set out.
- 2.2 Double time (except as provided in Rule 6 for wrecking service) shall apply after an employee has actually performed 16 hours service in any 24-hour period computed from the time the employee actually commenced work. In Emergency Service (Rule 6), and Road Work (Rule 8), straight time rates will again become effective at the starting time of the employee's regular shift.
- 2.3 Except as may be provided in rules hereinafter set out, work in excess of forty (40) straight time hours or five (5) days in any work week shall be considered overtime and paid at one and one-half times the basic straight time rate, except where such work is performed by an employee due to moving from one assignment to another or to or from a laid-off list, or where rest days are being accumulated under Rule 3.3 (c).
- 2.4 There shall be no overtime on overtime; neither shall overtime hours paid for, other than hours not in excess of eight paid for on holidays or for changing shifts, be utilized in computing the forty (40) hours per week, nor shall time paid for in the nature of arbitraries or special allowances such as attending court, deadheading, travel time, etc., be utilized for this purpose, except when such payments apply during assigned working hours in lieu of pay for such hours, or where such time is now included under existing rules in computations leading to overtime.
- 2.5 The term "work week" for regularly assigned employees shall mean a week beginning on the first day on which the assignment is bulletined to work.

Work on Assigned Rest Days

- 2.6 Employees required to work on regularly assigned rest days except when these are being accumulated under Rule 3.3 (c) shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half.
- 2.7 The overtime period for assigned rest days shall be from the conclusion of the employees' regular work week until the starting time of their regular work week.
- 2.8 Sunday work shall be required only when absolutely essential to the continuous operation of the Railway.

RULE 3 Assignment of Rest Days

- 3.1 Except as may be provided in Rules 9, 52.16(a) and 52.16(b) and 52.17(a) to 52.17(g) inclusive, employees shall be assigned two (2) rest days in each seven (7). The rest days shall be consecutive as far as possible consistent with the establishment of regular relief assignments and the avoidance of working an employee on an assigned rest day. Preference shall be given to Saturday and Sunday and then to Sunday and Monday. The work weeks may be staggered in accordance with the Railway's operational requirements.
- 3.2 In any dispute as to the necessity of departing from the pattern of two (2) consecutive rest days or for granting rest days other than Saturday and Sunday or Sunday and Monday for employees covered by Rule 3.1 it shall be incumbent on the Railway to show that such departure is necessary to meet operational requirements and that otherwise additional relief service or working an employee on an assigned rest day would be involved.
- 3.3 In the event that a situation arises which makes it impracticable to assign consecutive rest days to all employees covered by Rule 3.1 at a particular point the following procedure shall be observed by the Local Committee and Local Management. Where arrangements are made under (c) and (d) of this Rule 3.3 the Regional Vice-President will be advised.
 - (a) All possible regular relief positions shall be established pursuant to Rule 4.
 - (b) Possible use of rest days other than Saturday, Sunday or Monday, where these may be required under this Agreement, to be explored by the parties.
 - (c) Accumulation of rest days shall be considered. Where it is not reasonably practicable to provide regular relief each week, the rest day or days for which relief is not provided may be accumulated and granted at a later date. Such accumulation shall not exceed five (5) days and rest days so accumulated shall be allowed consecutively when five (5) days have been accumulated. However, the accumulation of a greater number of rest days and their allowance at longer intervals may be arranged by mutual agreement between officers of the Railway and the Regional Vice-President.

- (d) Other suitable or practicable plans which may be suggested by either of the parties shall be considered and efforts made to come to an agreement thereon.
- (e) If the foregoing does not solve the problem, then some of the relief employees may be given non-consecutive rest days.
- (f) If after all the foregoing has been done there still remains service which can only be performed by requiring employees to work in excess of five days per week, the number of regular assignments necessary to avoid this may be made with two (2) non-consecutive days off.
- (g) The least desirable solution of the problem would be to work some regular employees on the sixth or seventh day at overtime rates and thus withhold work from additional relief employees.

RULE 4 Relief Assignments

- 4.1 All possible regular relief assignments with five (5) days' work per week and two (2) consecutive rest days (subject to Rule 3) shall be established to perform necessary relief work or to perform relief work on certain days and such types of other work on other days as may be assigned under this Agreement.
- 4.2 Where situations exist making it impracticable to establish relief assignments in accordance with the above, the officers of the Railway and the Regional Vice-President may, by mutual agreement, arrange for relief assignments on such other basis as may be suitable.
 - Consent to such proposed arrangements shall not be unreasonably withheld in cases where otherwise employees would be required to work on assigned rest days or unreasonable travel time would be involved.
- 4.3 Regular relief assignments may on different days have different starting times, duties and work locations, provided such starting times, duties and work locations are those of the employee or employees relieved.

RULE 5 Overtime and Calls

- 5.1 For continuous service after regular working hours, employees will be paid time and one-half on the actual minute basis, with a minimum of one hour at straight time rates for any such service performed.
- 5.2 (a) The right of employees to go for a meal after having performed two hours of work after the completion of their regular shift is unquestioned. The change from one hour to two hours in the above sentence will not result in an employee losing eligibility for a meal break if they have worked one hour or more but less

- than two hours. Alternate shift arrangements may be considered locally where practicable.
- (b) Should employees working overtime after completion of their regular shift continue to work for more than two hours without going for a meal, this shall not debar them from being allowed to go for a meal thereafter. However, after the tenth hour, it is optional with employees as to whether they continue work without being allowed to go for a meal.
- (c) Employees called in for overtime work not continuous with their regular shift but working with a regular assigned shift of employees shall be required to take their meal period as normally assigned to the shift.
- (d) Employees called in for overtime work, but not starting at the regular starting time of a shift shall be allowed after two (2) hours work to go for a meal.
- (e) Time taken for meals will not terminate the continuous service period referred to in (a) and (b) of this Rule and will be paid for up to thirty (30) minutes at the prevailing overtime rates.
- 5.3 Employees called or required to report for work and reporting but not used will be paid a minimum of three (3) hours pay at the prevailing overtime rate.
- 5.4 Employees called or required to report for work and reporting will be allowed a minimum of three (3) hours at the prevailing overtime rate for three (3) hours work or less, and will be required to do only such work as called for or other emergency work which may have developed after they were called and cannot be performed by the regular force in time to avoid delays in train movement.
- 5.5 Car mechanics and their helpers, including coach cleaners, required to attend scheduled passenger trains, or sections thereof, for inspecting, icing, watering, cleaning, and putting on supplies, outside of regularly assigned working hours will be allowed a minimum of two (2) hours at straight time rates.
- 5.6 Employees will be allowed for services performed continuously in advance of the regular working period a minimum of two (2) hours at straight time rates - the advance period to be not more than one (1) hour.
- 5.7 Employees called or notified to return for work in other than their regular assigned hours will, on responding to calls, be advised the emergency for which called. This will not, however, prevent employees being used for other emergency work which might develop subsequent to the time called.
- 5.8 Employees will only be required to attend an investigation outside their working hours when the requirements of the service will not permit the taking of statements during regular working hours.
- 5.9 Insofar as practicable helpers shall not be employed or advanced temporarily to do mechanics' work - when mechanics are available - to avoid the necessity of payment for overtime.

Work on Saturdays and Sundays

5.10 Employees regularly assigned to work on Saturdays and Sundays or those called to take the place of such employees, will be allowed to complete the balance of the day, unless released at their own request. Those who are called will be advised as soon as possible after vacancies become known.

Working During Meal Period

5.11 Employees required to work during a meal period shall receive pay at the rate of time and one-half on the minute basis, but will be relieved the necessary time (without pay) to procure a meal.

This does not apply where employees are allowed the thirty (30) minutes for lunch without deduction therefore.

Equalizing Overtime

- 5.12 When it becomes necessary for employees to work overtime, they shall not be laid off during regular working hours to equalize the time.
- 5.13 At points where sufficient number of employees are employed, employees shall not (except as provided for in Rule 5.10) work two (2) consecutive rest days (holidays to be considered as rest days).
- 5.14 Record will be kept of overtime worked and employees called with the purpose in view of distributing the overtime equally. The equalized record will be sent by email to the local chair on a daily basis.

See Appendix XV

Changing Shift

5.15 Employees changing from one shift to another and commencing work within 24 hours of original starting time, will be paid overtime rates for the first shift at each change. Employees working two (2) shifts or more on a new shift shall be considered transferred. This will not, however, involve the payment of punitive overtime rates to employees changing off where employees work alternately on stated shifts, to employees changing positions under the exercise of their seniority rights, nor to employees in regular relief service.

Vacation

5.16 Employees will not be called for overtime after termination of their last shift worked prior to vacation, until the commencement of the first shift worked following their vacation.

RULE 6 Emergency Calls and Wrecking Service

6.1 In the event a work force is required to perform emergency or wrecking service away from the home terminal, employees regularly assigned to work at a shop, engine house, repair track or inspection point, will be engaged in such service and paid in accordance with the following rules.

Emergency Service Assignments

6.2 Emergency Service is defined as a call of any duration during which the Company does not provide both meal(s) and a minimum of 5 continuous hours of sleeping accommodation for that employee. Where the employee is reimbursed for such expenses they are considered to have been provided by the Company. Employees holding secondary assignments on Road Repair Trucks will be paid under the Emergency Services Assignments provisions of Rules 6.2 to 6.10 inclusive.

Employees(s) will not be provided a meal and/or accommodation at the end of their call for the sole purpose of converting their call from emergency service to wrecking service, but this may be done by the Company for any safety or operational requirements.

- 6.3 Employees used in emergency service during their regular work hours will be paid from time of departure from home terminal until released upon return to home terminal. If called during overtime hours, they shall be considered to have been in emergency service from time called, except that employees may be notified to report for a specific time, in which event they would be accorded one-hour preparatory time. This exception means an employee may be notified to report during the day before the assignment is scheduled to commence. For the purposes of this rule 6.3, where home terminals contain more than one yard, employees will be considered to have departed the home terminal when they have departed from the yard, or location or assigned work area within that yard, where they have obtained equipment or tools.
- 6.4 Employees returning from emergency service who commenced such service prior to the 8-hour period immediately preceding the starting time of their regular assignment at their home location, and who because of such service have been unable to secure eight (8) hours of undisturbed rest immediately prior to the starting time of their regular assignment at their home location, shall be accorded a minimum of eight (8) hours rest with no loss of pay before being requested to report on their regular assignment at home location. Such eight (8) hours shall commence from the time the employees are released from service at their home locations.
- 6.5 Employees will be called as nearly as possible one hour before departure from home terminal. Upon return to home terminal, they will deliver tools at points designated.
- 6.6 Employees called for emergency service shall be paid at straight time rates for all time working, waiting or travelling during those hours within their regular hours of duty as established at the home terminal, and time and one-half during overtime hours except as otherwise provided in Rule 2.2. Such employees relieved from duty for five hours or more between the hours of 9:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. will not be paid for such

time, provided sleeping accommodation is available and provided they are not travelling during such five hours or more.

- 6.7 Employees called during overtime hours for emergency service who report for work but not used, will be paid the equivalent of four hours at straight time rates.
- 6.8 Employees called for emergency service who are thereby prevented from working their regular hours at their home terminal, shall be paid for a total of not less than the equivalent of their missed hours at straight time rates for each regular work day. This rule shall also apply on rest days with the exception that, if held over on rest days and not required to work they shall be paid a maximum of eight hours at straight time rates for each rest day so held.
- 6.9 Employees called for emergency service where meals are not provided shall be allowed actual necessary expenses upon submission of receipts. When lodging is required, the Company will provide and pay for lodging.
- 6.10 The methods of payment provided for in this Rule shall apply except as they may be affected by the application of the provisions governing service on general holidays.

Wrecking Service Assignments

6.11 Wrecking Service is defined as a call of any duration during which the Company provides both meal(s) and a minimum of 5 continuous hours of sleeping accommodation for that employee. It is understood that when the Company provides sleeping accommodation for that employee, the employee shall be permitted to utilize such sleeping accommodations for 5 or more continuous hours of undisturbed rest. Where an employee is reimbursed for such expenses, they are considered to have been provided by the Company.

Undisturbed rest means rest which has not been disturbed as a result of switching of the sleeping accommodation occupied by that employee, or being awakened at the discretion of a Company Officer.

Where a second call (or subsequent calls) to the same work site is to perform cleanup operations, and where that call is in wrecking service, the 24-hour continuous service provision of Rule 6.16 shall not apply to that call.

Where one call contains both emergency and wrecking service, the entire call shall be considered to be in wrecking service.

6.12 Employees used in wrecking service during their regular work hours will be paid from time of departure from home terminal until released upon return to home terminal. If called during overtime hours they shall be considered to have been in wrecking service from time called except that employees may be notified to report for a specific time in which event they would be accorded one-hour preparatory time. This exception means an employee may be notified to report during the day before the assignment is scheduled to commence. For the purposes of this Rule 6.12, where home terminals contain more than one yard, employees will be considered to have departed the home terminal when they have departed from the yard, or location or assigned work area within that yard, where they have obtained equipment or tools.

- 6.13 Employees returning from wrecking service who commenced such service prior to the 8-hour period immediately preceding the starting time of their regular assignment at their home location, and who because of such service have been unable to secure eight (8) hours of undisturbed rest immediately prior to the starting time of their regular assignment at their home location, shall be accorded a minimum of eight (8)hours rest with no loss of pay before being requested to report on their regular assignment at home location. Such eight (8) hours shall commence from the time the employees are released from service at their home location.
- 6.14 Employees in wrecking service will, upon return to home terminal, deliver tools at points designated.
- 6.15 Except as provided in Rule 6.16, employees called for wrecking service shall be paid at straight time rates for all time working, waiting or travelling during those hours within their regular hours of duty as established at the home terminal and time and one-half during overtime hours.
- 6.16 Employees engaged in wrecking service, provided they are in such service for a continuous period of twenty-four hours, will be considered as in continuous service for the first twenty-four-hour period including the meal periods. After the first twenty-four-hour period, the Company shall provide the employees engaged in such service the ability to secure reasonable rest time on a daily basis. Such reasonable rest time may be acquired during travelling or waiting periods provided sleeping accommodation is available. Employees relieved from duty subsequent to this twenty-four-hour period for five hours or more, will not be paid for such time, provided sleeping accommodation is available and provided they are not travelling during such five hours or more. After the first 24-hour period, all employees shall be considered to have assigned hours of 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.
- 6.17 Employees called during overtime hours for wrecking service who report for work but not used, will be paid the equivalent of four hours at straight time rates.
- 6.18 Employees called for wrecking service who are thereby prevented from working their regular hours at their home terminal, shall be paid for a total of not less than the equivalent of their missed hours, at straight time rates for each regular work day. This rule shall also apply on rest days with the exception that, if held over on rest days and not requested to work they shall be paid a maximum of eight hours at straight time rates for each rest day so held.
- 6.19 Employees called for wrecking service where meals and lodging are not provided, shall be allowed actual necessary expenses upon submission of receipts.
- 6.20 The methods of payment provided for in this Rule shall apply except as they may be affected by the application of the provisions governing service on general holidays.

Manning Procedures

6.21 At locations where Car Mechanics is required to protect emergency/wrecking services such as conventional auxiliaries, Hy-Rail cranes, wreck dozers, Special Commodity Car Mechanics, Road Repair Trucks, Road Repair Cars, and rental equipment they shall be given an opportunity, by bulletin, to bid on the secondary assignment position they wish to protect. For each kind of Company owned or leased machine there shall be a regular list and a spare list. There shall also be a regular list and a spare list for ground person(s) to work in conjunction with rental equipment. Where practicable Car Mechanics will be permitted to hold a position on only one such secondary assignment at one time.

Note 1: Unclaimed secondary assignment vacancies may be bid by Apprentices in seniority order with mutual agreement between the CN Region Mechanical Officer and the Local 100 Vice-President for the Region.

Note 2: Rental list ground person(s) shall be called to work in conjunction with rental equipment called for use in emergency/wrecking service situations that require associated ground work.

- 6.22 When calling equipment, the Company shall give first priority to Company owned or leased equipment. However, in instances in which it is necessary to rent equipment for emergency wrecking services, Car Mechanics shall be used as the ground crew for each piece of equipment. Each piece of rented equipment shall be staffed with a minimum of two groundpersons. However, if more than two pieces of rental equipment are required at a site, the Company shall determine the staffing requirements, if any, for such additional piece(s) of rental equipment over two. Individuals not governed by Collective Agreement 12 shall not be used to perform ground work.
- In the event that a Car Mechanic assigned to protect a secondary assignment position in a regular list or on a spare list desires to be released temporarily from the requirement to be available, that Car Mechanic must so notify the proper officer of the Company at least 24 hours in advance. Such an employee will be granted the release provided there are sufficient qualified employees available from the regular list and/or spare list concerned to adequately protect the service.
- 6.24 Vacancies in secondary assignment positions on regular lists and on spare lists will be bulletined to Car Mechanics at the point where protection is required within the Seniority Terminal. The allotment of positions will be based on qualifications, seniority and the conditions specified herein.
- 6.25 Car Mechanics will fill vacancies in seniority order. In the case of vacancies to protect Road Repair Truck services the bulletin may designate preferences which vary from the foregoing.
- 6.26 Car Mechanics assigned to spare lists shall be called, for the respective emergency/wrecking service calls, as required. They shall be called in seniority order and in accordance with their qualifications. If a Car Mechanic from the spare list is required for the Road Repair Truck service at a time when one or more spare list employees are on duty at the terminal, the senior of such spare list employees will be used.

While any of the following circumstances apply, Car Mechanics with secondary assignments on regular or spare lists shall lose their right to be called in seniority

order, and shall be the last Car Mechanics called amongst those who hold the same secondary assignment (regular list and spare list) in that service;

- where a Car Mechanic exercises seniority (bids or displaces) to any position outside of the repair track; or
- (2) where a Car Mechanic exercises seniority (bids or displaces) to a position outside the preference shift described by Rule 6.25.

Car Mechanics who exercise their seniority under Rules 23.11 or 23.14 from repair track positions to other Car Mechanic positions or other shifts shall automatically forfeit their secondary assignment two years after the date they were awarded their secondary assignment. However, such Car Mechanics may be held last on the call list for a maximum of an additional six months while replacements are trained.

- 6.27 Car Mechanics who are protecting a machine which requires that they drive a motor vehicle on highways or other public roads must equip themselves with the necessary driver's license in accordance with the applicable provincial Motor Vehicle Act. In addition, they must pass the Company's driver's test and medical examination and must provide the original copy of their driver's abstract upon request. The fee for the cost of the driver's abstract will be paid by the Company or be reimbursed to the employee.
- 6.28 Wrecking and emergency equipment operators will be responsible for ensuring that the equipment they operate is in proper and safe working order and will notify the proper officer of the Company of any defects. Under normal circumstances they will be allowed sufficient time during their assigned hours of duty to perform the necessary inspections and adjustments.
- 6.29 Effective September 1, 1989, Car Mechanics who after that date are assigned to protect a position in a regular list or assigned to a spare list will be required to remain on that position for two years from date of award of the bulletin before being permitted to apply for another secondary assignment position at the same seniority terminal. However, spare list or regular list Car Mechanics will be permitted at any time to apply for a vacant regular list or spare list secondary assignment position for which the Car Mechanic is already fully qualified. Car Mechanics may be released from their secondary assignment position at any time after they have provided a justifiable reason and if then mutually agreed between the Local Chairperson and the Local Management.
- 6.30 After occupying the same regular list or spare list secondary assignment position for two years, Car Mechanics covered by Rule 6.29 above may subsequently at any time voluntarily give six months' notice to the Local Management with a copy to the Local Chairperson to indicate the Car Mechanic's election to vacate the position held. Such notice may only be withdrawn by the Car Mechanic if mutually agreed between the Local Chairperson and the Local Management.
- 6.31 Upon request, a Company cellular telephone will be provided to Car mechanics who are awarded secondary assignments on the regular list. Once an employee no longer holds a secondary assignment, he/she must return the telephone immediately.

- 6.32 Employees will be called by telephone. They shall be called on the phone provided by the Company first; if they cannot be reached on the Company provided phone, they will be called on the secondary telephone number they provide to the Company. This shall not prevent the Company from calling other Car Mechanics in their stead when the Car Mechanics called have not responded and acknowledged the call within the first ten minutes of the time the Company placed the call. If the first Car Mechanics called have not responded within their ten-minute response time, other Car Mechanics called will be permitted only five minutes to respond to their calls. The Company will accept long distance telephone charges from Car Mechanics responding to such calls.
- 6.33 It is understood that employees will not be called after the termination of their last shift worked prior to vacation, until the commencement of the first shift worked following their vacation. Notwithstanding the above, in the event there are no qualified operators available for a Hy-Rail Crane, Wreck Dozer or Auxiliary Crane from within the regular or spare lists or active Car Mechanics on the seniority list at the location, the Company shall call qualified operators, in the respective service in seniority order, who are on vacation. Such operators shall not be obligated to accept the call. If operators on vacation voluntarily accept calls, such operators will not be entitled to penalty payments under Rule 46.1 (I) for their rescheduled vacation. The operators' vacation will be rescheduled as soon as possible after the call, by the Local Chairperson and the local officer of the Company. The foregoing applies only to the equipment operators identified in this paragraph.

Additionally, employees whose work on the auxiliary or other emergency/wrecking service carries them into their vacation period shall, provided relief is available, have the option of commencing their vacation or continuing to work the emergency call for the duration of that assignment. If they elect to commence their vacation, they will do so as soon as they are relieved. If they elect to continue to work on the assignment they will not be entitled to penalty payments for their rescheduled vacation under the terms of Rule 46.1 (I).

When an employee who is working on the auxiliary or other emergency/wrecking service during the month of December, and that assignment will carry into the employee's scheduled vacation period, provided relief is available, the employee affected shall not have the option of remaining at work but must commence their vacation.

- 6.34 Car Mechanics who hold a secondary assignment at a seniority terminal and exercise seniority rights under Rule 23.13 to another seniority terminal may be held from moving to their new seniority terminal until such time as a replacement has been trained and qualified for their secondary assignment. This training will be done as soon as practicable but in no case shall exceed six months from the date of the award of the position under Rule 23.13. Employees held under this Rule 6.34 may claim any vacancy for which they are senior and qualified at their new seniority terminal which has been bulletined under Rule 23.11 during the time period they are held at the original seniority terminal, but must do so within 7 calendar days of arrival at the new seniority terminal.
- 6.35 It shall be incumbent on employees, on annual vacation, leave of absence or absence because of illness or injury to notify the proper officer of the Company along with the

duly authorized representative in writing, of their interest in any such position bulletined under Rule 6. These applications must be renewed by the employee every 12 months. Employees who have made their intentions known to both parties and are absent from duty for any of the above reasons may have an application submitted on their behalf by the duly authorized Union representative. The Company and the Union will make arrangements to fill vacancies during the interim if necessary.

- 6.36 The exercising of seniority by employees to displace junior employees from a secondary assignment shall not be permitted except when secondary assignment positions are abolished. Affected employees shall have the right to displace junior employees holding secondary assignments of their choice (regular or spare) in the service of their choice, with the following exceptions;
 - (1) Groundmen, Wreckdozer Operators, Road Truck Operators, Road Car Car Mechanics and Special Commodity Car Mechanics, shall not be permitted to displace crane operators unless fully qualified for the position; and
 - (2) Groundmen, Crane Operators, Road Truck Operators, Road Car Car Mechanics and Special Commodity Car Mechanics shall not be permitted to displace Wreckdozer Operators unless fully qualified for the position; and
 - (3) No displacement shall take effect during a call; and
 - (4) The spare list(s) will be expanded to absorb displacing and displaced employees to ensure that they have the opportunity (if they wish) to retain their chosen service on a secondary assignment.

Affected employees shall make their intentions known within forty-eight hours of notification and subsequent displacement shall be made without undue delay. The local committee shall be consulted.

- 6.37 Car Mechanics assigned to protect a secondary assignment position on a regular list or assigned to a spare list will place their telephone numbers with the proper officer of the Company. Such Car Mechanics will be required, except as otherwise provided herein, to be available for call and able to report for duty within one hour at all times. If availability requirements differ for any particular secondary assignment, such will be indicated in the bulletin.
- 6.38 Employees who are protecting a regular or spare secondary assignment position shall be compensated with on-call pay of one dollar (\$1.00) per hour for each regularly bulletined hour of work performed on their regular assignment.

RULE 7 Temporary Transfers

7.1 Employees sent out to temporarily fill vacancies at an outlying point or shop, or sent out on a temporary transfer to an outlying point or shop will be paid continuous time from time ordered to leave home station to time of reporting at point to which sent, straight time rates to be paid for straight time hours at home station and for all other time, whether waiting or travelling. If on arrival at the outlying point there is an

- opportunity to go to bed for five (5) hours or more before starting work, time will not be allowed for such hours.
- 7.2 While at such outlying point they will be paid straight time and overtime in accordance with the bulletin hours at that point, and will be guaranteed not less than eight (8) hours for each day.
- 7.3 Where meals and lodging are not provided by the Company, actual necessary expenses will be allowed.
- 7.4 On the return trip to the home station, straight time for waiting or travelling will be allowed up to the time of arrival at the home station.
- 7.5 If required to leave the home station during overtime hours, they will be allowed one-hour preparatory time at the straight time rate.

RULE 8 Road Work

- 8.1 Rules 8.1 through 8.9 are only applicable to the trades of Heavy Duty Mechanic and Electrician. At locations where Heavy Duty Mechanics or Electricians are required to protect emergency service and/or trouble calls, Mechanics shall be given an opportunity, by bulletin, to bid on the secondary assignment. There shall be a regular list and a spare list and secondary assignments will be awarded on the basis of seniority on the respective shift the secondary assignment will protect.
- 8.2 Employees regularly assigned to repair or maintenance positions who perform work away from their home seniority terminal, and who are not covered by Rules 6, 7 or 9, shall be paid under the provisions of this Rule 8.
- 8.3 For all hours travelling, waiting, or for work performed during regular work hours, straight time shall be paid, and overtime rates during overtime hours. If relieved from duty and permitted to go to bed for eight (8) hours or more, they will not be allowed pay for such hours. Where meals and lodging are not provided by the Company when away from home station, actual necessary expenses will be allowed.
- 8.4 EXCEPTION Where the schedule of trains interferes with the starting time an agreement may be entered into by the Superintendent of the Department affected and the Regional Vice-President.
- 8.5 When such employees do not return daily to their home station, boarding car, hotel, motel or lodging, they will be paid for all overtime actually worked as per Rule 2.1 and 2.2 and in such cases where meals and lodging are not furnished by the Railway, employees will be paid actual expenses. If lodging is not available at point where work is performed, employees will be paid according to Rule 6 until they reach lodging, home station or boarding car.
- 8.6 Employees sent out on road repair work under this Rule 8 on regularly assigned rest days shall be paid applicable overtime rates for working, waiting and travelling with a

- minimum of not less than the equivalent of their regular hours at their home terminal, i.e. 8-hour shift/10 hour shift/12 hour shift. [8.10.12]
- 8.7 Employees sent out on a holiday which is the employee's regular rest day shall be governed by Rule 45.2.
- 8.8 Employees sent out on a holiday which is the employees' regular work day shall be paid in accordance with Rule 45 with a minimum allowance of the hours of work of their regularly scheduled workday. [8.10.12].
- 8.9 Employees who are protecting a regular or spare secondary assignment position shall be compensated with on-call pay of one dollar (\$1.00) per hour for each regularly bulletined hour of work performed on their regular assignment.

RULE 9 Road Work Employees Paid 181.3 Hours Per Four-Week Period

9.1 Employees regularly assigned to perform road work and paid on the basis of 181.3 hours per four-week period shall not be paid less than the minimum hourly rate established for the corresponding class of employee coming under the provisions of this Collective Agreement. The salary for the 181.3-hour, four-week period is arrived at by multiplying the hourly rate by 160 straight time hours and 21.3 hours at time and one-half. If required to work in excess of 181.3 hours per four-week period, such hours shall be paid for as follows:

Actual overtime hours worked in excess of 160 hours will be accumulated over a twelve-week period. If these total overtime hours worked exceed 63.9 (comprised of 21.3 hours x 3 four-week periods) such additional hours worked in excess of 63.9 will be paid for at the rate of time and one-half at the conclusion of the twelve-week period.

- NOTE: Should an employee take a position paid on the basis of this Rule 9.1, and remain on such position for a period of less than twelve (12) weeks, the period so engaged will be recognized as the accumulation period for that employee. In such circumstances, overtime compensation will be calculated in relation to the total overtime hours worked pro-rated over the number of weeks actually engaged during the 12-week period. This does not apply to employees who work for periods of less than one week.
- 9.2 Such employees shall be assigned one regular rest day per week, Sunday if possible, and service on such assigned rest day shall be governed by Rules 2.6, 2.7, 2.8 and 5
- 9.3 Such employees shall be compensated for the general holidays specified in Rule 45.2 in accordance with the provisions of Rules 45.12 to 45.14 inclusive.
- 9.4 Employees regularly assigned as road work employees under the provisions of this Rule 9 may be used, when at home point, to perform shop work in connection with the work of their regular assignments.

- 9.5 Where meals and lodging are not furnished by the Railway, or when the service requirements make the purchase of meals and lodging necessary while away from home point, employees will be paid necessary expenses.
- 9.6 If it is found that this Rule 9 does not produce adequate compensation for certain of these positions by reason of the occupants thereof being required to work excessive hours, the salaries for these positions may be taken up for adjustment.

RULE 10 National Day of Mourning

10.1 Each year on April 28 at 11:00 a.m., work will stop and one minute of silence will be observed in memory of all Canadian Workers killed or injured on the job and to affirm the parties' commitment to the issue of health and safety in the workplace.

RULE 11 Temporarily Replacing Other Employees

11.1 When employees are required to fill the place of other employees receiving a higher rate of pay, the employee shall receive the higher rate but if required to fill, temporarily, the place of other employees receiving a lower rate, the employees' higher rate will not be changed.

RULE 12 Working Supervisor

12.1 A Supervisor shall not be allowed to do mechanics' work when mechanics are working on a reduced hourly basis and are available. Supervisors will not perform bargaining unit work except in instances of emergencies. This is not intended to restrict the use of a working supervisor in accordance with established practice at small points.

RULE 13 Promotion to Position of Supervisor

13.1 Mechanics in the service, if qualified, will be given preference for promotion to position as supervisor when vacancies occur.

RULE 14 Promotion to Position of Leading Hand

14.1 When vacancies occur in positions, such as a leading hand supervising the work of a gang, employees from the craft will be promoted and the Committee shall be consulted before any appointment is made.

Duties and Responsibilities of Leading Hands

14.2 Mechanics, having the necessary qualifications and experience in their trade, to be able to direct and supervise the work of a group of employees under the supervision of a recognized supervisor. Notwithstanding the foregoing sentence a coach cleaner shall not be restricted from being awarded a vacancy as a leading hand coach cleaner in charge of coach cleaners only.

The duties of lead hands will not be as a supervisory officer in charge of a department, nor will lead hands have a role in the application of discipline.

14.3 Employees released from permanent official or excepted positions will not be permitted to bid on any assignment of lead hand until one year after they have returned into the unionized ranks.

RULE 15 Leave of Absence

- 15.1 When the requirements of the service will permit, employees will be granted leave of absence, not to exceed 90 days, with the privilege of renewal by consent of Management and the Committee.
- 15.2 Any employee engaging in other employment whilst on leave, except with consent of Management and the Committee, shall be considered out of the service.
- 15.3 The arbitrary refusal of a reasonable amount of leave to employees when they can be spared, or failure to handle promptly cases involving sickness or business matters of serious importance to the employee, is an improper practice and may be handled as unjust treatment under this Agreement.

RULE 16 Absence From Work

16.1 In case employees are unavoidably kept from work they will not be discriminated against. An employee detained from work on account of sickness or for any other good cause, must, if possible, advise the supervisor in time to arrange for relief, and in all cases employees will make arrangements with the supervisor to lay off.

RULE 17 Faithful Service: Accommodation of Disabled Employees

17.1 Employees who have given long and faithful service in the employ of the Company and who have become unable to handle heavy work to advantage will be given preference of such light work in their line as they are able to handle (subject to pension regulation age limits) as mutually agreed between the proper officer of the Company and the respective Regional Vice-President. Neither party shall unreasonably withhold their agreement. Seniority will be respected where practicable.

- 17.2 Where employees become physically disabled during the course of their employment, or as a consequence of an occupational or non-occupational disability and are unable to perform the regular duties of their assigned positions and are unable to exercise their seniority on a position which they are capable of performing, the proper officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President concerned will meet to find reasonable accommodation through modified or alternate employment within the existing work force. The parties may, by mutual agreement, place disabled employees on positions that their qualifications and ability allow them to perform, notwithstanding that it may be necessary to displace able bodied employees so as to provide suitable employment. The permanently assigned employees so displaced will be allowed to exercise seniority onto a position that they are qualified for and have the ability to perform.
- 17.3 A disabled employee placed on a position shall not be displaced by an able-bodied employee while the disabled employee remains on that position, except when a senior employee is otherwise unable to hold a position within that seniority terminal.
- 17.4 Should disabled employees subsequently recuperate, they shall be subject to displacement, in which case such employees will exercise their seniority rights. When a senior able-bodied employee believes that the provisions of Rules 17.2 to 17.5 will result in undue hardship, the Regional Vice-President may discuss the circumstances with the Company.
- 17.5 Employees in service who, through bona fide medical or physical reasons, have become unable to handle certain classes of work in their respective classifications may by mutual agreement between the proper officer of the Railway and the Regional Vice-President, transfer from one seniority terminal to another with a view to accepting a permanent transfer. They shall, after 90 calendar days, lose their seniority at the seniority terminal they left and will be allowed to carry their seniority rights with them to the seniority terminal to which transferred.
- 17.6 Rules 17.1 to 17.5 are to provide guidelines for assisting disabled employees to continue to be employed.
- 17.7 In accordance with the above provisions, the following process will be followed when an employee makes a request or when Workers Compensation or the Benefits Carrier advises the Company that a request is being made for a return to work with accommodation:
 - a) Once notified of a required accommodation, the proper officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President and Local Chairperson (Return to Work Committee) will meet or have a conference call, whichever is more practicable, within 7 days, to review the case and determine if accommodation is possible as follows:
 - the disabled employee's present position shall be considered for modification.
 - positions within the disabled employee's classification shall be considered,
 - III. positions within the bargaining unit shall be considered,
 - IV. positions outside the bargaining unit shall be considered.

- The parties will confirm their discussion in writing, following the meeting or conference call.
- c) If the return-to-work committee determines an accommodation is not possible, CN will, if deemed necessary based on the stated restrictions, arrange for a Functional Abilities Evaluation (FAE) as soon as possible to clarify limitations and restrictions.
- Following receipt of the results of the FAE, the return-to-work committee will meet/conference call within 7 days to re-evaluate accommodation possibilities.
- e) If accommodation is still not possible, within 7 days the case will be forwarded to the President of the Union and the Vice-President of Mechanical or designate for discussion and review.

RULE 18 Attending Court

18.1 When attending Court as witnesses for the Railway, or a Coroner's Inquest in which the Railway is involved, or subpoenaed by the Crown in cases where the Company is involved, employees will receive pay for all time lost at home station, with a minimum of 8 hours' time each week day and 8 hours at time and one-half for assigned rest days, whether at home station, away from home or travelling. On holidays specified in Rule 45 employees shall be paid a minimum of eight hours at the appropriate rate. Time and one-half will be paid for travelling during overtime hours, where employees are unable to secure sleeping car accommodation. Actual expenses will be allowed when away from home station and necessary expenses will be allowed when at home. When necessary, the Company will furnish transportation, and will be entitled to certificate for witness fees in all cases.

RULE 19 Pav Procedures

- 19.1 Employees will be paid bi-weekly through the Direct Deposit System (DDS).
- 19.2 Should the regular pay day fall on a holiday or days when the shops are closed down where practicable employees will be paid on the preceding day.
- 19.3 When an employee is short paid more than a half day's pay a voucher will be issued within three working days of an employee's request for payment to cover the shortage. The time specified herein shall be exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and holidays.
- 19.4 Employees leaving the service of the company will be furnished with a time voucher covering all time due within 24 hours at points where discharge cheques are issued, and within 48 hours at other points, or earlier when possible. The time specified shall be exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and holidays.

- 19.5 All overtime earned shall be shown as a separate item on the DDS earning statements of employees.
- 19.6 The Company may make payroll deductions for overpayment or any monies owed to the Company. If the amount owing is greater than \$200.00, prior to making such deductions, the Company will notify the employee and the Union of the amount owing and discuss a repayment schedule.

RULE 20 Shop Close Down

20.1 Regular employees assigned to shop maintenance shall be considered as a subdivision of a department and shall be worked as such on maintenance work during periods when shops are closed down, at straight time rates for straight time hours and overtime rates for overtime hours.

RULE 21 Laid-off Employees Securing Work Elsewhere

21.1 Employees laid off account staff reduction who desire to secure employment within the Railway will upon application be furnished with free rail transportation in accordance with the service provisions of the Company's pass regulations.

RULE 22

Employees required to Work When Shop Closed Down Due to Breakdown in Machinery, etc.

22.1 Employees required to work when shops are closed down due to breakdown in machinery, floods, fires, and the like, will receive straight time for regular hours, and overtime for overtime hours.

Rule 23 **Seniority**

- 23.1 New employees shall not be regarded as permanently employed until they have completed 90 working days cumulative service. In the meantime, unless removed for cause which, in the opinion of the Company renders them undesirable for its service, employees shall accumulate seniority from the date they entered the classification in the trade, and shall be regarded as coming within the terms of this Agreement.
- 23.2 Basic seniority territory shall be the former Area Manager's Territory.
- 23.3 (a) Seniority of employees covered by this Agreement shall, except as otherwise provided herein and in the Trade Special Rules and the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Agreement, be confined to the seniority terminal at which employed and to the date of entry into their respective classifications:

- Car Mechanics, Heavy Duty mechanics, and Electricians represented by Unifor Local 100)
- Helpers
- Coach Cleaners

Except as may be otherwise mutually agreed between the Union and the Railway, the main shops will be regarded under this Rule 23.3 (a) as a separate seniority terminal for the purpose of seniority.

NOTE: Transcona shall be considered as a main shop.

The seniority of employees for purposes covered by this Agreement is independent of provident or insurance fund regulations.

- (b) When two or more employees commence work in the same seniority group on the same day, the procedure for establishing their relative seniority standing shall be determined as follows:
 - the employee with the greatest previous service in the trade within the Company shall be senior;
 - (ii) if (i) is the same, the employee with the greatest previous service under this Collective Agreement shall be senior;
 - (iii) if (ii) is the same, the employee with the greatest amount of previous service with the Company shall be senior;
 - (iv) if (iii) is the same, the employee with the first application for any position at CN and still available in the on-line application system shall be senior; and
 - (v) if (iv) is the same, the employees' names shall be placed on the seniority list as mutually agreed by the proper Officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President.

The foregoing criteria shall be applied in the sequence shown and only to the extent required to make a determination.

- 23.4 Seniority lists will be open for investigation and copies shall be furnished by the Company to the local committee and the Regional Vice-President.
- 23.5 (a) Seniority lists shall be updated and posted at the headquarters locations of all employees concerned, on or before December 31 of each year. A copy of said list shall also be furnished to the union representatives of the employees.
 - (b) Seniority lists shall be open for correction for a period of sixty calendar days on presentation in writing of proof of error by the employee or the employee's representative to the employee's immediate supervisor.

- (c) Except by mutual agreement, seniority standing shall not be changed after becoming established by being posted for sixty calendar days following date of issue, without written protest.
- 23.6 For employees on layoff, leave of absence, annual vacation, or absence because of illness or injury at the time of posting, the 60-calendar-day period shall begin on the date of return to service.
- 23.7 Employees at outside points where no immediate supervisor is located shall be placed on the seniority lists and retain their seniority at the seniority terminal where such immediate supervisor is located who has jurisdiction over such outside points. If not working under the jurisdiction of an immediate supervisor they shall retain seniority at the seniority terminal from which sent.
- 23.8 An employee temporarily set up as a mechanic shall retain and continue to accumulate seniority on the helpers' seniority list from which set up while working in the capacity of mechanic. Such a helper will not be recognized as holding any seniority as mechanic. A helper governed by this Rule 23.8 shall not be promoted to the permanent mechanics' seniority list of the trade except as may be provided for in the Trade Special Rules.
- 23.9 (a) Should it be necessary to hire a mechanic who is not fully qualified, or should it be found after being hired that the mechanic is not fully qualified, such mechanic shall be discharged from the service immediately that mechanic can be replaced by a qualified mechanic or a suitable helper who is available to be promoted to the position of mechanic in training.
 - (b) A newly hired mechanic who fails to pass the qualifying tests (within a maximum of 65 cumulative working days) will be released from the service, or if the exigencies of the service so require such mechanic will be retained in the service up to 130 working days from date of last entry into service. If necessary, this 130-working-day period may be extended by mutual agreement between the proper officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President.
 - (c) "Fully Qualified Mechanic" shall mean a mechanic who has successfully completed the railway apprenticeship training program or a mechanic who has not completed such Apprentice training program but who has, through on-the-job training within or outside the railway industry and/or outside vocational training in the trade, become fully qualified. Mutually agreed upon objective tests shall determine whether or not a mechanic who has not served a railway apprenticeship program in the trade has become a fully qualified mechanic as specified above.
- 23.10 (a) (i) An employee promoted in the trade to the classification of trainee mechanic, and who, under the Trade Special Rules is engaging in a training procedure toward ultimate establishment on the permanent seniority roster of the trade, shall be periodically tested during such training period and, if, at any time, it is found that such employee is not progressing satisfactorily toward the ultimate aim of becoming a fully qualified mechanic in accordance with the definition of a "fully qualified mechanic" as contained in Rule 23.9 (c) the employee shall, subject to

Rule 23.10 (b) hereof, be required to revert to the group from which promoted, provided there is another employee available who possesses the necessary aptitudes to justify being promoted to mechanic with a view to becoming fully qualified. No employee who is not fully qualified shall be established on the permanent mechanics' seniority list in the trade.

- (ii) When necessary the Company will institute training programs after due consultation with the appropriate officers of the Union. The consent of the Regional Vice-President to such training programs shall not be unreasonably withheld. Employees shall not be promoted or hired to a trainee mechanic position in the trade prior to agreement being reached, by the parties concerned, for the implementation of a training program in the trade.
- (b) Except as otherwise provided in the Trade Special Rules an employee who enters the training program and who fails at any stage to meet the requirements of the trade tests for a given trade may continue to be employed in the position of mechanic if necessary to meet operational requirements in accordance with Rule 23.8.
- (c) Positions requiring considerable skills, shall, to the extent possible, be filled by fully qualified mechanics. In following this principle, both parties will give full recognition to operational requirements of the Railway and to any employee training arrangements that may be mutually agreed upon in respect of the trade.
- 23.11 When vacancies occur for which replacements are required, or new jobs are created or additional staff is required in a classification in a respective trade for an expected period of 90 calendar days or more, such vacancies or new jobs shall be bulletined for a period of not less than 7 calendar days to employees in the classification at the seniority terminal where they are created, and will be awarded to the senior employees, subject to Rule 23.29, the local committee to be consulted. An employee who is awarded a position under this Rule 23.11 will not be awarded the vacancy caused by the employee's departure from the employee's former position unless the employee is the only qualified applicant. The foregoing sentence will only apply when the bulletined duties, hours of work and rest days are identical to the bulletined position the employee has vacated during the ninety (90) calendar days previous to the closure date for applications to the new bulletin.

(See Appendices II and IX)

Within a main shop, successful applicants will be permitted to move within fifteen (15) calendar days of the close of the bulletin. This period may be extended to 30 days by mutual agreement with the Regional Vice-President.

Within a running repair point, successful applicants will be permitted to move within twenty-five (25) calendar days of the close of the bulletin. This period may be extended by mutual agreement with the Regional Vice-President.

23.12 When vacancies occur or new jobs are created or additional staff is required in a classification, in the trade for an expected period of more than one day and less than 90 calendar days, such vacancies or new positions may be claimed by the senior

qualified employees from the respective point within the home seniority terminal desiring same; the local committee to be consulted in each case.

Employees assigned to fill positions under this Rule 23.12 shall be considered as temporarily assigned and on completion of such temporary positions they shall be returned to their former basic regular assignments. For the purpose of this clause annual vacation relief, leave of absence, sickness, injury, etc., shall be positions coming under the scope of this Rule 23.12. An employee assigned to fill a position under this Rule 23.12 may not claim or apply for another position under this Rule 23.12 which will commence work during the first thirty (30) calendar days of being assigned to the position, unless the employee was placed upon the position directly upon recall from layoff.

(See Appendix IX)

23.13 If a vacancy or new position of expected duration of 90 calendar days or more requiring additional staff is not filled by an employee in the classification at a home seniority terminal, it shall be bulletined for not less than 7 calendar days, firstly, to the employees holding seniority in the classification in the trade on the basic seniority territory and, secondly, to such employees on the Region. Subject to qualifications, seniority will govern.

A running point employee who bids on a position at a main shop in accordance with this Rule 23.13 and is delayed in transferring to the main shop for a period of thirty days or more shall, on transferring to the main shop, be entitled to exercise seniority on any position bulletined within the main shop during such delay.

Employees who transfer under this Rule 23.13 shall, after 90 calendar days forfeit their seniority at the seniority terminal from which transferred and shall carry their seniority rights to the new seniority terminal; except that employees on laid-off status at their home seniority terminal may exercise their rights under this Rule 23.13 without forfeiting their seniority at their home seniority terminal. The Regional Vice-President shall receive a copy of all such bulletins.

For the purpose of this Rule 23.13 the number of employees to be transferred and the method to be used shall be mutually arranged between the proper officer of the Railway and the Regional Vice-President in order to meet the requirements of the Railway service.

(See Appendices II and IX)

In the application of Rule 23.28 to Rule 23.13, it shall be incumbent on employees, on annual vacation, leave of absence or absence because of illness or injury to notify the proper officer of the Company along with the duly authorized representative in writing, of their interest in any such position which is bulletined under Rule 23.13. These applications must be renewed by the employee every twelve months. Employees who have made their intentions known to both parties and are absent from duty for any of the above reasons may have an application submitted on their behalf by the duly authorized Union representative. The Company and the Union will make arrangements to fill vacancies during the interim if necessary. This paragraph

does not apply to bulletins issued solely between (two) 2 seniority terminals in the same metropolitan area.

23.14 The exercising of seniority within a seniority terminal to displace a junior employee shall not be permitted except when positions are abolished, or rate of pay or hours of work or days off are changed.

The affected employees shall have the right to displace the junior employee in the designated work area of their choice with the shift, days off, hours of work and rate of pay of their choice except as may be provided in the Trade Special Rules. Apprentices shall be considered to be in the same Classification as mechanics for the purposes of determining who is the Junior Employee.

For the purpose of this Rule 23.14 the designated work area shall be as defined in bulletining positions in accordance with Rule 23.11.

Such employees initially affected shall be given, during their regular working hours, as much advance notice as possible but, in any event, not less than forty-eight hours. The affected employees shall make their intentions known within forty-eight hours of notification and subsequent displacement shall be made without undue delay. The Local Committee shall be consulted.

- 23.15 When it becomes necessary to lay off employees for any reason, the force shall be reduced in reverse seniority order as per Rule 23.3 (a) unless otherwise provided in the Trade Special Rules.
- 23.16 When it becomes necessary to make a reduction in staff at any seniority terminal, at least five (5) working days' notice shall be given to the employees affected before reduction is made, and lists shall be furnished to the Local Committee and Regional Vice-President.

This does not apply in laying off persons who have been temporarily employed for a duration of less than 65 working days to meet special requirements. In the event that a strike or work stoppage by employees in the Railway industry is called on less than five (5) days' advance notice, a shorter notice may be given under this Rule 23.16. In reducing forces, Apprentices shall be laid off before mechanics are laid off at the same seniority terminal, providing the mechanic's seniority date is senior to the Apprentice's Apprentice seniority date.

(See Appendix II)

23.17 (a) Employees laid off from their seniority terminal may, within 30 calendar days displace the junior employee in their respective classification on the Plan's Eligibility Territory (defined in Appendix "B" of the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan) carrying their seniority in that classification with them, except as may be provided in the respective Trade Special Rules. Laid-off employees who decline to exercise this right shall be subject to recall to their home seniority terminal. Apprentices shall be considered to be in the same Classification as mechanics for the purposes of determining who is the Junior Employee.

Employees will not be entitled to exercise their rights under 23.17 (b) until they have complied with this provision, 23.17 (a).

(b) When layoffs occur, employees laid off from their respective classification at their seniority terminal, may, within 30 calendar days, displace the junior employee in their respective classification on the basic seniority territory carrying their seniority in that classification with them, except as may be provided in the Trade Special Rules. Employees who decline to displace the junior employee in their respective classification on their basic seniority territory under this Rule 23.17, shall be laid off subject to recall to their home seniority terminal. Apprentices shall be considered to be in the same classification as mechanics for the purposes of determining who is the Junior Employee.

(See Appendices VI (A) and (B))

23.18 After employees have complied with Rule 23.17, and have not taken laid-off status, they may, within 30 calendar days, as mentioned in Rule 23.17 displace the junior employee in their respective classification on their Region, carrying their seniority in that classification with them, or accept layoff with recall rights, except as may be provided in the Trade Special Rules. Apprentices shall be considered to be in the same Classification as Mechanics for the purposes of determining who is the junior employee

(See Appendix VI (B))

- 23.19 Employees who transfer in accordance with Rules 23.17 and 23.18 shall hold seniority rights at only two seniority terminals on their basic seniority territory or Region, that is, at their home seniority terminal and at the seniority terminal to which they last transferred, except as provided in Rule 23.20.
- 23.20 Laid-off employees who displace another employee on their basic seniority territory or Region, shall retain their seniority rights at their home seniority terminal in accordance with Rules 23.17 and 23.18 and shall be subject to recall to their home seniority terminal in seniority order for vacancies of expected duration of 90 calendar days or more. Employees who decline to accept such recall within 7 calendar days shall forfeit their seniority rights at their home seniority terminal and shall retain their seniority rights at their new seniority terminal. Employees who accept recall to their home seniority terminal within 7 calendar days will return thereto within 15 calendar days from the date of their acceptance.
- 23.21 Where employees are on leave of absence, annual vacation, or absent because of illness or injury, the periods prescribed in Rules 23.17, 23.18 and 23.20, shall begin on the date of their return to service.
- 23.22 In the restoration of forces, employees laid off shall be given preference of reemployment in seniority order. Laid-off employees shall be notified by registered mail at their last known address and they shall be returned to their former classification. Local Committees shall be furnished with a list of those to be restored to service.
- 23.23 It shall be incumbent upon employees on layoff, and the employees who have been displaced on their basic seniority territory or Region in accordance with Rules 23.17

- and 23.18, to register their current address with the appropriate officer at their home seniority terminal.
- 23.24 Laid-off employees who have not displaced in accordance with Rules 23.17 and 23.18 shall retain their seniority rights in their respective classification at their home seniority terminal and shall be subject to recall to their home seniority terminal in seniority order. Employees shall, at the end of 7 calendar days, unless satisfactory reason is given therefor, forfeit their seniority rights in the classification to which recalled at their home seniority terminal if they decline to accept recall to vacancies of an expected duration of 90 calendar days or more.
- 23.25 Effective August 21, 1997, laid off employees who have exhausted their benefit entitlements under the E.S.I.M.A., or, who have not been recalled from laid off status for a period of 2 calendar years whichever comes later will have their names removed from the seniority list.
- 23.26 When through an unusual development it becomes necessary to transfer work from a seniority terminal, Area (Division) or Region, to another seniority terminal, Area (Division) or Region, not more than a sufficient number of employees to perform such work shall, in seniority order be given the opportunity to transfer, carrying their seniority rights with them. The proper officer of the Railway and the Regional Vice-President shall cooperate to determine the number of employees who shall transfer.

Employees who transfer, under this Rule 23.26, shall after 90 calendar days lose their seniority at the seniority terminal they left.

23.27

- (a) The name of employees holding seniority under this Agreement
 - (i) who were filling an official or excepted position with the Company prior to June 14, 1995, will be continued on the seniority list and shall continue to accumulate seniority until June 30, 1996. Following this period, such employee shall no longer accumulate seniority but shall retain the seniority rights already accumulated up to the date their seniority is frozen.
 - (ii) who, on or after June 14, 1995, will fill official or excepted positions with the Company will be continued on the seniority list and shall continue to accumulate seniority for a period of one year after the date of appointment. Following this period, such employee shall no longer accumulate seniority but shall retain the seniority rights already accumulated up to the date their seniority is frozen. The appropriate Regional Vice-President shall be advised.
 - Effective January 1, 2019, employees who are promoted to official or excepted positions within the senior management ranks of the Company (i.e. Management grade Level 4, 3, 2, 1 or executive level) shall have their names permanently removed from the seniority list and shall no longer accumulate seniority.
 - (iii) who are temporarily promoted to an official or excepted position will continue to accumulate seniority for a maximum of six months from the date they are first promoted to any temporary supervisory or excepted position. After accumulating

6 months seniority while holding temporary supervisory or excepted position(s), he/she must return to the bargaining unit for a minimum period of 6 months consecutively, failing which, their seniority will be frozen. They may only benefit from seniority accumulation again if they have returned to the bargaining unit for a minimum of 6 consecutive months before being promoted to an official or excepted position again. The seniority protection shall not apply to Apprentices. The Local Chairperson shall be advised.

- (b) (i) If released from the official or excepted position, such employees must within thirty days after such release exercise their seniority
 - (1) to displace the junior employee on their basic seniority territory; or
 - (2) to a vacancy or newly created position at their home seniority terminal.

Upon release from a permanent official or excepted position, such employee will not be allowed to exercise their seniority to a bulletined position for a period of two (2) years. Should the employee be displaced during the two year period with no corresponding job reduction, said employee will be placed in the unfilled vacancy. In the event there is a displacement with a corresponding job reduction, said employee will then be permitted to exercise their seniority.

If they fail to do so they shall forfeit their seniority. The appropriate Regional Vice-President of the Union shall be advised.

- (ii) Upon return from a temporary promotion such employee will return to the bulletined job within seven days which he/she held immediately prior to being promoted. The appropriate Company officer shall advise the location chairperson of the union of such promotions, including the expected duration thereof.
- 23.28 For employees on leave of absence, annual vacation or absence because of illness or injury, the time limits specified in this Rule 23 shall begin on the date of the employees' return to service.
- 23.29 An employee claiming a position in the exercise of seniority, who in the judgment of the Company cannot reasonably be expected to qualify to perform the duties required within a period of 30 calendar days or less, shall not be denied such position by Management without prior consultation with the local representative.

Employees exercising seniority, who, in the judgment of the Company can reasonably be expected to qualify for the position claimed, shall be allowed a trial period which shall not exceed 30 calendar days, except that by mutual agreement between the Regional Vice-President and the proper officer of the Company, such period may be extended up to 90 calendar days, in order to demonstrate their ability to perform the work required.

During such trial period the Company shall provide reasonable appropriate training. Such training may be terminated where the employee does not demonstrate sufficient progress or aptitude to successfully complete the training. Where it is required to

change the employee's hours of work in order to provide such training the employee shall receive three calendar days advanced notice, except in cases of unforeseen circumstances beyond the control of the Company the notice period may be reduced to not less than twenty-four hours notice, in which case the provisions of Rule 5.15 will not apply. The provisions of this paragraph on training do not apply to exercises of seniority (claim or displace) to positions under Rule 23.12.

Employees awarded a position in accordance with the provisions of this rule may be required to remain on such position for up to nine (9) months. During such period, employees will nevertheless be allowed to bid on other vacant positions and will be allowed to move to such vacant positions upon completion of the period of lock-in.

The jobs this provision applies to are:

Transcona
Wheel Complex
Wheel Machine
Robot Plant Car Shop
Crane Inspections
Machine Center/Traction Motor

Should an employee be denied a position being claimed in the exercise of seniority, or should the employee fail to qualify during a trial period, the employee and the authorized representative will be entitled to receive an explanation in writing from the proper officer of the Company, including the reason for the decision rendered, which shall be subject to appeal in accordance with the grievance procedure.

When an employee is disqualified from holding a position at any time during the specified trial period, such employee will be returned to the employee's former position, but if it has been abolished in the interim the employee must displace under the provisions of the second paragraph of Rule 23.14. This will not necessitate additional bulletins.

- 23.30 An employee with more than 65 working days cumulative service shall not be discharged without being given a proper investigation.
- 23.31 The present seniority territories shall not be changed except by mutual agreement between the Railway and the President of Local 100.

RULE 24 Assignment of Work

24.1 Mechanics or Apprentices regularly employed as such shall do mechanics' work as per special rules of the trade, or as otherwise provided for in the Trades Modernization Agreement (Appendix X), or Appendix XIV.

RULE 25 Labourers Performing Helpers' Work

25.1 Labourers, or similar class of worker, shall not be permitted to do helpers' work as outlined in Trade Rules if regular helpers are available but if so used one hour or more shall be paid at helpers' rate for all work performed as helpers.

RULE 26 **Temporary Supervisor**

26.1 Should an employee undertake temporarily to fill the place of a supervisor that employee will be paid the rate and work under the conditions applying to the position. Such employees will not conduct investigations.

RULE 27 Investigations and Grievance Procedure

Investigation procedure

- 27.1 Except as otherwise provided herein, no employees shall be disciplined or discharged until they have had a fair and impartial investigation and their responsibility established. An employee may be held out of service pending investigation up to five (5) calendar days, which can be extended by agreement with the Regional Vice-President. When an employee is held out of service pending such investigation, the investigation shall not be unduly delayed.
- 27.2 Except as otherwise provided in this Rule, when an investigation is to be held, the employee will be given at least 48 hours' notice of the investigation and will be notified of the time, place and subject matter of such investigation. This shall not be construed to mean that the proper officer of the Company, who may be on the ground when the cause for such investigation occurs, shall be prevented from holding an immediate investigation.

When employees are required to make statements on matters affecting the Agreement, Company working rules or compensation, a duly authorized representative of the employee shall be present except that when employees are required to make statements on matters not affecting the Agreement, Company working rules or compensation, the employee may have a fellow employee or an accredited representative of the Union present.

Copies of statements, stenographic reports and all other evidence taken shall, if requested, be furnished to the employee and, if present, to the authorized representative.

INFORMAL INVESTIGATION

Minor incidents may be handled without the necessity of a formal investigation. Minor incidents are defined as those for which no more than ten (10) demerit marks will be

assessed and which cannot, when added to the employee's current record, result in discharge for accumulation of demerits.

Such incidents will be investigated as quickly as possible by a proper officer(s) of the Company.

The informal investigation shall be recorded on an incident report which shall contain the following information.

DATE:
LOCATION:
EMPLOYEE NAME AND PIN #:
SUPERVISOR'S NAME AND PIN #:
BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE INCIDENT:
EMPLOYEE'S REMARKS (OPTIONAL):
SUPERVISOR'S REMARKS:
CORRECTIVE ACTION:

A copy of the incident report shall be given to the employee when action has been decided upon, and a copy shall be placed on the employee's file.

In cases where the assessment of discipline is deemed warranted, the employee will be advised in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days from the date the incident is reviewed with the employee. The discipline will be reviewed with the employee concerned. A copy of the discipline form will be sent to the officer of the Union authorized for that purpose.

Should the employee accept all the conclusions of the Company, but not the discipline assessed, the employee so notified may initiate an appeal of the discipline in accordance with the provisions of Step I of the grievance procedure.

Should the employee disagree with any of the conclusions reached by the Company during the informal investigation, the employee (or their duly authorized union representative) may, within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt of notification of discipline, advise the proper officer of the Company that they require that a formal investigation be held pursuant to Rule 27.2, which will then be held without undue delay. In such instances, the incident report and the discipline assessed through the informal investigation procedure will be considered null and void.

FORMAL INVESTIGATION

Except as provided in this Rule 27, when a formal investigation is to be held, the employee and the designated union representative will be given 48 hours' notice of the investigation and will be notified of the time, place and subject matter of such investigation. (Notification to the designated union representative may be given verbally.) This shall not mean that the proper officer of the Company, who may be on the premises when the cause for such investigation occurs, shall be prevented from holding an immediate investigation.

When employees are required to make statements on matters affecting the Agreement, Company working rules or compensation, a duly authorized

representative of the employees shall be present, except that when employees are required to make statements on matters not affecting the Agreement, Company working rules or compensation, the employee may have a fellow employee or an authorized representative of the Union present.

At or prior to the commencement of the hearing, the employee (and the authorized representative if present) will be provided with a copy of all the written evidence as well any oral evidence which has been recorded, and which may have a bearing on their involvement. Sufficient time will be allowed the parties to peruse the evidence. However, it is not the intent of this to delay the investigation process due to an unreasonable amount of time taken to peruse the evidence. The employee and the authorized representative will have the right to hear all of the evidence submitted and will be given an opportunity through the presiding officer to ask questions of the witnesses (including Company officers where necessary) whose evidence may have a bearing on their involvement. Where witnesses cannot be present, arrangements will be made to permit them to be questioned upon request, where practicable. The questions and answers will be recorded, and the employee and the authorized representative will be furnished with a copy of statements and all other evidence taken. In the event that the Company obtains new evidence having a bearing on the employee's responsibility, and prior to the assessment of discipline, a copy of such evidence will be provided to the employee, and to the duly authorized union representative.

- 27.3 An employee will not be held out of service unnecessarily pending the rendering of a decision. The decision will be rendered as soon as possible but not later than twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date the investigation is completed unless otherwise mutually agreed.
- 27.4 When discipline is recorded against an employee the employee will be advised in writing and a copy of the written advice (form 780) shall be either emailed or copied to the duly authorized Local Chairperson of the Union. In the event a decision is considered unjust, an appeal against dismissal, suspension, demerit marks in excess of 30 and restrictions may be initiated at last step of the grievance procedure. All other appeals against discipline imposed shall be initiated at Step I of the grievance procedure.
- 27.5 If it is found that an employee has been unjustly suspended or discharged such employee shall be reinstated with full pay for all time lost. In the event of an employee being otherwise employed pending settlement of the employee's case by reinstatement any pay earned will be credited against time lost.

Grievance Procedure

27.6 Should employees subject to this Agreement believe they have been unjustly dealt with, or that any of the provisions of this Agreement have been violated, they shall present their alleged grievance to their immediate supervisor for adjustment. If not so adjusted, and they wish to have the matter progressed, they shall present it in writing to the authorized local union representative(s), within 20 calendar days from the date of the alleged grievance, outlining all pertinent details and the date of the occurrence of alleged grievance.

Step I

Within 35 calendar days of the alleged grievance the authorized local union representative(s) may progress the grievance in writing, outlining all pertinent details and date of grievance to the designated railway officer (Line Points, Running Shops and Transcona Shops: Authorized Local Union Representative to Shop Supervisor/Manager).

A decision shall be rendered in writing within 28 calendar days from the date of receipt of the grievance and a copy will be furnished to the employee and the authorized union representative.

Step II

If the matter remains unresolved, within twenty-eight (28) calendar days following receipt of the decision under Step 1, the Regional Vice-President of the Union may appeal the decision in writing to the designated Company Officer as per the following:

Line Points on Districts: Regional Vice-President to Division Mechanical Officer

Running Shops: Regional Vice-President to Division Mechanical Officer

Transcona Shops: Regional Vice-President to Chief Mechanical Officer, Car or Chief Mechanical Officer, Motive Power

Where the appeal concerns the interpretation or alleged violation of the collective agreement, the appeal shall identify the Rule(s) and clause of the Rule(s) or Appendix involved. The appeal shall be accompanied by a copy of the Company's decision rendered at Step I of the grievance procedure.

A decision shall be rendered in writing within twenty-eight (28) calendar days of receipt of the grievance.

Joint Conference

The Company and the Union recognize the necessity of reviewing all details of differences through open and frank discussions. To that end, following the rendering of a decision in writing of the grievance at Step 2 of the grievance procedure, each grievance will be reviewed through a Joint Conference discussion between the Regional Vice-President and the Regional Mechanical Officer. The Regional Vice-President may have the location chairperson attend the joint conference. Said discussion will be held between the above-mentioned representatives no later than thirty-five (35) calendar days following the receipt of the grievance at Step 2, or as otherwise mutually arranged.

A decision will be rendered by the Company, in writing, within 14 days from the date of the joint conference or within 28 days from the date when either party advises the other, in writing, that a joint conference discussion will not be required for the case at hand.

NOTE 1: Each party will notify the other of any changes in designated officers.

NOTE 2: All grievances and responses, at all steps of the grievance procedure must be submitted in writing in either PDF format through email, hand delivered or through fax

- 27.8 Upon request from either party reasonable effort will be made to have meetings held within the allotted times.
- 27.9 A grievance not progressed within the time limits specified shall be dropped and shall not be subject to further appeal. Where, in the case of a grievance based only on a time claim, a decision is not rendered by the designated officer of the Company at Steps I or II within the time limits specified in such steps, the time claim will be paid. Payment under such circumstances shall not constitute a precedent, or waiver of the contentions of the Company in that case or in respect of other similar claims.
- 27.10 The time limits specified in Steps I or II may be extended by mutual agreement between the parties referred to in each such step.
- 27.11 All conferences between Company officials and authorized Local Union Representatives will be held by appointment and concluded during regular working hours without loss of earnings to the committee member.
- 27.12 The Company will not discriminate against any employees who, as authorized Local Union Representatives, from time to time, represent other employees and will grant them leave of absence and free transportation over the Company's lines when delegated to represent other employees.
- 27.13 If an authorized Union Representative should consider that a provision of this Agreement has been violated, that representative may initiate a grievance, which shall be processed in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Rule 27.

RULE 28 Final Disposition of Grievances

- 28.1 A grievance concerning the interpretation or alleged violation of this Agreement or an appeal by employees that they have been unjustly disciplined or discharged and which is not settled through the grievance procedure may be referred by either the Headquarters Labour Relations Department, Canadian National Railway Company or Unifor Local 100 herein defined as the parties to a single arbitrator for final and binding settlement without stoppage of work.
- 28.2 The party requesting arbitration must so notify the other party in writing within sixty (60) calendar days following the date when the decision was rendered at the last step of the grievance procedure, as per the following:

Line points and Running Shops: Regional Vice-President or President Local 100 to Divisional Vice-President

Transcona Shops: Regional Vice-president or President Local 100 to Vice-President, Mechanical/Engineering

- 28.3 Within forty-five (45) calendar days of date of receipt of a request for arbitration the parties shall endeavour to agree on the name of the arbitrator. If agreement is not then reached, the party requesting arbitration may then request the Minister of Labour to appoint an arbitrator and advise the other party accordingly. Such request to the Minister of Labour must be made no later than fourteen (14) calendar days following the 45-day period referred to in this paragraph.
- 28.4 A Joint Statement of Issue containing the facts of the dispute and reference to the specific provision or provisions of the Collective Agreement allegedly violated, shall be jointly submitted to the Arbitrator no less than twenty (20) calendar days in advance of the date of the hearing. In the event the parties cannot agree upon such Joint Statement of Issue, each party shall submit a separate statement to the Arbitrator no less than fourteen (14) calendar days in advance of the date of the hearing and shall at the same time give a copy of such statement to the other party.
- 28.5 The hearing shall be held by the Arbitrator in the office of the Railway unless otherwise mutually arranged, or unless the Arbitrator deems it advisable because of special circumstances to hold the hearings elsewhere.
- 28.6 At the hearing before the Arbitrator, argument may be given orally and/or in writing, and each party may call such witnesses as it deems necessary.
- 28.7 Disputes arising out of proposed changes in rates of pay, work hours and conditions of service, modifications or additions to this Collective Agreement, are specifically excluded from the jurisdiction of the Arbitrator, and the decision of the Arbitrator shall not in any case add to, subtract from, modify, rescind or disregard any provision of this Collective Agreement.
 - Such decision shall be rendered, in writing, together with the arbitrators written reasons therefor, to the parties concerned within 30 calendar days following the conclusion of the hearing unless this time is extended with the concurrence of the parties to the dispute.
- 28.8 Each party shall respectively bear any expenses each has incurred in the presentation of the case to the Arbitrator but any general or common expenses, including the remuneration and expenses of the Arbitrator, shall be divided equally.
- 28.9 The time limits as provided in this Rule 28, may be extended by mutual agreement between the parties.
- 28.10 Prior to adjudication or final disposition of grievances by the highest designated authorities as herein provided, and while questions of grievances are pending there will be neither a shut down by the employer nor a suspension of work by the employees.

Alternate Dispute Resolution Process

- 28.11 Notwithstanding the procedural requirements of the collective agreement, the parties agree to submit certain grievances not resolved at joint conference to expedited Mediation/Arbitration on a semi-annual basis. Grievances to be excluded from the expedited Mediation/Arbitration process include:
 - a) Discipline cases in regard to employees with active discipline over 45 demerits.
 - b) Discipline cases involving the assessment of demerits in excess of 30.
 - c) Dismissal cases.
 - d) Out of service disputes.
 - e) Cases dealing with Legislative matters.
 - f) Contracting Out cases.
 - g) Any other cases mutually agreed not to be progressed in the expedited forum.
- 28.12 The expedited hearing in each region shall be scheduled semi-annually in April and September of each year, or as otherwise mutually arranged. The hearings shall be held in Toronto for Great Lakes Region, Montreal for St. Lawrence/Atlantic Region, Winnipeg, for the Prairie Region and Vancouver or Edmonton for the Mountain Region. The Union shall submit a list of grievances to the Company to be submitted to expedited Mediation/Arbitration 30 days prior to the expedited hearing, unless otherwise agreed. To the extent possible, all grievances except those specifically excluded by item #1 above, shall be placed into the expedited process.
- 28.13 Expedited cases shall be referred to one of the agreed upon arbitrators but only in strict accordance with the following procedures:
 - a) In accordance with Rule 28.4 of the Collective Agreement: a Joint Statement of Issue containing the basic facts of the dispute and references to the specific provision or provisions of the Collective Agreement that have allegedly been violated, must be jointly submitted to the Arbitrator in advance of the date of the hearing, but no less than 20 calendar days prior to the hearing. In the event the parties cannot agree upon such Joint Statement of Issue, each party shall submit a separate statement to the Arbitrator in advance of the date of the hearing, but no less than 14 calendar days prior to the hearing and shall at the same time give a copy of such statement to the other party.
 - b) At the hearing the positions of the parties shall be presented orally. Written briefs need not be utilized in the presentation of these expedited cases. Each party shall be given a total of ten (10) minutes to present its position and arguments and then an additional (4) minutes each for rebuttal. The normal burden of proof shall prevail. The parties may submit such documents, including a maximum one page summary of the parties' presentation, records or other evidence as they deem appropriate, subject to the normal rules of admissibility and the discretion of the arbitrator. In circumstances in which a case is progressed to expedited mediation/arbitration on an ex parte basis, each party shall be given a total of 20 minutes to present its position with the additional 4 minutes each for rebuttal.
- 28.14 The positions, arguments and the awards of cases adjudicated using the expedited Mediation-Arbitration process, shall be without prejudice to either party, to facilitate the peaceful resolution of disputes. It is clearly understood and agreed upon that the decisions shall not be precedent setting for the purposes of any future case. To that

end expedited Mediation/Arbitration awards or settlements shall not be quoted or otherwise cited at the presentation of any other cases before any Arbitrator, and shall not be reported, except to the parties, save as required by the Canada Labour Code. Written reasons for the award shall be provided only to the parties to the grievance and they shall be numbered in sequential order, for administrative ease of identification only. However, the decision of the Arbitrator shall not in any case add to, subtract from, modify, rescind or disregard any provision of the applicable Collective Agreement. The Arbitrator shall, upon request of either party, or if he/she deems fit, issue an immediate award, to be followed up with a more detailed confirmation in writing.

- 28.15 Where, at any time during the filing or presentation of a case under this process, it appears to the arbitrator, after consultation with the parties, that the case is not appropriate for proper hearing and disposition under this process, and should be heard through the normal arbitration procedures, he or she may refer the matter back to the parties to be progressed in accordance with the normal operation of Rule 28.1-10.
- 28.16 Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties may, by mutual agreement, request that mediation be involved at any time in the Expedited Process. The Arbitrator may, at their sole discretion, mediate the dispute in advance of the commencement of the Expedited hearing. Any mediated settlement shall be without prejudice to either party and shall not be construed as an admission of liability by either the Company or the Union.
- 28.17 Representations and arguments during this process shall be restricted and limited for each case, to not more than two spokespersons for the Union and two for the Company. Legal counsel will not be permitted to attend on behalf of either party. Witnesses will not be called but affidavits and witness statements may be tendered as evidence.
- 28.18 Each decision rendered under this process, shall be final and binding upon the Company, the Union and any implicated employees. The Arbitrator shall remain seized for each case presented.
- 28.19 The parties agree that these cases can be instructional and results should help with interpreting and addressing similar issues that might arise in the workplace.
- 28.20 The parties agree that the following Arbitrators shall be utilized to hear the expedited cases:

For Ontario – East: The primary arbitrators shall be C. Albertyn and Graham J. Clarke. These arbitrators shall be utilized in rotation. Should the Arbitrators mentioned herein not be available in the months prescribed above, the parties will utilize the following arbitrators as replacements: James Cameron and Maureen Flynn.

For Manitoba – West: The primary arbitrators shall be Amanda Rogers and Vince Ready. These arbitrators shall be utilized in rotation. Should the Arbitrators mentioned herein not be available in the months prescribed above, the parties will utilize the following arbitrators as replacements: D. Jones and. John Hall.

If none of the above arbitrators are available, the parties will make every effort to agree on an alternate Arbitrator. If no agreement is forthcoming, either party may apply to the Minister of Labour for an appointment of an Arbitrator.

28.21 Any and all fees charged by or costs and expenses incurred by the Arbitrator shall be shared equally between the Company and the Union.

RULE 29 Jury Duty

- 29.1 Employees who are summoned for jury duty selection and or jury duty and are required to lose time from their assignment as a result thereof, shall be paid for actual time lost with a maximum of one basic day's pay at the straight time rate of their position for each day lost, less the amount allowed them for jury duty for each such day, excluding allowances paid by the court for meals, lodging or transportation, subject to the following requirements and limitations:
 - (a) an employee must furnish the Company with a statement from the court of jury allowances paid and the days on which jury duty was performed.
 - (b) The number of working days for which jury duty pay shall be paid is limited to a maximum of sixty (60) days in any calendar year.
 - (c) No jury duty pay will be allowed for any day for which the employee is entitled to vacation or general holiday pay. Employees who have been allotted their vacation dates will not be required to change their vacation because they are called for jury duty.
 - (d) Notwithstanding the provisions contained in the last sentence of paragraph (c) above an employee's annual vacation will, if the employee so requests, be rescheduled if it falls during a period of jury duty.

RULE 30 Apprenticeship

- 30.1 Employees promoted or hired into the apprenticeship program must be able to speak, read and write one of the official languages of Canada. They must be able to successfully pass Company entrance examinations, including a mechanical aptitude test and a suitable mathematical examination.
- 30.2 Except as otherwise provided, regular apprenticeship towards a Heavy Duty Mechanic, Car Mechanic, or Electrician shall be four (4) years, made up of eight (8) terms of 960 hours each or a total of 7, 680 hours. Provided that other entrance requirements are met, applicants who have successfully completed training courses in recognized schools or institutes, or regular Apprentices who on their own time successfully complete courses in outside related training programs during their apprenticeship may serve a reduced apprenticeship, if such training is equivalent to the training received in the trade under the Company apprenticeship program. The proper officer of the Company in consultation with the President of Local 100 shall

determine if such training is equivalent or comparable, but in no case shall the reduction in the length of apprenticeship exceed a total of one (1) year.

- 30.3 Apprentices given credit for technical training under the provision(s) of Rule 30.2 shall have their rates and terms adjusted in accordance with the credit allowed for such outside training.
- 30.4 The opportunity shall be provided for the Apprentice to secure a complete knowledge of the trade as per the agreed upon apprenticeship training program. Such apprenticeship program shall not alter the jurisdictional understanding as per Rule 54.1

30.5 **JOINT APPRENTICE COMMITTEE**

The Union and the Company shall establish work location joint committees at each location where apprentices are employed to provide assistance to any matters relative to apprentice training and scheduling. The parties will by agreement assign work location joint committees at major terminals to serve as the committees for outlying running point locations.

Work Location Joint Apprenticeship Committees (WLJAC) as identified in this Letter of Understanding shall be guaranteed adequate and sufficient time to discharge the necessary responsibilities assigned to them under the terms of the Agreement and by the parties. The Company will continue wages and benefits and necessary expenses of employee members.

WLJAC will be comprised of two Local Unifor representatives, and two Local Management employees.

They must meet four times per year or as required.

Separate Motive Power and Car committees will be established where deemed necessary.

30.6 APPRENTICESHIP TRAINING

In matters pertaining to Apprenticeship Training, the responsibility of the WLJAC Committee shall be to:

- Review apprentice schedules and assignments and tasks for the next threemonth period.
- b) Ensure that apprentices are evaluated as required regarding their academic and on-the-job performance and to review each evaluation that does not meet the required standard.
- c) In general, to be responsible for the successful operating of the apprenticeship standards in the facilities and the successful completion of the apprenticeship by the apprentice under these standards.

- d) Provide an Apprenticeship Certificate to each apprentice who has successfully completed the "Standards of Apprenticeship".
- Modify processes or policies established by the WLJAC, subject to final approval by the Company.

The Company will task a manager(s) who will be the principal Company officer(s) responsible to manage the technical training function in Mechanical Services. The incumbent(s) will, in coordination with the Unifor Skilled Trades Coordinator, direct the activities of local WLJAC's to ensure the activities meet the objectives established.

Apprentices shall be under the direction of the WLJAC in all training matters and under the direction of the work activity manager of the assigned work area for work related matters. The WLJAC is authorized to move apprentices to a different task to ensure that each gains the practical experience in accordance with the predetermined schedule of work training. The WLJAC Committee will be advised of all occasions where the apprentice fails to demonstrate proficiency in academic studies or any specific tasks.

30.7 **NEW TECHNOLOGY**

The parties agree that with the introduction of new techniques and technologies, it is important that advance planning be made to anticipate skills, needs, and training required.

The Company will assume the cost of "on-the-job" training to afford bargaining unit employees who have the basic knowledge and ability to be trained to keep current with the restructured, modernized trades, new methods, tools, machines and technology affecting their assigned work.

Senior employees assigned to jobs requiring training in the new technology will, based on operational requirements, be given preference under this clause.

30.8 Apprentices must throughout the apprenticeship continue to display the desire and aptitude to learn the trade or they will not be retained in the service except as may be otherwise mutually agreed.

30.9 APPRENTICESHIP STANDARDS

The following standards of apprenticeship covering the employment and training of apprentices in the trades included in these standards have been agreed to by the Company and the Union.

PURPOSE

The purpose of these standards is to make certain that extreme care is exercised in the selection of applicants and that the methods of training are uniform and sound, with the result that they will be equipped for profitable employment, and to further the assurance to the Company of proficient employees at the conclusion of the training period.

DEFINITIONS

- a) The term "Company" shall mean Canadian National Railway Company.
- b) The term "Union" shall mean the duly authorized representatives of Unifor Local
- "Apprentice" shall mean a person who is engaged in learning and assisting in the trade to which s/he has been assigned under these standards.
- d) "Apprenticeship Agreement" shall mean a written agreement between the Company and the person employed as an apprentice, which agreement or indenture shall be reviewed by the WLJAC and registered with the appropriate provincial apprenticeship Registration Agency.
- e) These "Standards of Apprenticeship" shall mean this entire document, including these definitions and shall include the schedule of instruction and related work tasks, etc.

CREDIT FOR PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE

- a) Through the criteria established by the WLJAC, credit for academic and/or work experience in the applicable trade may be given after evaluation only after completion of the apprentice probationary period for a maximum of one year.
- b) Registered apprentices from external employers may be hired by the Company in the year and month of their apprenticeship in the same identified trade subject to the approval of the Committee.

TERM OF APPRENTICESHIP

The terms of apprenticeship shall be as established by the Standards of Apprenticeship in this agreement and in accordance with the schedule of work processes and related instruction.

PROBATIONARY PERIOD

The first 500 hours of employment for every apprentice shall be a probationary period to determine their suitability to learn their trade. During this probationary period, the apprenticeship agreement with the apprentice may only be cancelled by the Company or the apprentice, after consultation with the WLJAC. The registration agencies shall be advised of such cancellations. The apprentice shall then exercise seniority into the classification from which promoted.

APPRENTICE OVERSIGHT

The WLJAC may recommend discipline and/or cancellation of the apprenticeship agreement of the apprentice to the Company at any time for cause such as:

- 1) Inability to learn;
- 2) Unreliability;

- 3) Unsatisfactory work;
- 4) Lack of interest in their work or education;
- 5) Improper conduct;
- 6) Failure to attend classroom instruction regularly.

30.10 ACADEMIC TRAINING

Apprentices are required as a condition of apprenticeship to receive and attend classroom instructions and to authorize the release, if necessary, of classroom records to the WLJAC. The schedule of work processes and related instructions are attached to this apprenticeship plan. Modifications may be made to the schedules by the Committee, subject to final approval by the Company. Credit for time spent in academic training is given in the calculation of the hours of apprenticeship served and shall be applied against the period total.

30.11 CERTIFICATE OF COMPLETION OF APPRENTICESHIP

Upon successful completion of the Apprenticeship under these Apprenticeship Standards, the Regional Mechanical Officer/ Assistant Mechanical Officer, and the WLJAC Union representative, will prepare an apprenticeship completion certificate. Each apprentice certificate will bear the signatures of the above Employees and the President of Local 100.

- 30.12 Seniority of Apprentices shall, except as otherwise provided herein, be confined to the home seniority terminal and shall be established as of their entry date into the classification of Apprentice following their last date of entry into the service of the Company. Seniority lists will be prepared for Apprentices.
- 30.13 On completion of apprenticeship, they shall be paid the basic rate of pay established for fully qualified mechanics.
- 30.14 Apprentices shall, upon completion of their apprenticeship, be placed on the permanent seniority list of their respective trade at their home seniority terminal and shall be credited with seniority as of their entry date into the classification of Apprentice following their last date of entry into the service of the Company.

At the time an apprentice's name is placed on the respective Mechanics' seniority list, it shall be removed from the seniority lists of any lower classifications with the trade.

- 30.15 Employees hired or transferred into one of the Mechanic's trades will, when mutually agreed upon between the proper officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President, be subjected to such additional entrance requirements as may be necessary to ensure their suitability for advancement to an apprenticeship.
- 30.16 Apprentices may be required when necessary or desirable to work on various job assignments including those at other work locations within their seniority terminal, basic seniority territory or region.

- 30.17 In order to facilitate the rotation of Apprentices through the various training activities included in the apprenticeship program, the Company will identify an appropriate number and mix of positions which will be filled by Apprentices. This number and mix of positions will vary from location to location and from time to time as training requirements change. Apprentices will be assigned to these positions as required to complete their Apprentice training. Such positions will not be subject to the provisions of Rule 23 except as provided in the Notes to Rule 30.17 and 30.25. Ongoing consultation between the proper officer of the Company and the Local Chairperson will take place with respect to the identification and filling of positions referred to in this Rule 30.11. Additionally, the two parties will cooperate generally to ensure that Apprentices are not assigned to work activities for which they are not sufficiently qualified. An Apprentice shall not be assigned to a Leading Hand position nor be assigned to work alone at a One Car Mechanic Point.
 - **Note 1:** The junior Apprentice at a seniority terminal may be displaced by the junior Mechanic in the same trade in active service who would otherwise be laid off at the same seniority terminal providing the Mechanic's seniority date is senior to the Apprentice's Apprentice seniority date. This note shall not apply at a seniority terminal where there are already more senior Mechanics laid off.
 - **Note 2:** The junior Apprentice on an Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan Eligibility Territory may be displaced by the junior Mechanic in the same trade in active service who would otherwise be laid off on the same Plan Eligibility Territory. However, the Mechanic may not displace any Apprentice under this note 2 at terminals where there are Mechanics already laid off. The principles of this note will also apply where a Mechanic wishes to displace the junior Apprentice on the same Basic Seniority Territory, or the same Region, or any other seniority territory not covered by Note 1 above. In the application of this Note 2, the Mechanic's seniority date must be senior to the Apprentice's Apprentice seniority date.
- 30.18 Apprentices promoted from job classifications under the jurisdiction of the Mechanic's trade will have their names continued on the seniority list(s) from which promoted, until they have qualified as fully qualified Mechanics and have established a seniority date on the permanent regular Mechanic's list, under the provisions of this Rule 30.
- 30.19 Other employees hired as Apprentices who have successfully passed the entrance tests outlined in Rule 30.1 will also have their names entered on the seniority list of Helpers in the trade at the seniority terminal employed consistent with their seniority as an Apprentice.
- 30.20 Apprentices shall only be permitted to exercise their seniority as defined in this Rule 30.20. Apprentices laid off at their seniority terminal may at their option:
 - (i) Exercise their seniority as an Apprentice under the provisions of Rules 23.17 and 23.18 except that they will not be permitted to displace the junior Apprentice when such employee is senior as a helper, or
 - (ii) Exercise their seniority in any lower classification as per the intent of Rule 23.14.

Exception:

By mutual agreement between the Regional Vice-President and the proper officer of the Company, Apprentices may be allowed on compassionate grounds (i.e., illness, pregnancy) to exercise their seniority in the lower classification(s) under the terms of Rule 23.14. The Company will respect an apprentice's seniority standing to the largest extent possible in the assignment of shifts and days off. This will include acceptance of an apprentice's application for vacancies under Rules 23.11 and 23.12 of this Agreement, also Rule 23.13 within the same Metropolitan Area. The provisions of this sub-paragraph will not apply when an Apprentice is in the formal part of the program.

- 30.21 Except as otherwise provided in Rule 23.13, by mutual agreement between the proper officer of the Company and the Regional Vice-President, Apprentices may at any time during their apprenticeship be permitted to transfer to any location in their Region with a view to remaining at that location on completion of their apprenticeship.
- 30.22 Should Apprentices, due to the exercise of seniority under Rule 23.17 or 23.18, be assigned to a seniority terminal other than their home seniority terminal at the time they gain status as a fully qualified Mechanic in their trade, their names will be placed on the Mechanic's permanent seniority list in accordance with Rule 30 at both such terminals. Such an employee will then be subject to the terms of Rules 23.19 and 23.20 as a Mechanic.
- 30.23 Employees who hold seniority in more than one classification within the Mechanic trade classifications, and who transfers from one seniority terminal to another will carry their seniority in each such classification with them.
- 30.24 Employees who hold seniority in more than one classification will lose their seniority in all such classifications if, for any reason, they forfeit their seniority in one of those classifications.
- 30.25 Apprentices shall be permitted, on completion of their apprenticeship, to exercise their seniority at their home seniority terminal to displace a junior Mechanic in their trade in accordance with the provisions of Rule 23.14 unless they have previously acquired a position pursuant to Rule 23.11, 23.12 or 23.13.
 - **Note 1:** Graduating Apprentices covered by Rule 30.25 at a seniority terminal where a senior Mechanic in their trade is on laid off status, will be immediately laid off at their seniority terminal without further notice under Rule 23.16 and will be governed by Rules 23.17 and 23.18. In the application of this Note the Mechanic's seniority date must be senior to the Apprentice's Apprentice seniority date.
- 30.26 When Apprentices are required for training purposes to work temporarily away from their home location, they will be provided with transportation by the Company or be compensated for the use of their private automobile in accordance with Rule 38 of this Agreement. Time will be paid for travel at straight time rates during regular working hours on regular working days. When meals and lodging are not provided by the Company, the Apprentice will be reimbursed actual reasonable expenses necessarily incurred.

For travel to and from the CN Campus during rest days, apprentices will be granted a travel allowance of \$250.00 for each one-way trip.

When directed by the Company to attend training at an away-from-home location other than the CN Campus, time will be paid for travel during rest days at straight time rates, up to a maximum of eight (8) hours each way

The parties agree that travel time on the apprentices' rest days will not be considered as hours worked.

30.27 Apprentices serving a four-year apprenticeship shall be paid as follows:

	RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE				
	Jan 1/2025 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2026 (per hour) \$	\$ Jan 1/2027 (per hour) \$	\$ Jan 1/2028 (per hour) \$	
1 st term (1 to 960 hours inc.)	36.87	37.98	39.12	40.29	
2 nd term (961 to 1920)	37.49	38.61	39.77	40.96	
3 rd term (1921 to 2880)	39.03	40.20	41.41	42.65	
4 th term (2881 to 3840)	39.73	40.92	42.15	43.41	
5 th term (3841 to 4800)	40.57	41.79	43.04	44.33	
6 th term (4801 to 5760)	41.32	42.56	43.84	45.16	
7 th term (5761 to 6720)	42.04	43.30	44.60	45.94	
8 th term (6721 to 7680)	43.01	44.30	45.63	47.00	

RULE 31 Hourly Rates of Pay and Shift Differentials

31.1 (a) Class of Employee

	RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE			
Classification	Jan 1/2025 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2026 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2027 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2028 (per hour) \$
Lead Hand	47.74	49.17	50.65	52.17
Layout Mechanic and Markers Off	47.29	48.71	50.17	51.68
Mechanics (formerly Carmen, Electricians, Machinists)	46.94	48.35	49.80	51.29
Crane Operators	42.71	43.99	45.31	46.67
Trainee Mechanics (Rule 31.4 (a))	41.57	42.82	44.10	45.42
Helpers	38.01	39.15	40.32	41.53
Lead Hand Coach Cleaners	36.34	37.43	38.55	39.71
Coach Cleaners	35.63	36.70	37.80	38.93

Note: The Union signatory hereto agreed, effective January 1, 1990, to forego an increase of 1% in all basic hourly, daily, and weekly rates of pay as the employees' share of the cost of pension indexing as provided for in the Memorandum of Settlement dated July 20, 1989. (i.e. a 5% wage increase minus the 1% referred to, equalled the 4% increase applied to all basic rates of pay effective January 1, 1990.)

31.1 (b) Starting Rates

- (i) Employees entering the service prior to March 1, 1988, are subject to the rates of pay and the rules and practices related thereto. Employees entering the service as Apprentices or Trainee Mechanics will be compensated in accordance with the provisions of this paragraph (i).
- (ii) Except as provided in paragraph (i) above, employees entering the service on or after March 1, 1988 will be compensated as follows:

	RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE			
Classification	Jan 1/2025 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2026 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2027 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2028 (per hour) \$
Lead Hand				
0 to 7 months of CCS*	40.58	41.80	43.05	44.34
8 to 14 months of CCS	42.97	44.26	45.59	46.96
15 to 21 months of CCS	45.35	46.71	48.11	49.55
Thereafter	47.74	49.17	50.65	52.17
Layout Mechanic and Markers Off 0 to 7 months of CCS* 8 to 14 months of CCS 15 to 21 months of CCS Thereafter	40.20 42.56 44.93 47.29	41.40 43.84 46.28 48.71	42.64 45.16 47.67 50.17	43.92 46.51 49.10 51.68
Mechanics (formerly Carmen,	41.23	40.71	50.17	31.00
Electricians, Machinists) 0 to 7 months of CCS* 8 to 14 months of CCS 15 to 21 months of CCS Thereafter Crane Operators 0 to 7 months of CCS* 8 to 14 months of CCS* 15 to 21 months of CCS Thereafter Trainee Mechanics (Rule 31.4 (a))	39.90 42.25 44.59 46.94 36.30 38.44 40.57 42.71	41.10 43.52 45.93 48.35 37.39 39.59 41.79 43.99	42.33 44.83 47.31 49.80 38.51 40.78 43.04 45.31	43.60 46.17 48.73 51.29 39.67 42.00 44.33 46.67
0 to 7 months of CCS* 8 to 14 months of CCS 15 to 21 months of CCS Thereafter	35.33 37.41 39.49 41.57	36.39 38.53 40.67 42.82	37.48 39.69 41.89 44.10	38.60 40.88 43.15 45.42
Helpers 0 to 7 months of CCS* 8 to 14 months of CCS 15 to 21 months of CCS Thereafter	32.31 34.21 36.11 38.01	33.28 35.24 37.19 39.15	34.28 36.30 38.31 40.32	35.31 37.39 39.46 41.53

Commented [MM1]: Rates of pay to come from Payroll

(See Appendix XXIV)

	RATES OF PAY EFFECTIVE			
Classification	Jan 1/2025 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2026 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2027 (per hour) \$	Jan 1/2028 (per hour) \$
Lead Hand Coach Cleaners				
0 to 7 months of CCS*	30.89	31.82	32.77	33.75
8 to 14 months of CCS	32.71	33.69	34.70	35.74
15 to 21 months of CCS	34.52	35.56	36.63	37.73
Thereafter	36.34	37.43	38.55	39.71
Coach Cleaners				
0 to 7 months of CCS*	30.29	31.20	32.14	33.10
8 to 14 months of CCS	32.07	33.03	34.02	35.04
15 to 21 months of CCS	33.85	34.87	35.92	37.00
Thereafter	35.63	36.70	37.80	38.93

Note: Employee movement between trade classifications does not affect the calculation of cumulative compensated service under this Rule 31.

- 31.2 Car Mechanics will be paid the basic mechanic's rate when operating wrecking cranes
- 31.3 Mechanics actually welding on rolling stock or locomotives shall be paid the basic mechanic's rate.
- 31.4 (a) Effective January 1, 1968, a helper who is promoted in the trade for the first time to a mechanic's position shall until qualified for a higher rate under the terms of this Agreement be paid at the trainee mechanic's rates as shown in Rule 31.1 except as otherwise provided for in the Trade Special Rules. Employees covered by Rule 23.10 (b) shall be paid at the trainee mechanic's rate.
 - (b) Employees governed by Rules 23.9 (a) and 23.9 (b) shall be paid the full rate of the mechanic's position occupied.
- 31.5 Except as otherwise provided in Rule 31.1, other leading hands will receive an hourly rate calculated on the basis that a 10-cent per hour differential was included in the basic rate of pay in effect January 1, 1973.
- 31.6 Employees assigned to operate tractors and portable cranes, such as the Elwell Parker, Ransome-Rapier, and other portable cranes of a similar nature, in the Motive Power and Car Departments, when and where there is sufficient work to require that an employee be assigned for the purpose, will be paid at the established helpers' rate for the class of helper used.
- 31.7 Mechanics regularly assigned as markers off or layout Mechanics shall be paid as per Rule 31.1.

Shift Differentials

31.8 Employees whose regularly assigned shifts commence between 1400 and 2159 hours shall receive a shift differential of one dollar and fifty cents (\$1.50) per hour, and employees whose regularly assigned shifts commence between 2200 and 0559 hours shall receive a shift differential of two dollars (\$2.00) per hour.

Should an employee be required to work overtime during a period that qualifies for a shift differential then they will receive the shift differential premium for overtime worked. However, overtime shall not be calculated on the shift differential, nor shall the shift differential be paid for paid absence from duty such as vacations, general holidays, etc.

RULE 32 Conditions of Shops etc.

- 32.1 Good drinking water and ice where required will be furnished. Sanitary drinking fountains will be provided where necessary. Pits and floors, lockers, toilet and washrooms will be kept in good repair and in a clean, dry and sanitary condition.
- 32.2 Shops, locker rooms and washrooms will be lighted and heated in the best manner possible consistent with the source of heat and light available at the point in question.

RULE 33 Personal Injuries

- 33.1 Employees injured while at work will not be required to make accident reports before they are given medical attention, if required, but will make them as soon as practicable thereafter. Proper medical attention will be given at the earliest possible moment.
- 33.2 An employee prevented from completing a shift due to a bona fide injury sustained while on duty will be paid for that full shift at straight time rates of pay, unless the employee receives Worker's Compensation benefits for the day of the injury in which case the employee will be paid the difference between such compensation and payment for their full shift.

RULE 34 **Bulletin Boards**

34.1 A place will be provided at all shops where proper notices of direct interest to employees may be posted by shop committees.

RULE 35 Safety and Health

35.1 The Company and Union are committed to creating and maintaining a safe and healthy place to work. To promote this objective, a Master Joint Committee on Safety

and Health will be established consisting of three representatives of Unifor and three representatives of the Company.

The mandate of the Master Committee shall be as follows:

- (a) Meet twice a year or more often if either party deems additional meetings to be necessary, at mutually agreeable times and places. A summary listing of the items discussed at the meeting, including a written response, will be provided.
- (b) Before the Company finalizes Safety and Health policies, the Union members of the Committee will be given an opportunity to have input and make recommendations. The Safety and Health programs that are established under the Company's policy and how these programs will apply to employees covered by this collective agreement will be mutually agreed between the Union and the Company Committee members.
- (c) To establish and promote an appropriate training program for the members of the Safety and Health Committees and Safety Representatives. The Master Safety and Health Committee may participate in such training or instruction programs as it deems necessary.
- (d) Review problems concerning serious or unusual situations relating to the safety and health of employees covered under this collective agreement as identified on behalf of Unifor Local 100 by the National Health and Safety Legislative Coordinator and take necessary and appropriate steps to eliminate or minimize these problems.
- (e) Review analyzed statistical safety and health data for all work places, of employees covered by this collective agreement and agree upon appropriate action.
- (f) The Committee members shall participate in a spirit of cooperation and to the betterment of safety and health of the employees in the workplace, and take all reasonable measures within their powers to reach agreement on items before them. Where agreement has been reached on items before the Committee, they shall be implemented within an agreed upon time.

RULE 36 Free Transportation

- 36.1 Employees covered by this Agreement, and those dependent upon them for support, will be given the same consideration in granting free transportation as is granted other employees in service. This does not refer to special free transportation which may be issued to employees in train service on account of the necessary requirements of that service.
- 36.2 Union representatives representing employees covered by this Agreement will be granted the same consideration as is granted Union Representatives representing employees in other branches of the service.

RULE 37 Protection of Employees

- 37.1 Employees will not be required to work on engines or cars outside of shops during inclement weather, if shop room and pits are available. This does not apply to work in engine cabs or emergency work on engines or cars set out, or attached to trains.
- 37.2 When it is necessary to make repairs, parts of engines, boilers, tanks and tank cars shall be cleaned before mechanics are required to work on same. This will apply to cars undergoing general repairs. Tanks and tank cars will be purged when required by regulation.
- 37.3 Employees will not be required to expose themselves to sand blast and paint blowers while in operation. Employees operating these machines will be supplied with appropriate safety equipment.
- 37.4 All acetylene or electric welding or cutting will be protected by a suitable screen when its use is required.
- 37.5 Emery wheels and grindstones installed in the shop will be kept true and in order.
- 37.6 (a) Air hammers, jacks, and all other power-driven machinery and tools, operated by Mechanics or their Apprentices will be furnished by the Company and maintained in safe working condition.
 - (b) Crayons, soapstones, marking pencils, tool handles, saw-files, motor bits, augers, cold chisels, bars, steel wrenches, steel sledges, hammers (not claw hammers), reamers, drills, taps, dies, lettering and striping pencils and brushes will be furnished by the Company.
 - (c) Mechanics shall not be required to go out on track motor cars for road repair work unless car is in charge of a qualified operator.
- 37.7 Employees engaged in the handling of storage batteries and mixing acid must be provided with acid proof rubber gloves, hip boots and aprons. Employees who clean parts in lye vats will be supplied with gloves.
- 37.8 When it becomes necessary to work on live wires or apparatus in excess of 300 volts electrician or lineman shall not work alone. Where practicable two qualified electrical workers shall work together. Rubber gloves, splicing hoods and other protective mats and sticks shall be supplied.

RULE 38 Use of Private Automobile

38.1 Where an automobile mileage allowance is paid, such allowance shall be **fifty cents** (50¢) per kilometer.

RULE 39 Additional Help

- 39.1 Mechanics and Apprentices will be furnished sufficient competent help, when needed to handle work, if available. When experienced helpers are available, they will be employed in preference to inexperienced helpers.
- 39.2 Material carriers responsible for the selection of special materials for mechanics' use will be classified as helpers and receive minimum helpers' rate at point employed.

RULE 40 Scrapping Work

40.1 Work of scrapping engines, boilers, tanks and cars or other machinery will be done by crews under the direction of a mechanic. Torch work as now performed by mechanics shall continue to be so performed.

RULE 41 Signal Protection

41.1 No employee will be required to work on a locomotive or car outside of shops without being protected by proper signals. Where the nature of the work to be done requires it, locomotives or passenger cars will be placed over a pit, if available.

RULE 42 Exhausting of Steam and Fumes from Locomotives

- 42.1 In shops not now equipped to exhaust fumes from engines, arrangements will be made to equip them so that fumes from locomotives will not be blown off inside the shop. All engines will be placed under exhaust hoods where applicable.
- 42.2 Shops will undergo yearly air quality testing or more frequently as required. The results of air quality testing will be provided to the local health and safety committee and local union representative. Repairs to equipment such as exhaust fans and air monitoring devices that are bad order will be repaired as soon as possible, and regular updates will be provided to the local health and safety committee and local union representative.
- 42.3 If a locomotive is found to be smoking excessively, the unit will be shut down immediately and management notified. Engines and equipment will not be run inside shops or other enclosed facilities except when absolutely necessary, unless placed directly below functioning exhaust hoods.
- 42.4 Locomotives which are emitting an excessive amount of exhaust shall not be used to switch units in or out of the shops either.

NOTE: The designated company officer and local 100 Vice President Health and Safety or designate will review the local policies in regards of locomotive diesel exhaust inside of shops.

RULE 43 Discrimination and Harassment and Employment Equity

- 43.1 (a) It is agreed by the Company and the Union that there shall be no discrimination or harassment towards an employee based on the employee's age, marital status, race, colour, national or ethnic origin, political or religious affiliation, sex, family status, pregnancy, disability, union membership, sexual orientation, or conviction for which a pardon has been granted.
 - (b) It is agreed that the terms discrimination and harassment as used in this Rule, shall be defined and interpreted in the Canada Human Rights Act.

(See Appendix XVII)

43.2 As a matter of principle and in compliance with the Employment Equity Act, the Company and the Union are fully committed to achieving equality in the workplace so that no person shall be denied employment opportunities or benefits based on any of the prohibited grounds of discrimination. Employment Equity means treating people the same way despite their differences, and respecting their differences to allow them to participate equally.

RULE 44 Bereavement Leave

- 44.1 Upon the death of an employee's spouse, child, stepchild, stillborn child or parent, the employee shall be entitled to a total of ten (10) working days', of which five (5) working days' leave will be fully paid and provided that the employee has not less than three months' cumulative compensated service.
- 44.2 Upon the death of an employee's brother, sister, step-parent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, step-brother, step-sister, grandchild, grandparent, or any relative of the employee who resides permanently with the employee or with whom the employee permanently resides, the employee shall be entitled to three (3) working days' bereavement leave without loss of pay and an unpaid leave for a maximum duration of seven (7) days, provided that the employee has not less than three months' cumulative compensated service.

It is the intent of this Rule to provide for the granting of leave from work that may be taken during the period that begins on the day on which the death occurs and ends six weeks after the latest of the days on which any funeral, burial or memorial service of that immediate family member occurs. At the request of the employee, the employer may extend, in writing, the period during which the leave of absence from employment may be taken. The leave of absence may be taken in one or two periods. The employer may require that any period of leave be of not less than one day's duration.

Every employee who takes bereavement leave of absence shall, as soon as possible, provide the Company with notice of the beginning of any period of leave of absence and of the length of that leave.

If an employee is bereaved while on vacation, bereavement leave days shall not be included as part of the vacation period. The vacation days not taken will be rescheduled through mutual agreement between the Company and the employee.

In addition to the above, if an employee is bereaved while on vacation immediately preceding their retirement from service, such employees must provide proper supporting documentation and shall not be required to cancel vacation to qualify for bereavement leave pay resulting in delaying their retirement from service. The Company shall make arrangements to pay such employee the appropriate bereavement leave pay.

Definition of Eligible Spouse

The person who is legally married to the Eligible Employee and who is residing with or supported by the Eligible Employee, or the common-law partner of the Eligible Employee.

"Common-law partner" means a person who has been cohabiting with an individual in a conjugal relationship for at least one year, or who had been so cohabiting with the individual for at least one year immediately before the individual's death.

RULE 45 General Holidays

- 45.1 The following general holiday provisions shall be applicable in respect of general holiday entitlement:
- 45.2 (i) An employee who qualifies in accordance with Rule 45.4 shall be granted a holiday with pay on each of the following general holidays. When a general holiday falls on an employee's rest day, such holiday shall be moved to the normal working day immediately following the employee's rest day.

All Provinces:

New Year's Day
The day after that on which New Year's Day is observed.
Good Friday
Victoria Day
Dominion Day
Labour Day
Thanksgiving Day
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

Nova Scotia and Prince Edward Island:

Natal Day (first Monday in August) Remembrance Day

New Brunswick:

New Brunswick Day (the first Monday in August) Remembrance Day

Quebec:

St. Jean Baptiste Day (in substitution for Remembrance Day) First Monday in August

Ontario, Manitoba, Saskatchewan, Alberta and British Columbia:

Civic Holiday (the first Monday in August) Remembrance Day

Newfoundland:

Remembrance Day Discovery Day

- (ii) If the Government of Canada designates Heritage Day or such other day as a General Holiday, the day so designated by the Government shall be substituted for the first Monday in August in the Province of Quebec and for the day after that on which New Year's Day is observed in the other provinces.
- 45.3 If, in any province or part thereof, a holiday is more generally recognized than any one of the holidays specified above, the signatories hereto will substitute such holiday therefor in that province or part thereof. If such signatories fail to agree that such holiday is more generally recognized the dispute will be submitted to arbitration for final decision.
- 45.4 In order to qualify for pay for any one of the holidays specified in Rule 45.2 employees:
 - (a) must have been in the service of the Company and available for duty for at least 30 calendar days. This Rule 45.4 (a) does not apply to employees who are required to work on the holiday;
 - (b) must be available for duty on such holiday, if it occurs on one of their work days, excluding vacation days, except that this does not apply in respect of employees who are laid off or suffering from a bona fide injury, or who are hospitalized on the holiday, or who are in receipt of or who subsequently qualified for weekly sickness benefits because of illness on such holiday, or who are on authorized maternity/paternity or parental leave; when employees are required to work on such general holiday they shall be given an advance notice of five (5)calendar days, except for unforeseen exigencies of the service, in which case they will be notified not later than prior to the completion of their shift or tour of duty immediately preceding such holiday that their services will be required; and
 - (c) must have rendered compensated service on at least 12 of the 30 calendar days immediately preceding the general holiday. This Rule 45.4 (c) does not apply to an employee who is required to work on the holiday.

NOTE: Provided that employees are available for work on the general holiday, absences from scheduled shifts or tours of duty because of bona fide injury,

hospitalization, illness for which the employee qualifies for weekly sickness benefits and authorized maternity/paternity or parental leave will be included in determining the 12 of the 30 calendar days referred to in this Clause (c).

- 45.5 A qualified employee whose vacation period coincides with any of the general holidays specified in Rule 45.2 shall receive an extra day's vacation with the pay to which the employee is entitled for that general holiday.
- 45.6 Employees qualified under Rule 45.4 and who are not required to work on a general holiday shall be paid eight hours' pay at the straight time rate of their regular assignment.
- 45.7 Employees who are required to work on a general holiday shall be paid, in addition to the pay provided in Rule 45.6, at a rate equal to one and one-half times their regular rate of wages for the actual hours worked by them on that holiday with a minimum of three hours for which three hours' service may be required, but an employee called for a specific purpose shall not be required to perform routine work to make up such minimum time.
- 45.8 Shifts or tours of duty commencing between 12:00 midnight on the eve of the general holiday and 11:59 p.m. on the night of the general holiday, both times inclusive, shall be considered as work on that holiday.
- 45.9 Employees regularly assigned to work on holidays, or those called to take the place of such employees, will be allowed to complete the balance of the day unless released at their own request. Those who are called will be advised as soon as possible after vacancies become known.
- 45.10 Holiday work shall only be required when absolutely essential to the continuous operation of the Railway.
- 45.11 Employees qualified under the rules for a General Holiday who work as a relieving supervisor part of the work week (dual positions) shall be paid a portion of the 8 hours for each paid General Holiday on the basis of time worked during their work week in the hourly rated position.

EXAMPLE: An employee who worked two shifts out of five as relieving supervisor, would be paid 3/5ths of eight hours for the paid General Holiday or 4 hours 48 minutes.

The Following will Govern Holiday Pay For 179.3 and 181.3 hour Employees Qualified in accordance with the provisions of Rule 45.4:

No Work Performed on General Holiday

45.12 When a general holiday falls on other than a rest day (seventh day) and the employee who by agreement with the proper officer of the Railway is not subject to call and does not work on that day, such employee is credited with 8 hours for the holiday not worked, which time is included in making up the 4-week guarantee.

45.13 When a general holiday falls on a regular work day or on a call day (sixth day), and the employee is subject to call and is available to work on that day, such employee is allowed 8 hours for the holiday not worked in addition to the 4-week guarantee.

Work Performed on General Holiday

45.14 When a general holiday falls on a regular work day or on a call day (sixth day), and the employee works on that day, such employee is credited with one and one-half times the actual hours worked with a minimum of four and one-half straight-time hours. Such hours shall be included in making up the four-week guarantee. In addition, the employee will be paid eight hours at the pro rata hourly rate for the holiday, which time is excluded in making up the four-week guarantee. Service on such day shall be confined to work of an emergency nature or for the maintenance of customers' service.

RULE 46 Annual Vacation

Section 1

Rules 46.1 (a), (b), (c), (d) & (e) applies only to employees hired on or before December 31, 2013. Vacation entitlement for employees hired after January 1, 2014 is provided in Appendix XXIII.

- 46.1 (a) An employee who, at the beginning of the calendar year, is not qualified for vacation under Clause (b) hereof, shall be allowed one working day's vacation with pay for each 25 days cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the preceding calendar year, with a maximum of 10 working days until qualifying for further vacation under Clause (b) of this section.
 - (b) Subject to the provisions of Note 1 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 3 years and have completed at least 750 days of cumulative service, shall have their vacation scheduled on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 16-2/3 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the preceding calendar year, with a maximum of 15 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (c) of this section.
 - **NOTE 1:** Employees covered by Clause (b) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their fourth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 1,000 days of cumulative service; otherwise, their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (a) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the next calendar year. If such employees leave the service for any reason prior to their next vacation, the adjustment will be made at the time of leaving.
 - (c) Subject to the provisions of Note 2 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at

least 9 years and have completed at least 2,250 days of cumulative service, shall have their vacation scheduled on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 12 1/2 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the preceding calendar year, with a maximum of 20 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (d) of this section.

- **NOTE 2:** Employees covered by Clause (c) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their tenth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 2,500 days of cumulative service; otherwise, their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (b) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the next calendar year. If such employees leave the service for any reason prior to their next vacation, the adjustment will be made at time of leaving.
- (d) Subject to the provisions of Note 3 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 19 years and have completed at least 4,750 days of cumulative service, shall have their vacation scheduled on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 10 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the preceding calendar year, with a maximum of 25 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (e) of this section.
 - **NOTE 3:** Employees covered by Clause (d) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their twentieth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 5,000 days of cumulative service; otherwise, their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (c) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the next calendar year. If such employees leave the service for any reason prior to their next vacation, the adjustment will be made at time of leaving.
- (e) Subject to the provisions of Note 4 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 28 years and have completed at least 7,000 days of cumulative service, shall have their vacation scheduled on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 8-1/3 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the preceding calendar year, with a maximum of 30 working days.
 - **NOTE 4:** Employees covered by Clause (e) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their twenty-ninth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 7,250 days of cumulative service; otherwise their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (d) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the next calendar year. If such employees leave the service for any reason prior to their next vacation, the adjustment will be made at the time of leaving.
- (f) In the application of Rule 46.1 (e), the Company will have the option of:

- (i) scheduling an employee for five weeks' vacation with the employee being paid for the sixth week at pro rata rates; or
- (ii) splitting the vacation on the basis of five weeks and one week.
- (g) A year's service is defined as 250 days of cumulative service.
- (h) In computing service under Clauses (a), (b), (c), (d) and (e) of this Section 1, days worked in any position covered by similar vacation Agreements shall be accumulated for the purpose of qualifying for vacation with pay.

NOTE: Subject to the number of days worked for CN in the preceding calendar year, calculations of years of service for vacation eligibility purposes only will include time spent by an employee on a full-time basis as an elected Union officer for which a leave of absence has been granted.

- (i) Provided an employee renders compensated working service in any calendar year, time off duty, account of bona fide illness, injury, authorized pregnancy leave, authorized parental leave, to attend committee meetings, called to court as a witness or for uncompensated jury duty, not exceeding a total of 120 days in any calendar year, shall be included in the computation of service in that year for vacation purposes.
- (j) Employees who, while on annual vacation becomes ill or are injured shall have the right to terminate (temporarily) their vacation and be placed on weekly indemnity. Employees who are again fit for duty shall immediately so inform the Company officer in charge, and will complete their vacation if continuous with their scheduled dates. If the remaining vacation falls outside the employee's scheduled dates, such vacation will be rescheduled as may be mutually agreed between the proper officer of the Company and the authorized local Union representative.
- (k) Employees who, due to sickness or injury, are unable to take or complete their annual vacation in that year shall, at the option of that employee, have the right to have such vacation carried to the following year.
- (I) Employees who are entitled to vacation shall take same at the time scheduled. If however, it becomes necessary for the Company to reschedule an employees' scheduled vacation dates, they shall be given at least fifteen working days advance notice of such rescheduling and will be paid overtime rates for all work and will be granted vacation with pay to which they are entitled at a later date.

NOTE: This Clause 46.1 (I) does not apply where rescheduling is the result of employees exercising their seniority to a position covered by another vacation schedule, nor to Apprentices moving between main shops and running repair points.

Advance Vacation Pay

- (m) Employees desiring an advance vacation payment must make application for same not later than five weeks prior to commencing their vacation. The advance vacation payment shall be 4 per cent of the employee's previous year's earnings, less an appropriate amount (approximately 30 per cent) to cover standard deductions.
- (n) Employees shall be compensated for vacation at the hourly rate of pay they would have earned had they been working during the vacation period.
- (o) In the application of this Section 1, employees on a monthly guarantee will be paid for vacation on the basis of such guarantee.

Section 2

- 46.2 (a) Employees terminating their employment for any reason at a time when an unused period of vacation with pay stands to their credit shall be allowed vacation calculated to the date of leaving the service, as provided for in Section 1, and, if not granted shall be allowed pay in lieu thereof.
 - (b) Unless otherwise requested, employees who are laid off shall be paid for any vacation due them at the beginning of the current calendar year and not previously taken, and, if not subsequently recalled to service during such year shall upon application, be allowed pay in lieu of any vacation due them at the beginning of the following calendar year. Employees requesting not to have their vacation paid upon layoff will continue to be governed by the vacation schedule currently in effect.
 - (c) Individuals who leave the service of their own accord or who are dismissed for cause and not reinstated in their former standing within two years of date of such dismissal shall, if subsequently returned to the service, be required to qualify again for vacation with pay as provided in Section 1. In instances of reinstatement by the Company after successful completion of a Company recognized Employee Assistance Program (EAP), the time limits specified within this clause shall be extended to four years.

Section 3

- 46.3 (a) An employee who has become entitled to a vacation with pay shall be granted such vacation within a twelve-month period immediately following the completion of the calendar year of employment in respect of which the employee became entitled to the vacation.
 - (b) Applications for vacation from employees at other than main shops filed between December 15 of the previous year and January 31, shall insofar as is practicable to do so be given preference in order of seniority of the applicants. Such applicants will have preference over later applicants. Applicants will be advised in February of the dates allotted them and unless otherwise mutually agreed employees must take their vacation at the time allotted. Notices of vacation periods will be posted prior to December 15. The dates mentioned in

- this Clause 46.3(b) may be changed by mutual agreement between the Local committee and the proper officer of the Railway.
- (c) Unless otherwise mutually agreed, employees who do not apply for vacation prior to February 1st shall be required to take their vacation at a time to be prescribed by the Company.

Section 4

46.4 (a) The officer in charge and the recognized representative of the employees will, as far as practicable, make mutual arrangements to carry on the work while members of the staff are on vacation with the object of avoiding additional expenses to the Company, but if this is not practicable, employees engaged temporarily, or employees temporarily promoted from one position to another, to provide vacation relief, will, if definitely assigned to fulfil the duties and responsibilities of a higher rated position, be paid the schedule rate applicable to such position.

Main Shops

- (b) At the main shops the intention is to close the shops for the annual vacation period and the Management and duly authorized representatives of the employees will agree prior to January 3lst of each year the date on which the various shops will close for vacation period.
- (c) The period of close down for annual vacation at main shops will not exceed four weeks in each year.
- (d) The Management and the Local Committees will co-operate with a view to providing staff to make repairs to machinery, etc., and to giving employment to as many as possible of the employees who are not entitled to full vacation. Such skilled employees as are necessary to balance the staff will be allowed vacations to which they are entitled at a mutually satisfactory date.
- Employees in main shops who are entitled to a vacation of three weeks or more may be permitted, upon request, to take a portion of their vacation at a time other than during the close down for annual vacations providing there is no increase cost to the Railway and subject to the right of the Railway to balance staff in order to ensure adequate productivity. Provided an employee obtains prior approval from the proper officer of the Company, said employee may use up to five days' annual vacation allotment to cover unavoidable absences on a daily basis; such requests will not be unreasonably withheld. In the event that an employee at a Main Shop at the employee's own request takes vacation outside the Main Shop shutdown vacation period and as a result is laid off during the shutdown period, the employee will not be entitled to the Weekly Layoff Benefit Provisions of Article 4 of the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan until the employee has been laid off for a continuous period equal to the number of vacation days (including rest days) taken, (i.e. 3 weeks' vacation taken equals 21 calendar days of continuous layoff in the application of this clause).

- (f) During the annual vacation close down, main shop employees whose maximum vacation entitlement is less than the period of close down shall, notwithstanding any other provisions of the Collective Agreement, only be entitled to fill vacancies temporarily at running points for which they are fully qualified.
- (g) The proper officer of the Company and the respective Regional Vice-President will co-operate in an effort to ensure that as many main shop mechanics, Apprentices, helpers and coach cleaners as possible, whose maximum vacation entitlement is one week or more less than the period of close down, will be given the opportunity to fill vacancies at running points for which they are fully qualified to immediately perform the work involved.

(See Appendix VII)

- (h) Employees who undertake to transfer to a running point for a temporary period under this Rule and who have been cleared to do so shall, if they later decline to exercise their seniority and fill the position without just cause, be debarred from the benefit of this Rule in the following year.
- Employees working in main shops during vacation period will be compensated during regular shop hours at pro rata rates, except as otherwise provided in Rule 46.1 (I).

Running Work

- (j) At running points the recognized vacation period will be from May 1 to October 31, inclusive. When mutually arranged, vacations may be taken outside of the recognized period. Where additional relief is required and cannot be obtained and the requirements of the service make it necessary to extend the recognized vacation period, the supervisor and Local Committee will be required to work out a practical arrangement.
- (k) Provided an employee obtains prior approval from the proper officer of the Company, said employee may use up to five days annual vacation allotment to cover unavoidable absences on a daily basis; such requests will not be unreasonably withheld.

RULE 47 Life Insurance Upon Retirement

- 47.1 (a) An employee who retires from the service of the Company subsequent to April 1, 2001, will, provided he/she is fifty-five years of age or over and has not less than ten years' cumulative compensated service, be entitled, upon retirement, to a \$6,000 death benefit, fully paid by the Company.
 - (b) An employee who retires from the service of the Company subsequent to January 1, 2003, will, provided he is fifty-five years of age or over and has not less than ten years' cumulative compensated service, be entitled, upon retirement, to a \$7,000 death benefit fully paid by the Company.

RULE 48 Deduction of Union Dues

- 48.1 The Railway shall deduct on the payroll on the second payday of each month from wages due and payable to each employee coming within the scope of this Collective Agreement an amount equivalent to the uniform monthly Union dues of the Organization, subject to the conditions and exceptions set forth hereunder.
- 48.2 The amount to be deducted shall be equivalent to the uniform regular dues payment of Unifor Local 100 covering the position in which the employee concerned is engaged and shall not include initiation fees or special assessments. The amount to be deducted shall not be changed during the term of this Collective Agreement excepting to conform with a change in the amount of regular dues of the Organization in accordance with its constitutional provisions. The provisions of this Rule shall be applicable to the Organization on receipt by the Railway of notice in writing from such Organization of the amount of the regular monthly dues.
- 48.3 Employees filling positions of a supervisory or confidential nature not subject to all the Rules of the applicable Agreement, as may be mutually agreed between the designated officers of the Railway and of the Organization shall be excepted from dues deduction.
- 48.4 Membership in the Organization shall be available to any employee eligible under the constitution of the Organization on payment of the initiation or reinstatement fees uniformly required of all other such applicants by the local lodge or division concerned. Membership shall not be denied for reasons of race, national origin, colour or religion.
- 48.5 Deductions for new employees shall commence on the second payday of the month.
- 48.6 If the wages of an employee payable on the payroll that contains the second payday of any month are insufficient to permit the deduction of the full amount of dues, no such deduction shall be made from the wages of such employee by the Railway in such month. The Railway shall not, because employees do not have sufficient wages payable to them on the designated payroll, carry forward and deduct from any subsequent wages the dues not deducted in an earlier month.
- 48.7 Employees filling positions coming within the scope of more than one wage agreement in the pay period in which deduction is made shall have dues deducted for the Organization under which the preponderance of their time is worked in that period. Not more than one deduction of dues shall be made from any employee in any month.
- 48.8 Only payroll deductions now and hereafter required by law, deduction of monies due or owing the Railway, pension deductions and deductions for provident funds shall be made from wages prior to the deduction of dues.
- 48.9 The amounts of dues so deducted from wages accompanied by a statement of deductions from individuals shall be remitted by the Railway to the officer or officers of the Organization, as may be mutually agreed by the Railway and the Organization referred to in 48.2 hereof, not later than forty calendar days following the pay period in which the deductions are made.

- 48.10 The Railway shall not be responsible financially or otherwise, either to the Organization or to any employee, for any failure to make deductions or for making improper or inaccurate deductions or remittances. However, in any instance in which an error occurs in the amount of any deduction of dues from an employee's wages, the Railway shall adjust it directly with the employee. In the event of any mistake by the Railway in the amount of its remittance to the Organization, the Railway shall adjust the amount in a subsequent remittance. The Railway's liability for any and all amounts deducted pursuant to the provisions of this Rule shall terminate at the time it remits the amounts payable to the designated officer or officers of the Organization.
- 48.11 The question of what, if any, compensation shall be paid the Railway by the Organization in recognition of services performed under this Rule 48 shall be left in abeyance subject to reconsideration at the request of either party on fifteen days' notice in writing.
- 48.12 In the event of any action at law against the parties hereto or any of them resulting from any deduction or deductions from payrolls made or to be made by the Railway pursuant to Rule 48.1 of this Agreement, all parties shall co-operate fully in the defence of such action. Each party shall bear its own cost of such defence except that if at the request of the Organization counsel fees are incurred these shall be borne by the Organization. Save as aforesaid the Organization, jointly and severally, shall indemnify and save harmless the Railway from any losses, damages, costs, liability or expenses suffered or sustained by it as a result of any such deduction or deductions from payrolls.

RULE 49 Employment Security and Income Maintenance Agreement

49.1 The provisions of the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Agreement effective June 14, 1995 between the Canadian National Railway Company and the Union signatory thereto shall apply to employees covered by this Agreement.

RULE 50 Employee Benefit Plan - Life Insurance, Sickness and Paid Maternity Leave Benefits

50.1 The Employee Benefit Plan shall be that Plan established by the Employee Benefit Plan - Supplemental Agreement dated July 25, 1986, as revised, amended or superseded by any Agreement to which the parties to this collective agreement are signatories.

RULE 51 Contracting Out

- 51.1 Work presently and normally performed by employees who are subject to the provisions of this collective agreement will not be contracted out except:
 - (a) when technical or managerial skills are not available within the railway; or

- (b) where sufficient employees, qualified to perform the work, are not available from the active or laid-off employees; or
- (c) when essential equipment or facilities are not available and cannot be made available at the time and place required (a) from Railway owned property, or (b) which may be bona fide leased from other sources at a reasonable cost without the operator; or
- (d) where the nature or volume of work is such that it does not justify the capital or operating expenditure involved; or
- (e) the required time of completion of the work cannot be met with the skills, personnel, or equipment available on the property; or
- (f) where the nature or volume of the work is such that undesirable fluctuations in employment would automatically result.

The conditions set forth above will not apply in emergencies, to items normally obtained from manufacturers or suppliers nor to the performance of warranty work.

51.2 The Company will advise Union representatives in writing, as far in advance as practicable, but no less than thirty days except in cases of emergency, of its plans to contract out work which would have a material and adverse effect on the employees.

In all instances of contracting out, the Company will hold discussions with the representative of the Union in advance of the date contracting out is contemplated, except in cases where time constraints and circumstances prevent it.

To this end, at mutually convenient times on a quarterly basis, the National President of Local 100, the Local 100 Vice Presidents and the Unifor National Representative (or designates) and the appropriate company officers (Chief Mechanical Officers or designates) will meet to discuss the Corporation's plans with respect to contracting out of work for the coming months.

- 51.3 The Company will provide the Union with a description of the work to be contracted out; the anticipated duration; the reasons for contracting out, and, if possible, the approximate date each contract is to commence, and any other details as may be pertinent to the Company's decision to contract out. During such discussions, the Company will give due opportunity and consideration to the Union's comments on the Company's plans to contract out and review in good faith such comments or alternatives put forth by the Union. If the Union can demonstrate that the work can be performed internally in a timely fashion as efficiently, as economically, and with the same quality as by contract, the work will be brought back in or will not be contracted out, as the case may be. Where a business case cannot be made to have the work performed by Unifor members under existing collective agreement terms and conditions, the parties may, by mutual agreement, modify such terms and conditions in an effort to have the work performed by Unifor members.
- 51.4 Should a Regional Vice-President, or equivalent, request information respecting contracting out which has not been covered by a notice of intent or discussed in a

quarterly meeting, it will be supplied promptly. If the Regional Vice-president requests an additional meeting to discuss such cases of contracting out, it will be arranged at a mutually acceptable time and place.

51.5 Where the Union contends that the Company has contracted out work contrary to the provisions of this Rule, the Union may progress a grievance by using the grievance procedure which would apply if this were a grievance at step 2 under the Collective Agreement. The union officer shall submit the facts on which the Union relies to support its contention. Such grievances will be submitted directly to the appropriate company officer (Chief Mechanical Officer or department Director), with a copy to Labour Relations, and will be discussed in joint conference or as part of the next scheduled quarterly meeting. Any such grievance must be submitted within 30 days from the alleged non-compliance, failing which the matter shall be deemed to be closed.

RULE 52 Trade Classifications and Special Rules

52.1 (a) Car Mechanic

Car Mechanics work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of freight and passenger cars and performance of all other work, including wrecking service, that is generally recognized as Car Mechanic's work. It is understood that Car Mechanics will perform all electric or any oxy acetylene welding required in the performance of the work.

(b) Heavy Duty Mechanic

Heavy Duty Mechanics work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of motive power units and performance of all other work that is generally recognized as Heavy Duty Mechanic's work including facility maintenance. It is understood that Heavy Mechanics will perform all electric or any oxy acetylene welding required in the performance of the work.

(c) Electricians

Electricians work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of electrical and electronic high or low voltage circuitry systems on motive power and rolling stock, electric crane operators for cranes forty (40) ton capacity and over, and all other work generally recognized as Electrician's work including facility maintenance. It is understood that Electricians will perform all electric or any oxy acetylene welding required in the performance of the work.

Note: Where provincial regulations require that the employees performing these tasks be licensed, the Company will assist the employees in accordance with the Education Financial Assistance Plan and pay costs to obtain the required certificates.

Note: It is understood that throughout this agreement the term "Mechanic" will refer to the above three trades.

52.2 The three trades identified in Rule 52.1 shall perform their work independently and exclusively except as otherwise provided for in Appendix X and Appendix XIV.

Regular Apprentices in the trade are also included in connection with the work as defined in Rule 52.1.

Crane Operators

52.3 Crane Operators for cranes of less than forty (40) ton capacity, and all other work generally recognized as Crane Operator's work.

Mechanic Helpers

- 52.4 Mechanic Helpers will be assigned to one of the following trades:
 - (a) Car Mechanic Helper
 - (b) Heavy Duty Mechanic Helper
 - (c) Electrician Helper
- 52.5 Helpers are employees regularly assigned to assist Mechanics in their respective trade

Helpers work shall be defined as in jurisdictional Rules in existence prior to the Trades Modernization Agreement. It is additionally understood that the principles of natural flow as outlined in the Trades Modernization Agreement will apply to Helpers and their work.

Note: The ratio of Mechanics in relation to Helpers in each trade continues to apply.

- 52.6 (a) Employees hired or transferred to the classification of Car Mechanic Helper on or after December 1, 1985, will be required to accept promotion to the Car Mechanic apprenticeship program in order of seniority at their respective terminals. Failure to accept such promotion will result in release from service except as may be otherwise mutually agreed.
 - (b) All other Helpers, including Car Mechanic Helpers hired prior to December 31, 1985, will be given preference in applying for positions of Apprentices in their respective trade.
 - (c) Helpers who have worked in their respective trade for not less than three years consisting of a total of 726 working days may, if able to meet the other entrance requirements for regular Apprentices apply for Apprentice training in their respective trade. If selected they shall be given a credit of one (1) year and serve an apprenticeship of three (3) years made up of six (6) terms of 960 hours each or a total of 5760 hours. No other credits will be allowed. In the event two or more applications are received, preference will be given firstly to applicants from the Area (Division) and then to the Region, except as may be mutually

- agreed between the proper officer of the Company and the President of Local
- (d) Helpers entering the Apprentice training program will have their seniority as a helper and coach cleaner, if applicable, protected during their term of apprenticeship, but shall not be permitted to revert to their former helper or coach cleaner's status except in the case of reduction of staff. An Apprentice who due to a reduction in staff is returned to a helper or coach cleaner status will, when an increase in staff permits, be obligated to assume their Apprentice training. Except as otherwise provided in Rule 52.6(a), Helpers refusing to resume Apprentice training will retain their Helper's seniority but shall not thereafter be permitted to re-enter the Apprentice training program.

Coach Cleaners

- 52.7 (a) Coach cleaners will be given preference in filling carman helpers' positions if, upon application, they can be reasonably expected to perform the work and meet the qualification standards for the apprenticeship program.
 - (b) Those accepting promotion to the Helper's classification will have their names retained on the coach cleaner's seniority list and will continue to accumulate seniority in the coach cleaner's classification. Upon accepting a position of helper, coach cleaners will be obliged to continue in the helper's classification as long as their seniority permits them, and will only be allowed to revert and exercise their seniority in the coach cleaner's classification for medical reasons or upon being laid off as helpers.
 - (c) Those coach cleaners who qualify and accept promotion to the position of car mechanic Apprentice, will have their seniority protected in the coach cleaner classification, as per the provisions of Rule 30, until qualifying for seniority on the carmen's regular seniority list, at which time their names will be removed from the seniority lists of coach cleaners.
 - (d) Coach cleaners at outlying points may be worked eight (8) hours within a period of ten (10) consecutive hours. They may be assigned to any other unskilled work during their eight-hour period of service. An outlying point is a point where not more than three coach cleaners are employed.
- 52.8 The duly authorized committee at the point concerned will be consulted and mutual understanding arrived at prior to promoting helpers and coach cleaners, or transferring employees as Apprentices.
- 52.9 It is recognized that in addition to the normal hiring of promotion of employees into an apprenticeship program, it may be necessary that increased numbers of coach cleaners, car mechanic helpers or other employees may be hired, transferred or promoted to meet particular production needs. The Regional Vice-President will be consulted prior to such additional hirings, transfers or promotions and will be informed of the reason and expected duration of these workforce increases. The Regional Vice-President and proper officer of the Company will agree on appropriate conditions relative to these hirings. Employees hired, transferred or promoted on this basis will be classified as Apprentices and will be paid in accordance with the Apprentice rate

scale in Rule 30.32. It is intended that employees added to the workforce on this basis will be integrated into the Apprentice training program to fulfil the requirements of that program should their employment continue for an extended period.

Car Mechanic Inspectors

52.10 Employees assigned to inspecting must have the necessary knowledge of the A.A.R. rules and safety appliances laws, and be able to make the necessary reports in connection with interchange work.

Safety Appliance Car Mechanic

52.11 As far as practicable employees assigned to follow car mechanic inspectors in yards to make safety appliances and light running repairs, shall not be required to work on cars taken from trains to repair tracks.

Protection For Car Mechanic Inspectors And Repair Car Mechanics

- 52.12 Switches of repair tracks will be kept locked with special locks, and employees working on such tracks shall be notified before any switching is done. A competent person will be regularly assigned to perform this duty and held responsible for seeing it is performed properly.
- 52.13 Trains or cars while being inspected or worked on by train yard employees will be protected by blue flag by day and blue light by night. Employees covered by Rules 52.12 and 52.13 shall be governed by the regulations as approved for the Railway by Transport Canada.

(SEE APPENDIX I)

Heavy Duty Mechanics Assigned To Running Repairs

52.14 Heavy Duty Mechanics assigned to running repairs shall not be required to do work on back shop work at points where back shop forces are maintained.

Back Shop And Running Repair Forces

52.15 Back Shop Heavy Duty Mechanics will not be assigned to perform running repair work, except when the regularly assigned running repair forces are unable to get engines out in time to prevent delay to train movement.

Electricians Paid On The Basis Of 179.3 Hours Per Four-Week Period

52.16 (a) At points where a special arrangement of hours is mutually agreed upon to meet the requirements of train service, and where only one electrician is employed, they shall be allowed 179.3 hours per four-week period comprised of 160 hours at straight time and 19.3 hours at time and one-half at the hourly rate provided for electricians. If required to work in excess of 179.3 hours per four-week period, such hours shall be paid for as follows:

Actual overtime hours worked in excess of 160 hours will be accumulated over a twelve-week period.

If these total overtime hours worked exceed 57.9 (comprised of 19.3 hours x 3 four-week periods) such additional hours worked in excess of 57.9 will be paid for at the rate of time and one-half at the conclusion of the twelve-week period.

The Work hours may be mutually arranged to suit conditions, and less than eight hours may be specified for certain days.

- NOTE: Should an employee take a position based on this Rule 52.16(a) and remain on such position for a period of less than 12 weeks, the period so engaged will be recognized as the accumulation period for that employee. In such circumstances, overtime compensation will be calculated in relation to the total overtime hours worked pro-rated over the number of weeks actually engaged during the 12-week period. This does not apply to employees who work for periods of less than one week.
 - (b) Such employees shall be assigned one regular rest day per week, Sunday if possible, and service on such assigned rest day shall be governed by Rules 2 and 5. Hours paid for on such assigned rest day shall not be included in computing the 179.3 hours per four-week period.

One Car Mechanic Points

- 52.17 (a) A "one car mechanic point" is an outlying point where there is employed one Car Mechanic, day, and one, night, or where there is only one Car Mechanic employed.
 - (b) Car Mechanics stationed at one car mechanic points shall be allowed 179.3 hours per four-week period made up of 160 hours at straight time and 19.3 hours at time and one-half at the hourly rate provided in Rule 31.
 - (c) Where car mechanic inspectors, including work train inspectors, or car repairers at one car mechanic points are required by order to work a total of more than 179.3 hours per four-week period, they shall be paid for all time worked in excess of 179.3 hours per four-week period in accordance with the following:

In the application of Rules 52.17(b) and 52.17(c):

Actual overtime hours worked in excess of 160 hours will be accumulated over a twelve-week period.

If these total overtime hours worked exceed 57.9 (comprised of 19.3 hours x 3 four week periods) such additional hours worked in excess of 57.9 will be paid for at the rate of time and one-half at the conclusion of the twelve-week period.

NOTE: Should an employee take a position based on this Rule 52.17(c) and remain on such position for a period of less than 12 weeks, the period so engaged will be recognized as the accumulation period for that employee. In such

circumstances, overtime compensation will be calculated in relation to the total overtime hours worked pro-rated over the number of weeks actually engaged during the 12-week period. This does not apply to employees who work for periods of less than one week.

- (d) Employees covered by Rules 52.17(a) to 52.17(g) inclusive shall be assigned to work five days per week, their working hours shall be mutually arranged to suit conditions and less than 8 hours may be specified for certain days. The sixth day shall be considered as a standby day and employees must be available for call for work of an emergency nature or for the maintenance of customer services on such day. The seventh day, Sunday if possible, shall be the regular assigned rest day.
- (e) Car Mechanics working under the provisions of Rules 52.17(a) to 52.17(g) inclusive, including those assigned to the combined duties of engine watchmen and car cleaners, will be subject to call on the sixth day for emergency work or for the maintenance of customer services. Routine service, ordinary maintenance and construction work shall not be considered as emergency work
- (f) Service on an assigned regular rest day shall be paid at the overtime rates as provided for in Rules 2 and 5. Hours paid for on such rest day shall not be included in computing the 179.3 hours per four-week period.
- (g) Such employees shall be compensated for the general holidays specified in Rule 45.2 in accordance with the provisions of Rules 45.12 to 45.14 inclusive.
- 52.18 When necessary to repair cars on the road or away from the shops and/or repair tracks, Car Mechanic and Helper in connection with Car Mechanic's work, will be sent out to perform such work as putting in couplers, draft gear, truck repairs, putting cars on centre, and wheels, and work of a similar character, and wherever cars are set out for repairs on the road, facilities such as blocks, jacks, etc., will be provided. This will include Car Mechanics assigned to road repair vehicles in connection with all work generally recognized as Car Mechanic's work. Employees performing such work will protect themselves as per Rule 52.13.

RULE 53 Translation and Proofing of Agreement

- 53.1 The Railway will undertake the translation of this Agreement into French.
- 53.2 The Union and the Company shall proofread the Collective Agreement in English and French for typographical errors, consistency in titling and meaning, and clarity.
- 53.3 In the event of a discrepancy between the English and French versions of this Collective Agreement, the memorandum of agreement which modified the provision in dispute, in its original signed version, shall be used to determine the original intentions and shall be given preference.

RULE 54 Jurisdictional Understanding

54.1 It is understood and agreed between the parties hereto that any alterations or amendments herein proposed in work classification are for the purposes of clarification and rate fixing only, and shall not be interpreted as affecting or disturbing in any manner the jurisdictional understanding and practices as now exist.

RULE 55 **Procedure**

55.1 For the carrying out of this Agreement the Railway will deal only with the duly authorized officers of Unifor Local 100.

RULE 56 Revision of Rules

56.1 Should either the railway or the employees comprising Unifor Local 100 desire to revise these rules, a written statement containing the proposed changes shall be given and conference held within thirty (30) days.

RULE 57 Scope of General and Special Rules

57.1 Except as provided for under the special rules of the trades, the general rules shall govern in all cases.

RULE 58 Distribution of Agreements

58.1 The company agrees to print 250 English (5"x7") copies and 50 French (5"x7") copies of the collective agreement and its addendums (E.I.S.M.A, Employee Benefit plans, etc) within 90 days from the date the contract language is agreed to. Printing to be completed in one book where possible. The company will provide 2000 electronic memory sticks (USB) with an updated copy of the collective agreement and its addendums (E.I.S.M.A, Employee Benefit plans, etc).

RULE 59 Dental and Extended Health Care Plans

Dental Plan

59.1 The Dental Plan shall be that Plan established by the Dental Plan Agreement dated July 25, 1986, as revised, amended or superseded by any Agreement to which the parties to this collective agreement are signatories.

Extended Health Care Plan

59.2 The Extended Health Care Plan shall be that Plan established by the Extended Health Care Plan Agreement dated July 25, 1986, as revised, amended or superseded by any Agreement to which the parties to this collective agreement are signatories.

RULE 60 GENERAL

- 60.1 (a) The foregoing changes are in full and final settlement of all requests served by either party signatory hereto on or subsequent to September 1, 2024.
 - (b) Collective Agreements 12 and 12.90 will be amended in conformity with the changes.
 - (c) This agreement shall remain in full force and effect until December 31, 2028 and thereafter, subject to 120-day notice in writing by either party to this Agreement to revise, amend, or terminate it. Such notice may be served any time subsequent to September 1, 2028 unless otherwise specified herein.

Signed at Montreal, Quebec this 9th day of December 2024.

FOR THE COMPANY

FOR THE EMPLOYEES

(Sgd) Melanie Martens Director, Labour Relations (Sgd) Cory Will President, Unifor Local 100 **APPENDICES**

APPENDIX I

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

REGULATIONS FOR THE PROTECTION OF EMPLOYEES WHILE INSPECTING, SERVICING, REPAIRING AND WORKING IN AND ABOUT CARS AND LOCOMOTIVES REGULAR AND HUMP YARD

* REPAIR TRACKS

*(See second paragraph of Section No. 3 concerning special regulations on Hump Yards).

Where repair tracks are coupled up at both ends a standard Blue Flag suspended from a staff clamped to the rail by day and Blue Light hung on same staff by night must be displayed at both ends of each track, and in addition, the switches at both ends of each track must be lined to prevent movement onto the track, and secured with a special lock other than the standard switch lock before employees commence work.

Where repair tracks are coupled up at one end only, the same protection is required at the end of each track that is coupled to lead.

Supervisors or other assigned responsible party in charge must attend to the matter of track protection personally, apply and remove locks and Blue Signals, and retain locks in their possession until again required. When it becomes necessary to remove same to permit switching operations during working hours, the party in charge must see that all employees are notified and out of danger before removing locks and Blue Signals, and must re-apply same immediately after switching is completed and before work is resumed.

Entrances and exits of Main and Running Repair Shops must be protected by a derail applied to each track of not less than 40 feet from door and three (3) ties must be removed between derail and door and special locks must be applied to switches as described in the first paragraph.

Locks and Blue Signals must be removed from all tracks on which cars or locomotives are in condition to be switched after completion of day's work.

Coach and Flat Traffic Yards

Employees before making inspection of, or performing minor repairs on or about cars
or locomotives, attending heaters, loading, unloading, or, cleaning cars must display
the Blue Flag by day and Blue Light by night at both ends of each track occupied by the
cars or locomotives, until all work is completed, after which Blue Flags or Lights must
be removed.

Each class of worker or other responsible person as designated by Supervisor in charge must display their Blue Signals and the same workmen are alone authorized to remove them. They must not remove their Blue Signals until it is known that all employees within their classifications who are working under the protection of their Blue Signals have completed their work and are made aware of the removal of this protection.

All equipment requiring repairs which makes it necessary for the employees to work in a dangerous position, should be placed on repair tracks, but if circumstances are such that this is impracticable to do so, employees sent to make repairs must ensure switches are lined so as to prevent movement onto the track, and they must personally apply special lock and Blue Signals at each end of track on which such equipment is standing, and in addition to this must notify Yard conductor or Traffic coordinator, if any, of the action taken. After the completion of repairs, such employees must remove locks and Blue Signals, and also personally advise Yard conductor or Traffic coordinator, if any, that repairs have been completed and track is released.

Hump Yards

3. In hump yards where tracks are equipped with remotely controlled power operated switches, workers required to work on any track must determine with a designated responsible Car Department person that such switches are lined away so as to prevent movement onto the track, and locked, prior to commencing work on or about cars or locomotives.

When it is not possible to manually lock remotely controlled power operated switches in a particular hump yard in a safe and positive manner, approved safety regulations will be provided under these circumstances. Employees must be made fully aware of these regulations by the Equipment Supervisor and they must be strictly adhered to by all concerned.

Whenever special or more detailed regulations are in effect to cover the complex operating conditions in hump yards, employees must be made fully aware of them and these special regulations will govern.

Work performed on tracks equipped with manually operated switches will be governed by safety regulations as applicable in Traffic Yards. (See Section 2).

Siding or Other Tracks at Other than Terminal Points

4. Employees making repairs to cars, locomotives, or other units or work equipment, on a siding or other track, at other than terminal points, must first display Blue Signal on leadend of dead-end sidings and at both ends of open-end sidings and take any other precautions deemed necessary to ensure their maximum safety, and before undertaking this work they must, where practicable, notify Agent or Train Dispatcher and secure assurance that any instructions to train crews which may be necessary have been issued. Upon completion of the work, Blue Signals must be removed and Agent or Train Dispatcher notified that repairs have been completed.

Night Work

When repairs have to be made after sunset or during weather condition in which a Blue Flag cannot be plainly seen, a Blue Light must be displayed hung on same staff.

General

6. Supervisors who assign employees to perform work under any of the circumstances outlined in the foregoing rules must properly instruct and ensure that such employees comply with these regulations. All employees are required to adhere to these regulations and to give close personal attention to the protection of themselves and other employees and to avoid going into dangerous places unnecessarily.

Violation of the Blue Signal rules or anything that is liable to result in personal injury must be promptly reported to the proper officer. The Blue Flag is shown on Drawing No. 3H-16959.

APPENDIX II

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

INTERPRETATION OF RULES 23.11, 23.13 and 23.16

Rule 23.11

Discussions between the Canadian National Railway Company and the National Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers Union of Canada - Local 100 with regards to Rule 23.11 have resulted in the Railway issuing instructions to the supervisor staff that in the instance of the transfer of employees from one section (department) of the shop to another for a period of over 90 days where there is no change in the rate and no change in hourly or rest days and where no overall increases in total staff was involved. The Union representatives claimed that such situations were covered by Rule 23.11 and, consequently, the new positions would have to be bulletined and awarded to the senior qualified employees making application.

The Railway contended that this rule was only intended to apply in respect of staff additions when there were additions being made in the trade in a shop proper and not to addition in a section (department) of the shop with equivalent reductions in another section (department) of the shop with no overall increase taking place.

The union representatives were not adamant that bulletins would be issued in every case if this were unnecessary, especially at small points, so long as senior qualified employees desiring to transfer were given the opportunity to do so. The Railway stated that without prejudice to its interpretation of the meaning of the rule, it would advise all concerned that in such circumstances, senior employees desiring to transfer will be allowed to do so subject to qualifications, of course, that this does not apply in respect of staff adjustments within a section (department) of a shop but only to transfers between sections (departments) of a shop where no overall change occurs in total employment in the shop. This understanding does not prejudice the interpretation of the Union concerning 23.11.

Rules 23.13 and 23.16

These rules require that the Regional Vice-President received copies of all Area (Division) and Regional bulletins and lists of employees being laid off at a seniority terminal. As this is apparently not being done in all instances, will you please instruct the personnel concerned on your Region to so arrange in future. The Union also requested, and we agreed, that where bulletins are issued simultaneously to the Area and Region, it be shown on such bulletins that qualified applicants from the Area will receive preference.

Various rules provide that under certain circumstances the local committee shall be consulted. The Union alleged that these consultations are frequently taking place after the fact rather than before. If this is true, will you please point out the correct procedure to your officers as rules providing for consultation with local committee intend that this will be done before the fact except, of course, in certain isolated situations where emergency requirements make this impossible.

APPENDIX III Intentionally left blank

APPENDIX IV

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING between the Canadian National Railway Company and the National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW - Canada) Local 100 respecting vacation allotment for certain Shopcraft employees at running repair points.

IT IS UNDERSTOOD THAT:

- 1. The Letter of Understanding dated January 8, 1973 providing the continuation of the 1972 arrangement for splitting vacations is cancelled.
- In the application of Rule 46.1(d) of this Agreement the maximum vacation that will be allotted to an employee at any one time will be four weeks. The remainder - fifth week or less - will be allotted at another time.
- 3. In the application of Rules 46.1(e) and (f) of this Agreement the maximum vacation that will be allotted to an employee at any one time will be four weeks. The remainder sixth week or less will be allotted at another time or will be paid for in accordance with Rule 46.1(f).
- 4. Where an employee's vacation is split under the terms of Item 2 or 3 above:
 - The first period of the split vacation may be taken at any time during the recognized vacation period in accordance with the employee's seniority and choice as specified in Rule 46.3 of this Agreement.
 - The second period of the split vacation may not be taken until all junior employees have been allocated vacation dates. It may then be taken in accordance with the employee's seniority and choice as specified in Rule 46.3 of the Agreement.
- This Memorandum of Understanding has been in effect since January 1, 1977. It may
 be cancelled by either party upon proper notice in writing to the other party. Such notice
 may be served in the month of October of any year to become effective January 1, of
 the succeeding year.

Signed at Montreal, Quebec, this 6th day of March, 2001.

FOR THE COMPANY:

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President

FOR THE UNION:

(Sgd) J. Moore-Gough President CAW - Canada, Local 100

APPENDIX V (Applicable to Car Mechanics only)

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This will confirm our understanding in connection with your addendum demand No. 4 respecting wrecking service which was contained in your notice of 1 October 1977. and subsequent demand during 1993 negotiations.

The Company will continue to practice the same local policies, as are in effect on this date, with respect to the size of crew consists for conventional auxiliary service and high rail cranes. At points where such auxiliaries and high rail cranes are located, local management will meet with representatives of the Shopcraft organization during the closed period of the contract. The sole purpose of these meetings will be to confirm the policies referred to above presently in effect at such locations and not to negotiate new or revised rules. This understanding will remain in effect subject to cancellation upon sixty days' notice from either party to the other.

The letter of understanding dated March 1, 1976 on this subject is hereby cancelled. In addition the addendum demand mentioned above is considered settled insofar as CN is concerned.

If you concur with the foregoing please sign in the spaces provided below.

Yours truly,

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation

I CONCUR:

(**Sgd**) J. Moore-Gough President CAW - Canada Local 100

APPENDIX VI (A)

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAYS

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This will confirm the understanding reached to the effect that in the application of Rule 23.17 of the Agreement the following will apply.

In the event of a reduction in staff at a shop involving more than one employee, the employees at the shop affected by such reduction in staff shall be permitted to exercise their seniority in accordance with the provisions of Rule 23.14 at the point to which they transfer on their basic seniority territory. Such displacement shall only be amongst those employees displaced by the reduction. The employees from the shop affected by the reduction in staff shall be given an opportunity to displace in seniority order and in the order of their preference on those positions directly affected by the staff reduction. The employees laid off at the main shops will state their intention to displace at the time of the layoff.

This letter of understanding shall remain in effect until December 31, 2003 and will be subject to renewal by mutual agreement between the parties hereto.

If you concur with the foregoing, kindly affix your signature in the space provided.

Yours truly,

I CONCUR:

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation (**Sgd**) J. Moore-Gough President CAW - Canada Local 100

APPENDIX VI (B)

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAYS

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

This has reference to the discussions held during the course of contract negotiations to renew Collective Agreement 12, regarding Rules 23.17 and 23.18 of the Collective Agreement.

In instances in which employees are laid off or are being laid off at more than one seniority terminal on a Region, resulting in an employee being unable to hold work as a result of having insufficient seniority to displace under the provisions of Articles 23.17 (a) and 23.17 (b) or 23.18, that employee will be permitted to delay **their** exercise of seniority until such time as a junior employee becomes available. It will be the responsibility of the employee to notify the Company and the Union, in writing, of **their** intention to delay the displacement rights the employee is delaying, ie. Articles 23.17 (a), 23.17 (b) and 23.18. In instances when the displacement is delayed beyond the 30 calendar days specified in Articles 23.17 and 23.18, relocation expenses will not be provided unless required by Article 6 or Article 7 of the ESIMA.

For greater clarity, an employee may not delay an exercise of seniority under Rule 23.18, beyond the 30 calendar days specified in Rule 23.18, unless there are no junior employees in their respective classification on the Region working and there are laid off junior employees in the classification on the Region.

An employee may not delay an exercise of seniority under Rule 23.17 (b), beyond the 30 calendar days specified in Rule 23.17 (b), unless there are no junior employees in their respective classification on the Basic Seniority Territory working and there are laid off junior employees in the classification on the Basic Seniority Territory.

An employee may not delay an exercise of seniority under Rule 23.17 (a), beyond the 30 calendar days specified in Rule 23.17 (a), unless there are no junior employees in their respective classification on the Plan's Eligibility Territory working and there are laid off junior employees on the Plan's Eligibility Territory.

It is clearly understood that the aforementioned process does not supersede, amend or modify the provisions of Article 7 of the ESIMA or any other rights, benefits or obligations under the terms of the ESIMA.

If you concur with the above, please so signify in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I concur.

(Sgd) Richard J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation **(Sgd)** John Moore-Gough President, Local 100

APPENDIX VII CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This letter cancels and supersedes letter dated May 21, 1974 with respect to those Main Shop employees whose maximum vacation entitlement is one week or more less than the period of shop close-down for vacation purposes, being permitted to transfer temporarily to running service.

With respect to the above, it is agreed that the co-operation referred to in Rule 46.4 (g) will include the principle of granting additional running point mechanics, Apprentices, helpers and coach cleaners vacations during the period of the close-down at Main Shops, so that the employees referred to in paragraph 1 may be permitted to temporarily transfer to line shop as vacation relief. The granting of such additional vacations will only be considered to the extent that there are mechanics, Apprentices, helpers and coach cleaners fully qualified to immediately and adequately perform the work on the vacancies thereby created.

It is understood by the parties that agreement to the above does not mean that all employees referred to in paragraph 1 would be given the opportunity of transferring temporarily to line shops, but only that number required to ensure efficient operation of the line shop. The parties will also take cognizance of the fact that although mechanics may be fully qualified in their trade, they will not necessarily be familiar with line work and, therefore, it would not be feasible for the Company to release line shop employees for vacation purposes to the extent that line shop operations would be affected because of these vacation relief employees being unfamiliar with line operation.

It is also understood that to ensure efficient vacation planning at line shops, those Main Shop employees wishing to transfer shall make their intention known by February 28th. An employee whose application for transfer has been accepted will only be permitted to withdraw such application for just cause as provided for in Rule 46.4 (h), or by agreement between the employee and the Company.

Yours truly,

(Sgd R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation

APPENDIX VIII CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

The following letter will be sent to line management:

"This will confirm the understanding reached during negotiations concerning the policy which is to be adopted with respect to employees who, because of severe snow conditions, either report late for work or are unable to report at all.

All employees are expected to make every effort to report for work on time, notwithstanding snow or storm conditions. However, in the circumstances quoted above, it is agreed that employees, except Running Trades and Sleeping, Dining and Parlor Car employees, who arrive late for their assignments, but report prior to the mid-point of their tour of duty, will be paid for the day provided such late arrival is directly attributable to the aforementioned severe snow conditions. Employees who report after the mid-point of their tour of duty will be paid one-half day.

With respect to employees who are unable to report for work due to the aforementioned severe snow conditions, or who report after the mid-point of their tour of duty, it is agreed that notwithstanding the provisions of the collective agreement, such employees may be given the opportunity to work additional hours at straight time rates in order to make up part or all of such lost time. It is understood that such arrangements will only apply insofar as they do not conflict with the provisions of the Canada Labour Code.

The above policy only applies when the proper municipal authorities have requested the public to leave their motor vehicles at home and local public transportation services are not operating due to snowstorm.

The nature of work in which the Running Trades and Sleeping, Dining and Parlor Car staff are involved results in certain vagaries and uncertainties from day to day. Furthermore, the collective agreements covering these employees contemplate their services being interrupted by storm conditions and there are arrangements in their collective agreements in respect thereto. Alternatively, it is recognized, generally speaking, that opportunities will occur for such employees to make up lost miles or time resulting from storm conditions. Therefore, no special arrangements are contemplated for these employees."

Yours truly,
(Sgd) R.J. Dixon
Vice-President
Labour Relations and Labour Relations

APPENDIX IX

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This will confirm our understanding of the application of Rules 23.11, 23.12, and 23.13 of the Agreement in respect of a temporary position which is subsequently bulletined as a permanent position.

Unless such temporary position has been filled by the senior employee entitled to it under the provisions of the agreement, the permanent vacancy will be bulletined pursuant to paragraph 1 of Rule 23.13.

If this meets with your understanding would you please so indicate in the space provided below.

Yours truly,

I CONCUR:

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation **(Sgd)** J. Moore-Gough President CAW - Canada Local 100

APPENDIX X

TERMS OF AGREEMENT FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF THE TRADES MODERNIZATION AGREEMENT DISPUTE

This settlement is in respect to the parties' discussions concerning the longstanding dispute surrounding the training requirements associated with the Trades Modernization Agreement, found in Appendix X of Collective Agreement 12.

This dispute between Canadian National Railway Company (the "company") and the CAW-Canada and its Local 100 (the "union") is presently in front of Arbitrator Christopher Albertyn.

After much discussions and deliberations the parties have agreed to resolve the aforementioned dispute in the following manner:

Notwithstanding the provisions of Appendix X or any other understanding, commitment, appeasement or estoppel the three recognized trade classifications as found in Appendix X of Agreement # 12 shall be the Car Mechanic, Heavy Duty Mechanic and Electrician and the work of these respective trade classifications shall be as outlined in the Collective Agreement and the provisions of Appendix X. In the event that there is a conflict between this agreement and Collective Agreement 12, the provisions of this document shall prevail.

Nothing contained in this agreement is intended or should be construed to either expand upon or diminish the scope of work performed by members of CAW Local 100 at CN.

Trade Designation and Portability

A large portion of Canada's skilled trades workers are certified through a province or territory and hold interprovincial standards which are based on nationally accepted industry standards. This standard supports skilled trades' workers, enabling them to practice their trades wherever there is demand for their skills. The amended Chapter 7 of the Agreement on Internal Trade (AIT) provides that any worker certified for an occupation by a regulatory authority of one province or territory is to be certified for that occupation by all other provinces or territory.

The parties agree to fully cooperate with the appropriate provincial and federal regulatory and/or advisory bodies to achieve and ensure that the principles of Chapter 7 are served for individuals who are employed by the company as a journeyperson or apprentice in any one of the three recognized trade classifications.

The trade names found in the Collective Agreement will be a reflection of the historical vernacular used in the industry and will not serve to restrict in any way the implementation of this settlement.

For the purposes of clarity and direction, the three trade classifications will be anchored to the three following provincially recognized trades;

Car Mechanic – Railway Car Technician (268R) Ontario Railway Car Technician (0294) British Columbia Heavy Duty Mechanic - Diesel Engine Mechanic (0139) British Columbia

Electrician – Industrial Electrician (442A) Ontario (0295) British Columbia

Training Curriculum and Delivery

The company has indicated to the union its intentions to deliver the respective trade's inschool curriculum standard (provincial training standard) as developed and approved by the respective Ministry responsible for industry training and apprenticeship program development.

The Union is supportive of this undertaking by the company however, if the company has not begun the delivery of any or all of the training associated with the three specified industrial trades within 6 months of the signing of this agreement, all in-school training for that trade will be scheduled to take place at an approved public Training Delivery Agent at the institution's next intake and continue until such time that the Company can begin delivery of internal training. To ensure training consistency, any employee enrolled with an approved Public Training Institution will continue with that Institution until completion of their Apprenticeship.

Journeypersons and Apprentices will be reimbursed reasonable necessary expenses for required school supplies, books, lab materials and parking expenses associated with the schooling portion of their respective program with accompanying receipts for the expenses claimed.

Railway Car Technician / Mechanic:

Along with on the job practical Trade Training, Apprentices will be required to attend theoretical / in-school technical training culminating with end of level exams administered by the respective provincial apprenticeship ministry/agency. Each level of the in-school portion of the provincial training standard will be delivered within a period of 10 consecutive months.

Diesel Engine Mechanic

Along with on the job practical Trade Training, Apprentices will be required to attend theoretical / in-school technical training culminating with end of level exams administered by the respective provincial apprenticeship ministry/agency. Each level of the in-school portion of the provincial training standard will be delivered within a period of 10 consecutive months.

Industrial Electrician

Along with on the job practical Trade Training, Apprentices will be required to attend theoretical / in-school technical training culminating with end of level exams administered by the respective provincial apprenticeship ministry/agency. Each level of the in-school portion of the provincial training standard will be delivered within a period of 10 consecutive months.

Where there are insufficient numbers for a class at a specific point, arrangements will be

made for the Apprentice(s) to report to a training facility at a larger point where the in-school portion of the apprenticeship will take place. The parties additionally recognize that Apprentices may be required to report to a larger point for practical training purposes.

The Company will arrange and pay for suitable accommodations and travel where Apprentices are required to leave their home terminal for either on-the-job or in school training. Apprentices required to leave home terminal for on-the-job or in-school training will be provided a thirty-eight dollar (\$38) per diem meal allowance.

At the conclusion of each level, the registered Apprentice will be required to write the requisite provincial end of level test in order to receive accreditation for that level of schooling.

In addition to delivering the in-school curriculum (provincial training standard) for each respective trade, the parties acknowledge that the company will conduct introductory and task specific practical trade training. Nothing in this settlement will serve to alter those training initiatives which shall at all times, be separate and apart from the trade related in-school curriculum (provincial training standard)

Current Journeypersons to Certificate of Qualification

The parties to this agreement shall in conjunction with and at the suggestion of the provincial and/or federal authorities, develop an individual skills assessment for current journeypersons to ensure that they meet the respective competency objectives in all skills as identified in the respective Training Standard or Schedule of Training in order that they are eligible to challenge the trades exam (CofQ). Individuals who challenge the established provincial trades' exam (CofQ) will be reimbursed for any fees charged by the registering agency to do so.

Where necessary, individual training plans will be developed and supported by the company to assure a successful challenge of the provincial trades' exam and time spent engaged by an individual in the training plan will be compensated time.

The Company will arrange and pay for suitable accommodations and travel where Journeypersons are required to leave their home terminal for either on-the-job or in school training. Journeypersons required to leave home terminal for on-the-job or in-school training will be provided a thirty-eight dollar (\$38) per diem meal allowance.

With the exception of the specific employees who elected to undergo training following the Trade Mod Arbitration Award and subsequent employee canvas, the Company shall not be required to train employees who are currently eligible to retire or within 7 years of being eligible to retire.

This does not debar or restrict any employee from challenging their respective Trade Exam to achieve a Certification of Qualification (C of Q).

NOTE: Should an employee within 7 years of being eligible to retire get permanently laid off or laid off for an expected or actual duration of 12 months, said employee may request to be trained to challenge the Trade Qualification Examination of their main industrial trade as a Metal Fabricator or Heavy Duty Equipment Technician (Mechanic) as per Trades Up-skilling lay-off article below. For the purposes of this agreement only, the Company will consider an employee permanently laid off after a twelve (12) month period, provided any layoff beyond the 12 month period is not under the control of CN.

The Company recognizes that the work of the former trades of Pipefitter, Sheet Metal Worker, Boilermaker and Blacksmiths flowed into the trades of Car Mechanic and Heavy Duty Mechanic and as such the mechanics in these trades may require additional training in these areas of work. Further, those individuals who were Pipefitters, Sheet Metal Workers, Boilermakers and Blacksmiths and in some instances Electricians were assigned into the agreed Appendix X trades of Car Mechanic, Heavy Duty Mechanic and that these individuals may also require ongoing training in the recognized trades; The Company shall provide the training.

The Company agrees that it shall provide additional on-the-job and in-school training (training standard) as identified in their individual training plan to employees in Car Mechanic and Heavy Duty Mechanic trade to ensure that they are qualified for all aspects of the expanded work of Car Mechanic and Heavy Duty Mechanic trade.

Apprenticeship Rules

The Company and the Union agree to revise and incorporate the principles contained in this Memorandum of Settlement as the criteria to ensure that an Apprentice secures a complete knowledge of the trade. It is additionally agreed that the Local Joint Union-Management Apprenticeship Committees referred to in Appendix XI of Agreement 12 will be incorporated into Rule 30 and will apply to all three trades.

Current and Future Apprentice Registration

The parties acknowledge that at some locations, there are a number of apprentices who are participating in on-the-job and/or in-class training under previously executed apprenticeship contracts. The parties agree that those apprentices shall continue with their current apprenticeship programs including the in-school portion of the program in order that they may challenge the trade's exam and obtain a Certificate of Apprenticeship (CofA) and a CofQ in their respective trade.

On a go-forward basis, all current non-registered apprentices and new entrants into the apprenticeship program will be registered at no cost to the Apprentice, with the provincial regulatory authority and trained to the appropriate provincial training standard. This registration will be completed within 90 days of the signing of this agreement and thereafter upon beginning of their Apprenticeship.

Trades Up-skilling upon Lay-Off

Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 7 of the ESIMA, henceforth, in the event of a permanent lay-off of a tradesperson or a lay-off for an expected or actual duration of 12 months or more and the individual is unable to hold work in their own bargaining unit at their location or within less than 25 miles of their location, said employee may request to be trained to challenge the Trade Qualification Examination of their main industrial trade as a Metal Fabricator or Heavy Duty Equipment Technician (Mechanic). For the purposes of this agreement only, the Company will consider an employee permanently laid off after a twelve (12) month period, provided any layoff beyond the 12 month period is not under the control of CN.

Once the employee has made such a request for training the Company shall forthwith, (but no later than 30 days) make the necessary arrangements in conjunction with the Union to

have such training provided to the employee. All costs of such training shall be paid by the Company. In addition the Company will pay reasonable expenses of the employee such as parking, travel costs, mileage, accommodation, meals, etc, Receipts shall be furnished upon request. The time frames allotted for such training for any individual may vary depending upon their individual knowledge, skills, ability and experience, but in no case shall it exceed 12 weeks.

During such time spent training, the employee's job security or employment security benefits and time frames will be temporarily suspended and the employee will be paid the current full wage rate and benefits applicable to the position held at the time of layoff: Time spent and wages, benefits or expenses earned in such training will not be deducted from the employee's job security or employment security benefits.

Lastly, the party's shall meet in the presence of and with the assistance of Mr Christopher Albertyn within 30 days of the signing of this agreement to incorporate this agreement into their final award in full and final resolution of the Union's grievances on Trade Mod.

FOR THE COMPANY:	FOR THE UNION:	
(Sgd) Kimberly A. Madigan	(Sgd) John Burns	
Vice-President, Human Resources	President, Local 100	

January 23, 2011

John Burns
President, Local 100
National Automobile, Aerospace,
Transportation and General Workers
Union of Canada (CAW-Canada)
214 – 20226 Fraser Highway
Langley, B.C. V3A 4E6

Dear Mr. Burns:

This has reference to our discussions and agreement of settlement of the Trade Modernization dispute and the party's commitment to designate one of the Union's eight full time representatives to assist with the implementation and continued success of the Trade Mod settlement.

The following items have been agreed:

- To assist in the successful implementation and continued success of the Trade Modernization Memorandum of Settlement, the Union will designate one of the eight full time representatives the responsibilities of dealing with the provincial and federal regulatory and/or advisory bodies on behalf of CAW Local 100.
- The CAW Skilled Trades Coordinator will also have the responsibility, when requested, of assisting current journeypersons in developing and executing their individual training plan as outlined in the Trade Modernization Memorandum of Settlement.
- 3. The individual so appointed by the Union, will be recognized by the company in that role. The Union will establish full time hours of work for the CAW Skilled Trades Coordinator and the employer will pay the employee at forty (40) hours per week at the Lead Hand rate of pay. The Company shall also reimburse the Skilled Trades Coordinator for all reasonable expenses incurred in the performance of their duties, receipts to be furnished upon request.
- 4. The Union and Company through the CAW Skilled Trades Coordinator established under the Trade Modernization Memorandum of Settlement, will continuously monitor and evaluate the progress and success rate of the internal in-school portion and on the job training program to ensure the training satisfies the training curriculum of each trade specified herein.
- The CAW Skilled Trades Coordinator in conjunction with the Work Location Joint Apprenticeship Committees will make recommendations concerning the ongoing suitability of CN Internal Apprenticeship classroom and on the job training for each of the trades. Should the CAW Skilled Trades Coordinator conclude that a change of venue to a public Training Delivery Agent (community college), is warranted or that the on the job training is not meeting the requirements for employees to achieve the skills necessary to learn their trade and pass the trade exams, the Skilled Trades Coordinator will submit the issue and their findings to the President CAW Local 100 and the Senior

Vice-President Engineering, Mechanical and Supply Management for their consideration. If such a review remains unresolved, it may be appealed to a technically competent Arbitrator, residing in Ontario, for final and binding decision. Such appeals must be registered for arbitration within 30 days following the review between the Senior Vice-President Engineering, Mechanical and Supply Management and the President of CAW Local 100. Such Arbitrator will be selected under Rule 28 of the Collective Agreement. Should a case not be registered for arbitration within 30 days, the matter will be considered withdrawn. The Arbitrator, in deciding on a dispute under this Memorandum will be guided by the principles outlined in the Trade Modernization Memorandum of Settlement, the Collective Agreement and the Workplace Apprenticeship Training Standard and the Apprenticeship In-School Curriculum Standard as established in the province of Ontario, for each respective Trade.

FOR THE COMPANY:	FOR THE UNION:	
(Sgd) Kimberly A. Madigan	(Sgd) John Burns	
Vice-President Human Resources	President Local 100	

October 24, 2024

Cory Will President, Local 100 UNIFOR Winnipeg, MB

Dear Mr. Will:

This has reference to our discussions at the 2024 round of bargaining, concerning the letter regarding Qualifications for Facility Maintenance Work dated January 23, 2011 in the Memorandum of Agreement to resolve national bargaining, which included an overall settlement of the Trade Modernization dispute.

As part of the Trade Modernization settlement, it was agreed that up-skill training would be required for Facility Maintenance positions and it was additionally agreed that a sufficient pool of Facility Maintenance Relief positions would be established and also receive up-skill training to be deemed qualified to work within maintenance and fill vacancies when required.

With respect to the above, this will confirm that at the time of signing the January 23, 2011 agreement, it was the parties' intent that bidding and being awarded a Facility Maintenance Relief position was the method to gain access to a Facility Maintenance position. Where qualified or requiring training, an employee desiring a position within Facility Maintenance would be required to bid on a Relief assignment and remain attached to the Relief position until such time as an opening within Facility Maintenance occurred.

Employees awarded a Facility Maintenance Relief position are not subject to displacement from their Relief position except as detailed below, and will remain on their regular assignment until a temporary or permanent vacancy is required to be filled. Vacancies within Facility Maintenance will first be bulletined amongst the existing Facility Maintenance work group. The unfilled vacancy will be filled by the senior employee in the classification that is occupying a Relief position, or as otherwise locally agreed.

For employee's holding relief positions, and who are relieving, or expected to relieve a permanent maintenance position for over 89 days, the regional representative of the Union will be consulted to determine whether to extend a temporary vacancy or to bid it as a permanent vacancy, with the intention of minimizing impacts to employees and the Company.

During the 2024 round of negotiations, the parties agreed on a consistent application of this agreement to address qualifications, seniority and release of relief employees for Facility Maintenance positions.

The following items have been agreed:

1. The Company assured the Union that it currently has no intentions of altering the assignment of work at locations where employees perform Facilities Maintenance work. Further, the Company confirmed that they are prepared to meet with the union to review those locations where there are disputes with the view of having that work brought back into the bargaining unit. The first such meeting will take place as soon as practicable.

2. The parties commit to ongoing discussions in this area to also determine the appropriate staff and trades mix for Facilities Maintenance at each location. In our discussions the Union raised the issue that current Heavy Duty Mechanics and Electricians will be required to be up-skilled to Heavy Duty Equipment Mechanics (HDEM) and Construction Maintenance Electrician or provincial equivalent (C of Q) respectively in order to maintain or obtain a position through the exercise of seniority.

The parties agree that should a situation arise where a permanent Facility Maintenance employee is displaced for any reason, the employee may exercise their seniority onto a Facility Maintenance relief position which may result in the junior employee holding a relief position at a location to be displaced from holding a relief position. Should the junior employee being displaced from the relief position have any training underway at the time of the displacement, the Company commits to allow the employee to complete the training.

Permanent vacancies within Facility Maintenance will first be bulletined amongst the existing Facility Maintenance work group. The unfilled vacancy will be filled by the senior employee in the classification that is occupying a Relief position, or as otherwise mutually agreed upon.

In an effort to address the Union's concerns regarding qualification standards and seniority, the Company commits to up-skill employees to Heavy Duty Equipment Mechanics (HDEM) and Construction Maintenance Electricians currently working in Facilities Maintenance along with an adequate number of relief employees per trade as outlined below. Where there are currently two or more tradespersons in a classification within the Facility Maintenance function at a location, at least two relief employees will be trained on a seniority basis who must subsequently accept future Facility Maintenance vacancies of a temporary or permanent nature. (To clarify, at Location A there are 4 HDM and 1 Electrician who work a facilities maintenance job, the company will train two relief HDM's and one relief Electrician. If at Location B, there are 4 HDM's and 3 Electricians who work a facilities maintenance job, the company will train two HDM's and two Electricians for relief. All costs associated with obtaining a HDEM and Construction Maintenance Electrician CofA and/or CofQ will be borne by the company.

For further clarity, relief position pools will be based out of the following locations, and they will cover the vacancies in the locations as outlined in the sub-bullets:

- Toronto Mac Yard
 - o Brampton
 - Mac Yard
 - Mac Yard LRC
 - o Sarnia
 - o Oakville
 - o Longlac
 - Capreol
- Walker
- Halifax
- Moncton
- Montreal-Taschereau
 - o Taschereau Yard

- o Montreal HQ
- Joffre
- o Garneau
- Seneterre
- Prince George
 - o Prince George Shop and Wheel Shop
- Saskatoon
- Thornton
- Winnipeg
 - Symington LRC
 - Symington Facility Maintenance
 - o Transcona Maintenance

NOTE: The parties agree to meet on a yearly basis to review the number of relief positions at each location and ensure a consistent list is maintained of those employees holding relief positions at each location

- 3. Employees who undergo up-skill training and are subsequently awarded a Facility Maintenance position will be locked-in in accordance with the following criteria:
 - a) Heavy Duty Mechanics and Electricians who hold a Facilities Maintenance position will be required to remain on that position for two years from date of award of the bulletin before being permitted to apply for another position. The tradesperson may only be permitted to relinquish their Facilities Maintenance position if at any time they are able to provide medically justifiable reason to vacate the position or if there are extenuating personal circumstances that would support a release from the position. Medical and personal extenuating circumstances will be reviewed by the President of UNIFOR Local 100 and the Vice-President Mechanical.
 - b) After occupying a Facilities Maintenance position for two years, the tradesperson may subsequently at any time thereafter voluntarily give six months' notice to the Local Management with a copy to the Local Chairperson to indicate their desire to vacate the position held. The tradesperson will not be retained in the Facilities Maintenance position unnecessarily beyond the six month notice period.
 - Upon the company receiving 5 day's notice of a vacancy, an employee holding relief position will be released to fill such vacancy.
- The Facility Maintenance Up-skill training to Heavy Duty Equipment Mechanic and Construction Maintenance Electrician qualification standards will continue as agreed between the parties.
- It is also understood, employees that successfully bid a Facility Maintenance position, or relief position, shall be trained and qualified regardless of whether they are within seven (7) years of eligible retirement as identified in the the Trade Modernization Terms of Agreement.

This letter replaces the letter dated January 23, 2011 regarding Qualifications for Facility

 $\label{lem:maintenance} \mbox{Maintenance Work addressed to J. Burns and the letter dated February 23, 2015, addressed to Ken Hiatt regarding Trade Modernization.}$

FOR THE COMPANY: FOR THE UNION:

(Sgd) Melanie Martens (Sgd) Cory Will Director, Labour Relations President, Local 100

APPENDIX XI (Formerly APPENDIX X)

Appendix XI has been replaced by Appendix X, save and except for Articles 5(a), 5(b), 6(a), 6(b) and Trade Classification provisions specified herein.

TRADES MODERNIZATION AGREEMENT

March 6, 2001

PREAMBLE:

In accordance with the closed period commitment reached between the Union and the Company, the parties formed a Joint Committee on Trades Modernization. The terms of reference of that Committee were to review and where necessary modernize existing trade structures and classifications, and their associated work rules, to achieve greater efficiency and productivity, while ensuring the safety and security of all employees. Furthermore, the parties agreed to enhance the skills of existing employees and to achieve the portability of the trades to outside the Rail Industry.

Conditions and terms of the Collective Agreements shall be amended as indicated below.

The Union and the Company, as parties to the Collective Agreement, and with the valuable assistance of Mediator V. Ready, have agreed to the following:

- 1. The Company shall ensure that all employees are properly trained to achieve Tradesperson status within their trade and enable those employees to complete their assignments in a safe and efficient manner. On the job skill development and classroom training will be provided to the extent necessary to enable employees to continually upgrade their knowledge, skills and abilities within their recognized trade.
- 2. The Company shall provide in-house and recognized technical school programs for the development of skills, and improved employee awareness of their work responsibilities. The importance of safe work practices and vigilance shall be included in all training programs. The Company and the Union shall cooperate in the development of training programs and modules. The Company shall continue to provide additional training to employees when it deems it appropriate.
- 3. No one in the bargaining unit will have their rate of pay reduced as a result of any provision of this agreement. No employee will be denied a position in their new trade as a result of not having received proper training. No existing employee will lose their employment or suffer a reduction in pay as a result of failure to meet the standards of the new trade. Special cases shall be referred to the L.A.C. for review.
- 4. The Company and the Union agree that there shall be three recognized trades: Car Mechanic, Heavy Duty Mechanic, and Electrician.
- 5(a). Tradespersons shall perform the duties of their trade. However, where due to the nature and volume of traffic or workload there is insufficient work at a line point to justify the existence of a full time position in a trade, a tradesperson of a different classification may be used to perform minor work of another trade to keep a piece of equipment in service. An illustrative list of the tasks which may be performed by another trade under

this provision is attached in Appendix 1. Furthermore, the Company shall not utilize this provision at any line point without giving as much advance notice as possible to the respective Vice President of the Union including a written account of the full particulars on the changes to the nature or volume of work or traffic. Except in instances of unavoidable circumstances, at least 10 calendar days notice shall be provided unless otherwise mutually agreed. The Dispute Resolution Process found in this Appendix will only apply to disputes that arise under proposed expansion of the application of Section 5(a) to locations other than those in effect as of March 6, 2001. The burden of proof in such a dispute rests with the Company. All other disputes will be progressed in accordance with Article 7.

- 5(b) In order to expedite train operations at a train yard, when minor defects are reported on a locomotive, and a Car Mechanic is readily available and a Heavy Duty Mechanic is not, the Car Mechanic may be required to perform such minor repairs.
- 6(a) In instances of temporary shortages in a specific trade at a back shop as a result of project work between 14 and 89 days duration, the Company can utilize employees in one trade to perform work in another trade for which they are qualified, provided that such assignments will not result in the lay off of an employee in the other trade. In instances where there are employees on lay off status in the receiving trade at the location, the Union agrees to an expedited recall procedure to determine whether the laid off employees desire the work in question.
- 6(b) The following conditions will apply with respect to Article 6(a):
 - i) is only applicable at a back shop;
 - ii) is not a substitute for normal overtime;
 - iii) the local Chairperson will assist to ensure an expeditious implementation;
 - iv) the trades people coming in will only be used for work for which they are already qualified;
 - v) the Company will consult with the Union in each instance prior to the utilizing of this provision.
- 7. With the exception of the provisions of Article 5(a) above, any grievance which may arise with respect to the application of the Trade Modernization Agreement shall be progressed in accordance with the provisions of Rule 27 of the Collective Agreement.
- 8. The parties will use their best efforts to ensure full implementation of this Trade Modernization Agreement in an expeditious manner. The Union and the Company commit to working jointly to ensure the success of trade modernization into the future. A process will be instituted on a semi-annual basis to review, enhance and fine-tune the existing trades.
- Nothing in this agreement is intended or should be construed to either expand upon or diminish the scope of work of this bargaining unit in relation to any other bargaining unit(s), non-bargaining unit employees or outside agencies or contractors. However, it

is understood that supervisors will not perform bargaining unit work except in instances of emergencies.

- In the event that new technologies arrive that do not fit obviously within one of the three
 modernized trades, the matter may be referred for Disputes Resolution under the terms
 of this Agreement.
- 11. Employees will, as far as practicable, be assigned to the modernized trades in accordance with the principles of natural flow as follows;

Generally,

- Machinists would flow to Heavy Duty Mechanics;
- Carmen would flow to Car Mechanics;
- Electricians would remain Electricians or flow to Heavy Duty Mechanics;
- Blacksmiths would flow to Heavy Duty Mechanics or Car Mechanics;
- Boilermakers would flow to Heavy Duty Mechanics or Car Mechanics;
- Pipefitters would flow to Heavy Duty Mechanics or Car Mechanics;
- Sheet Metal Workers would flow to Car Mechanics or Heavy Duty Mechanics.

The principle of the above is that employees will go to the modernized trade to which their work flows. Seniority rules will govern when employees have more than one option. Every effort will be made to avoid unnecessary disruptions to the operation or to employees' lives in the implementation of this process.

- 12. The Company, prior to implementing this agreement at any location, will notify the Union of the number of positions there are to be in each trade. In the event of a dispute, it may be progressed in accordance with the Disputes Resolution Procedure beginning at the Labour Adjustment Committee stage.
- 13. New seniority lists will be established in accordance with the following principles:
 - 1) active tradespersons acting as tradespersons will have their earliest regional tradeperson seniority date dovetailed into their new tradeperson seniority list.
 - employees on lay off at the time of implementation will be dovetailed onto a supplemental recall list to the trade(s) to which their work flows and will be subject to recall to their new trade in accordance with such list.
 - when two or more employees have the same seniority date, their relative seniority standing on their respective seniority list shall be determined as follows;
 - i) the employee with the greatest service in the bargaining unit
 - ii) if i) is the same, the employee with the greatest amount of service with the Company will be senior
 - iii) if ii) is the same, the employee who first signed the Company's application form, from which he was hired, shall be senior

- iv) if iii) is the same, or is unable to be determined, the employees' names shall be placed on the seniority list as mutually agreed by the proper officer of the Company and the respective Vice President of the Union
- 14. Implementation of this Agreement shall commence on or after October 15, 1996.
- 15. The parties agree to meet within 60 days of the signing of this Agreement to modify the terms and conditions of Collective Agreement 12 and Collective Agreement 12.90 to reflect the intent of this Agreement. Any disputes regarding the modifications of the Collective Agreements shall be referred through the Dispute Resolution Procedure to Mediator/Arbitrator V. Ready for final and binding resolution.

Trade Classifications:

Employees in the Mechanical Department at CN governed by the CAW - Shopcraft Collective Agreements 12 and 12.90 shall henceforth be designated as one of the following:

Car Mechanic

Car Mechanics work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of freight and passenger cars and performance of all other work, including wrecking service, that is generally recognized as Car Mechanic's work.

Heavy Duty Mechanic

Heavy Duty Mechanics work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of motive power units and performance of all other work that is generally recognized as Heavy Duty Mechanic's work including facility maintenance.

Electricians

Electricians work shall consist of inspection, maintenance and repair of electrical and electronic high or low voltage circuitry systems on motive power and rolling stock and all other work generally recognized as Electrician's work including facility maintenance.

Note: Where Provincial regulations require that the employees performing these tasks be licensed, the Company will assist the employees in accordance with the Education Financial Assistance Plan and pay costs to obtain the required certificates.

The above trade classifications will be finalized at the time of modifying the terms and conditions of Agreements 12 and 12.90 and are intended to include all work and jurisdiction found in the previous Shopcraft Collective Agreements except where expressly modified by this Agreement.

Overlap Between Electricians and Heavy Duty Mechanics

Electricians will have sole responsibility for all locomotive electrical troubleshooting, all electrical repairs, rewiring or rebuilding, all electrical bench and component work or work in the electrical cabinet, and all high voltage work. Heavy Duty Mechanics may be assigned to perform trip inspections, pre-release and mileage inspections, or replacements or

changeouts of parts or electrical components, without the need to call an Electrician. This will not restrict the use of Electricians to perform these functions when necessary.

The following examples arose in the course of discussion and are not meant to be exhaustive or characteristic, but are only listed for illustration:

- 1) Electricians need not be assigned to disconnect traction motor cables
- If a locomotive is shopped with an axle generator cable having been knocked loose, the Heavy Duty Mechanic may be assigned to reconnect it.
- 3) Following a mileage inspection, the Heavy Duty Mechanic starts up the locomotive to perform running checks and notices a cab heater is not functioning. Upon removing the cover, he sees that a brush is disconnected. He may replace the brush without the need to call an Electrician.

Helpers

The Helpers classifications of the various trades will be dealt with in the same manner as the tradespersons classifications, and shall be subject to further review between the Union and the Company.

Dispute Resolution Procedures

- Should a dispute arise as a result of trade modernization related to the application or implementation of this agreement, the regional Vice President or their designate of CAW Local 100 who represents the region or employee affected may refer the matter in dispute in writing to the Chief Mechanical Officer for resolution within 7 calendar days of the dispute arising. The referral must identify the Article and paragraph of the Article that is alleged to have been violated or involved.
- 2) The Chief Mechanical Officer or their designate must respond in writing within 7 calendar days of receipt of the Union submission. Should the matter not be resolved, either party may refer the matter to the Labour Adjustment Committee for review. The LAC must be convened and hear the dispute within 7 calendar days of the request for review. The Company shall not proceed with further implementation of the matter in dispute until such time as the LAC has agreed to a resolution of the dispute or the matter has been referred to and adjudicated upon by the Mediator/Arbitrator under the terms and conditions that follow hereunder. However if the Union does not agree to convene the LAC within the said 7 day time limit, the Company may proceed with further implementation, notwithstanding the above.
- 3) If the LAC does not resolve the dispute either party may refer the matter to the designated Mediator/Arbitrator for final and binding resolution. Failure to refer the matter to the Mediator/Arbitrator within 7 calendar days from the date the LAC heard the dispute and failed to resolve the matter will result in the matter being considered to have been dropped and further implementation will proceed.
- 4) The Mediator/Arbitrator agreed to and designated by the parties to mediate/arbitrate disputes will be Vince Ready, or in their absence Colin Taylor unless otherwise mutually agreed to by both parties. If the Arbitrator is not available within a reasonable time

frame, the parties will attempt to agree on an alternate Arbitrator for that dispute. Should the parties be unable to agree on an alternate Arbitrator the matter would be referred to the Federal Mediation Conciliation Services who shall appoint a Mediator/Arbitrator on behalf of the Minister for that dispute.

- 5) The Jurisdiction of the Mediator/Arbitrator shall extend and be limited to solely the mediation and expedited arbitration of specific disputes respecting the meaning or alleged violation of one or more specific provisions of this agreement concerning trade modernization between the Union and the Company.
- 6) The special mediation-expedited arbitration process will be conducted in accordance with the instructions of the Mediator/Arbitrator, or as otherwise agreed to by the parties at the time of the commencement of the proceedings.
- 7) Each case referred to the Mediator/Arbitrator must have a signed Joint Statement of Issue. Should the Company and the Union fail to reach agreement on a Joint Statement of Issue either party may submit an ex-parte Statement of Issue, provided 48 hours prior to proceeding ex-parte, that party has advised the other party of its intention to proceed ex-parte and has provided a copy the ex-parte Statement of Issue to the other party.
- 8) The decision of the Mediator/Arbitrator shall not, in any case, add to, subtract from, rescind, or disregard any provisions of this Trade Modernization Agreement nor any provision of Collective Agreement 12 and Agreement 12.90.
- 9) Each decision of the Mediator/Arbitrator which is made under the terms of this agreement shall be final and binding upon the Company and the Union as well as the employee(s) involved.
- 10) The Company and the Union agree that the powers of the Mediator/Arbitrator are restricted by and to these rules notwithstanding any other agreement to the contrary. The Mediator/Arbitrator shall not have the power to modify these agreed upon rules without the expressed written consent of both the Company and the Union.
- 11) In the event that the parties encounter difficulties in implementing the decisions of the Mediator/Arbitrator, the Company and the Union agree that the Mediator/Arbitrator will remain seized of each of the cases presented to them for arbitration.
- 12) The decision of the Mediator/Arbitrator shall not be reviewed in any court by either the Company, the Union or the employee(s) involved.
- 13) This special mediation/arbitration session shall be held at times and places as mutually agreed upon by the parties or as otherwise determined by the Mediator/Arbitrator. All fees charged by or costs incurred by the Mediator/Arbitrator shall be shared equally between the Company and the Union.

IMPLEMENTATION COMMITTEE

TRADE MODERNIZATION

Implementation of trade modernization shall commence on or after October 15, 1996.

System implementation will progress from Toronto to Edmonton and then Winnipeg. During this time regional implementation committees will implement the Agreement to the Great Lakes, St. Lawrence and Atlantic Regions, the Mountain Region, and the Prairie Region.

During the several meetings that were held with respect to the trade modernization, the parties agreed that in order to properly implement trade modernization, an implementation committee would be formed.

Prior to implementation the Company will appoint at least 2 Company officers to the System Implementation Committee. The Union will appoint an equal number of Union Officials to the System Implementation Committee. These people shall be responsible for the implementation of the Agreement at the 3 major locations and to ensure that qualified sub-implementation committees implement the Agreement expeditiously throughout the System at the facilities, train yards and line points. The Company will assume all costs of these Committees including regular wages, benefits, and reasonable O.C.S. expenses in accordance with Company policy.

APPENDIX 1

Change or adjust brake shoes or other brake components on cars or locomotives and boosters.

Check and top up fluid levels in locomotives.

Inspect, repair or replace air brake hoses, train lines,

Replace fuel filters in locomotives.

Remove and replace radio bases or radio headsets in locomotives or cabooses.

Replace or adjust/repair windshield wiper blades/arms in locomotives or cabooses.

Replace bell ringer cartridge in locomotives.

Replace/repair coupler head components.

Replace/repair safety appliances.

Repair door locks/latches on locomotives.

Replace hot plates, refrigerators, water coolers in locomotive cabs or cabooses

Change out IDU or SBU components.

Repair windows on locomotive cabs or cabooses. Repair seats.

Replace 27 pin jumper cables

Replace sand hoses, nozzles.

Repair handrails.

Replace light bulbs.

Check fuses, breakers.

Turning of switches and throwing of breakers to test electrical components.

The foregoing represents full and final settlement of the closed period commitment on Trade Modernization between the C.A.W./T.C.A. Canada and Canadian National.

For the Company,

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation For the Union,

(Sgd) J. Moore-Gough President, Local 100

Winnipeg, Manitoba

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President Local 100 CAW/TCA Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This is with reference to our discussions leading up to the Agreement on Trade modernization.

To clarify somewhat ambiguous language that could lead to potential confusion, we felt it necessary to confirm our understanding with regards to the intention of the parties in Article 5. It is agreed that the requirement to provide the Union with the 10 days advance notice applies only to modifications to staffing levels or inter-trade hybridization due to the changes in train service specifications, or schedules, or equipment design or losses or gains in customer demands at a given line point, after the initial implementation. It was not contemplated that the Company would have to provide advance notice prior to requiring a Car Mechanic to perform minor repairs to locomotives to expedite train operations at a train yard.

If this represents your understanding, please signify your concurrence by countersigning below and returning an original copy of this letter for our files.

Thank you for your cooperation on this matter.

Yours truly, (Sgd) D. S. Fisher Director Labour Relations I agree, (**Sgd**) John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 CAW/TCA Canada

APPENDIX XII

March 6, 2001

(Car Mechanics Only)

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

This will confirm our discussions regarding the provisions of Appendix XVI as in effect on December 31, 2000 which concerned work jurisdiction and train inspection. The Union representatives were gravely concerned that Canadian National had plans to significantly downsize the number of Car Mechanics now employed and currently assigned to perform train inspection duties.

In dealing with the Union concerns, the Company informed you and other National Officers of the Union, that it will continue to look for ways and means to improve operational efficiencies. However, in doing so, the Company was cognizant of its obligation to ensure that persons who perform train inspections duties were qualified to do so.

During these discussions, the parties discussed at some length the Railway Freight Car Inspection and Safety Rules. The Company assured you that for the period between the date of this letter and December 31, 2003, the Company would continue to employ only Carmen to perform "Certified Car Inspection - CCI" at the following locations across Canada:

REGION	L.P. C.C.I	LOCATION
MOUNTAIN REGION	X X X X X X	Calgary (Sarc.) Edmonton Prince George Kamloops Thornton Vancouver Yard Jasper Scotford Smithers

PRAIRIE REGION	X X X X X X	Melville Regina Saskatoon The Pas Neebing Symington Winnipeg
GREAT LAKES REGION	X X X X X X X	Capreol Hamilton Hornepayne Oshawa Sarnia Brampton I/M MacMillan Yard Windsor Oakville
ST. LAWRENCE REGION	X X X X X	Garneau Joffre Jonquiere Taschereau Yard Turcot Yard Senneterre
ATLANTIC REGION	X X X X X	Campbellton Rockingham Dartmouth Gordon Yard St. John Moncton

NOTE:

C.C.I. - Certified Car Inspector

X - Indicates C.C.I. on originating trains.

It is further understood that during the above referred to period Certified Car Inspectors will continue to perform the related No. 1 Air Brake Tests on freight trains pursuant to the Railway Freight and Passenger Train Brake Rules.

During our discussions, the Company assured you we would keep you informed of current plans as they affect the rationalization of the terminal network across Canada for the years 2001, 2002 and 2003. You were advised that in a continuing effort to improve operating efficiency, the Company would be proceeding at certain locations across the country to streamline operations.

The Company also informed you that in the implementation of the rationalization of terminals across Canada the provisions of the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Plan

(The Plan), would require that the Company serve notice under Article 8 inasmuch as such a change would be an Operational change.

When these changes take place and the Company serves notice under Article 8 of The Plan, employees represented by your Union who are eligible for benefits contained in The Plan, and who comply with the provisions of The Plan, would be governed by the benefits contained therein.

Yours truly,

(Sgd) Richard J. Dixon Vice President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation

(Sgd) D.E. Waller Vice-President Mechanical and Engineering

APPENDIX XIII

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

With reference to our discussions during contract negotiations in Montreal concerning Rule 51 - Contracting Out.

The Union has expressed its concern that the Company has been relying on Rule 51.1 exception (b) as justification for contracting out work at locations where the Company has created its own workforce shortages through downsizing initiatives.

With respect to the Union's concerns on Rule 51.1(b), the Company confirms that it is not its intent to rely on this exception to justify contracting out at locations where, after February 15, 1999, employment levels are reduced through Company downsizing.

The above understanding will be appended to Collective Agreement 12 and will be effective from the date of signing this letter and remain in force until December 31, 2003.

If this reflects our discussions on this matter, please signify your concurrence by countersigning below.

Yours truly, I concur,

(Sgd) Richard J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation **(Sgd)** John Moore-Gough President, Local 100

APPENDIX XIV

Application of Former Incidental Work Rule

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

Montreal, Quebec March 6, 2001

Mr. J. Moore-Gough President Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada, CAW - Canada

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough,

This has reference to our discussions held during the consolidation and re-write of Collective Agreement 12 in relation to the removal of the Incidental Work Rule.

In the removal of the Incidental Work Rule, the parties agree that any task or job duty that was permissable under the former Incidental Work Rule will continue to be performed notwithstanding any provision to the contrary in the Trade Modernization Agreement.

Please acknowledge the above understanding in the space provided below.

Yours truly,

I CONCUR:

(Sgd) R.J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation **(Sgd)** J. Moore-Gough President CAW - Canada Local 100

APPENDIX XV

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

This has reference to the discussions held during the course of contract negotiations to renew Collective Agreement 12, regarding Rule 5 – Overtime, and in particular, with respect to the adjustment process for valid missed overtime opportunities.

Rule 5.14 reads as follows:

"5.14 Record will be kept of overtime worked and employee called with the purpose in view of distributing the overtime equally."

In line with the above principle, in circumstances where it is mutually agreed between the immediate Supervisor and Local Union Representative to make adjustments to overtime claims, remedy in kind equivalent to the missed overtime opportunity (i.e. days off, shift) will be offered to the interested employee within thirty (30) days of the date of said agreement. Notwithstanding the thirty (30) days referred to, the remedy in kind must fall within the agreed upon equalization period.

The above will not apply to circumstances where it is agreed that employees were improperly omitted for an overtime opportunity on account of a call initiated from the wrong calling list or in the event of a missed opportunity of assignment under Rule 6 of the Agreement, in which specific cases payment will be made.

If you concur with the above, please so signify in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I concur.

(**Sgd**) Richard J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation **(Sgd)** John Moore-Gough President, Local 100

APPENDIX XVI

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

This has reference to the concerns raised during the contract negotiations to renew Collective Agreement 12, regarding Rule 3 pertaining to Rest Days.

Following substantial discussions on this matter, the parties have agreed that the respective concerns of the parties are best to be addressed through local discussions, which are to be held upon request by either party. Such discussions will include the Shop Manager, the Local Representative and the Regional Vice-President of Local 100.

Failing satisfactory resolution of the issues, either party may request that the matter be referred to the LAC (Labour Adjustment Committee) for further review of all factors and concerns involved, with the intent of bringing such matters to a satisfactory resolution.

The above Committee will include the Divisional Mechanical Officer or Chief Mechanical Officer and the Director, Labour Relations for the Company and the President and Vice-President of Local 100, CAW.

If you concur with the above, please so signify in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I concur.

(Sgd) Richard J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation (Sgd) John Moore-Gough President, Local 100

APPENDIX XVII

March 6, 2001

Mr. John Moore-Gough President, Local 100 National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW-Canada) 3542 Walker Road Windsor, Ontario N8W 3S4

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

This refers to the discussions held during the course of the contract negotiations with respect to the Union's demand related to discrimination and harassment in the workplace.

The Company appreciates the Union's motivation and therefore proposes amending the Collective Agreement by including a new Rule as per the following:

"Rule:....

- (a) It is agreed by the Company and the Union that there shall be no discrimination or harassment towards an employee based on the employee's age, marital status, race, colour, national or ethnic origin, political or religious affiliation, sex, family status, pregnancy, disability, union membership or sexual orientation.
- (b) It is agreed that the terms discrimination and harassment as used in this Rule, shall be defined and interpreted in the Canada Human Rights Act."

Notwithstanding the above, the Company has indicated its concern that based on experience, certain employees misunderstand the legal concepts of harassment and/or discrimination. In order to avoid any confusion, the Company and the Union agree that the actions of a lead hand, supervisor or management personnel telling employees "to get back to work" or to perform their assigned duties, does not in and of itself constitute harassment or discrimination.

If you concur with this understanding, would you please so indicate by signing below.

Yours truly, I concur.

(Sgd) Richard J. Dixon Vice-President Labour Relations and Employment Legislation (**Sgd**) John Moore-Gough President, Local 100

APPENDIX XVIII

March 14, 2004

Mr. John Moore-Gough National Representative National Automobile, Aerospace, Transportation and General Workers Union of Canada (CAW) 200 Riverview Drive Chatham, Ontario N7M 5Z8

Dear Mr. Moore-Gough:

Re. Reinstatement of Previous Discipline System

This will confirm discussions held during collective bargaining in 2004 regarding the Company's approach to discipline.

The Union put forward its view that discipline is now being imposed with greater severity than in the past, using different methods (suspensions and deferred suspensions) and on grounds which rarely or never attracted discipline before.

To resolve the issue of discipline, for the life of the collective agreement or until otherwise mutually agreed, the Company will reinstate the discipline system and standards that were in effect at the commencement of the previous collective agreement, in accordance with past practice and jurisprudence.

In addition, in order to reflect the foregoing, the Company and the Union have agreed to resolve all outstanding discipline cases in accordance with the aforementioned principles.

The Company and Union will meet within twelve (12) months of ratification to discuss and agree upon improvements to the discipline system. Any changes will require mutual consent.

(Sgd) Kim Madigan Vice-President, Labour Relations

APPENDIX XIX

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

CANADIAN NATIONAL RAILWAY COMPANY

AND

NATIONAL AUTOMOBILE, AEROSPACE, TRANSPORTATION AND GENERAL WORKERS UNION OF CANADA (CAW – CANADA) LOCAL 100

IT IS AGREED THAT:

- All employees who are in active service on the date of ratification of this Agreement will be retained in service unless or until retired, discharged for cause, or otherwise removed by natural attrition. It is understood that those employees protected by this paragraph will be retained in employment on a CAW Local 100 position at the location they were employed on December 31, 2006. The location will be defined as the Greater Metropolitan Area of the location that the protected employee is working on December 31, 2006.
- 2. Employees who become physically, medically or psychologically unable to fulfill the requirements of a regular or modified job, shall not be afforded the protections of paragraph 1 above until such time as they return to active service. Employees on sick leave shall be paid in accordance with the identified benefit plan or WSIB (or equivalent) pay arrangements. Employees on leave of absence or held out of service in accordance with Rule 27.1 of the Collective Agreement shall not be eligible for the protection, and any corresponding benefit that may be associated with paragraph 1 above.
- 3. Notwithstanding other provisions of this Article, the Company shall have the right to make workforce reductions under emergency conditions such as flood, snowstorm, hurricane, earthquake, fire or strike, provided that operations are suspended in whole or in part because of such emergencies. When forces have been so reduced and thereafter as operations are restored upon termination of the emergency, employees entitled to preservation of employment will be recalled. Workforce reductions under this Article 3 may trigger other benefits, subject to eligibility requirements.
- 4. With respect to our ongoing discussions relative to the staffing levels as raised by the Union in it's proposals, the Company commits to provide the employment guarantee defined in item #1 of this agreement for the 100 new employees to be hired associated with the work identified in our letter to Mr. B. De Baets dated January 13, 2007 (attached to this memorandum of agreement as Attachment D). In the event that circumstances result in the hiring of more than 100 employees in 2007, it is understood that the first 100 employees will be granted the protection of Article 1 of this agreement.
- The provisions of Article 7 of the Employment Security and Income Maintenance Agreement (E.S.I.M.A.) dealing with Employment Security Benefits and Transfer of

Benefits is suspended while the employment protection described in paragraph 1 remains in full force and effect. The provisions of Article 7.6 dealing with employee relocation will remain in effect for eligible employees that may be required to relocate within the confines of certain locations where an eligible employee would be required to travel an additional 25 miles from their principal place of residence to their new work location in their Greater Metropolitan Area, subject to the requirements to physically relocate their place of residence.

Signed at Toronto, Ontario, this 14th day of January, 2007.

FOR THE COMPANY: FOR THE UNION:

(**Sgd**) K. Madigan Vice-President Labour Relations North America (**Sgd**) B. De Baets President, Local 100

APPENDIX XX Alternative Work Schedules

Subject to mutual agreement, alternative work schedules may be implemented. Following is an illustrative list (not exhaustive) of potential 10-hour and 12-hour shifts that may be arranged:

- A traditional 10 hour shift schedule of four 10 hour work shifts, followed by three rest days.
- 2. A modified 10 hour shift schedule of five 10 hour work shifts, followed by three rest days, followed by four 10 hour work schedules, followed by four rest days. At the completion of sixteen weeks, one additional 10 hour shift would have to be worked to ensure that sufficient hours are worked on an annualized basis.
- 3. A rotating 12-hour shift schedule. One 8-hour shift must be included within each 2-week period to ensure that sufficient hours are worked on a bi-weekly basis.

Any alternative shift would have to be signed by the respective Regional Vice-President and the proper District Officer and must contain the following provisions:

- 1. This agreement will not be used by the Company as a means to reduce staff.
- For the purposes of vacation entitlement and cumulative compensated service (CCS) calculation, 1.25 days of ccs shall be credited for each day worked on a 10-hour work schedule and 1.5 days of CCS shall be credited for each day worked on a 12-hour work schedule.
- Employees shall receive applicable shift differentials based on the preponderance of their shift.
- 4. Bereavement Upon the death of an employee's spouse, child or parent, the employee shall be entitled to one work cycle, or 40 hours of bereavement leave without loss of pay provided that the employee has three months' cumulative compensated service, or more.
 - Upon the death of an employee's brother, sister, step-parent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, step-brother or step-sister, step-child, grandchild or grandparent, the employee shall be entitled to three (3) days bereavement leave without loss of pay provided that the employee has three months' cumulative compensated service, or more.
- Employees not required to work on a General Holiday shall receive eight (8), ten (10) or twelve (12) hours pay at their regular rate based on the normal shift they would have worked on said holiday.
- Employees required to work on a General Holiday shall receive the applicable overtime rate for all hours worked in addition to their eight (8), ten (10) or twelve (12) hours pay at their regular rate for their regularly scheduled shift on said holiday.

- 7. Weekly Indemnity Benefits shall be paid in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Plan.
- 8. It is confirmed that under the Pension Benefits Standards Act and current pension plan rules no employee shall lose credits for Pensionable Service as a result of the work schedules contemplated under the terms of this Agreement.
- Posted Bulletins shall be governed by Rule 23 of Agreement 12. When jobs are
 posted, the cycle associated with the job posting will be posted as well, or made
 available to employees, clearly indicating the make-up day.
- 10. Employees on 10-hour shifts shall be entitled to a week of vacation on the basis of ten (10) hours per day, four (4) days per week, under a traditional 4 & 3 schedule, in keeping with the terms and conditions of Rule 46. Employees working a modified schedule will take vacation on the same basis but calculated on the specific block of the schedule taken as vacation, i.e., a 5-day block will consist of 50 hours vacation. Employees on 12-hour shift schedules will be allotted vacation on a similar basis where vacation entitlement will be reduced equivalently by twelve (12) hours for each twelve (12) hour work day taken or by eight (8) hours for each eight (8) hour day taken as vacation, i.e., a 4-day block will consist of 48-hours vacation on a standard 4 by 12 scheduled work cycle. A 4-day block will consist of 44-hours vacation on a scheduled work cycle which includes three 12-hour shifts and one 8-hour shift.
- 11. Consistent with Rules 2.1, 2.2, 2.6 and Rule 5.1, and except as may be provided in rules hereinafter set out, work in excess of the established alternate shift schedule, shall be considered overtime and will be paid at the prevailing overtime rates, except where such work is performed by an employee due to moving from one assignment to another, or to or from a laid-off list.
- 12. Rotational 10-hour or 12-hour shifts will be paid on an equalization basis of 160 hours a month, to be paid on the standard 80-hours bi-weekly pay period, with the company tracking lieu time or owed time on the employee statement of earnings.
- 13. Employees on 10-hour shifts will be allowed two (2) breaks without deduction of pay which must be completed within a 90-minute window starting in the second hour for the first break and starting in the eighth hour and must be completed within a 90-minute window for the second break. The break schedule may be amended to meet specific requirements of the service by a mutually agreed local accord without a need to cancel this agreement.
- 14. Employees on 12-hour shifts will be allowed two (2) breaks without deduction of pay must be completed within a 90-minute window starting in the second hour for the first break and starting in the tenth hour and must be completed within a 90-minute window for the second break. The break schedule may be amended to meet specific requirements of the service by a mutually agreed local accord without a need to cancel this agreement.
- 15. Employees on 10-hour shifts will be allowed a meal period (Lunch) of 30 (thirty) minutes without deduction of pay within the limits of the fourth and fifth hour. Employees on 12-hour shifts will be allowed two meal periods (Lunch) of thirty (30)

minutes, the first one within the limits of the fourth and fifth hours and the second one within the limits of the eighth and ninth hours. The meal period schedule may be amended to meet specific requirements of the service by a mutually agreed local accord without a need to cancel this agreement.

- 16. Apprentices will not be adversely affected by this Alternate Shift Agreement, due to training schedules.
- All Rules of the applicable Collective Agreement not expressly modified by this Alternate Shift Agreement shall continue to apply.
- 18. Once implemented, alternative work schedules will not be cancelled without a 30-day notice of cancellation. Once a notice of cancellation is served, the parties agree to meet to review the reasons for cancellation and consider suggestions to maintain the alternative schedules.

Yours truly,	I CONCUR.	
(Sgd) Kimberly A. Madigan	(Sgd) Terry McKimm	
Sr. Vice-President	President, Local 100	
Human Resources		

APPENDIX XXI Rule 8 – Road Work

February 23, 2015

Ken Hiatt President, Unifor Local 100

Dear Mr. Hiatt:

This has reference to our discussions during negotiations to amend Rule 8.1 and provide greater clarity with respect to the bulletining and utilization of Heavy Duty Mechanics and Electricians that may be required to protect emergency service under Rule 8.

The parties have additionally agreed to add a new Appendix to Agreement 12 (attached) to provide an illustrative agreement that may be used by a running point LRC to protect emergency and/or trouble call service.

Based on the above agreement, Rule 8.1 will be amended to state the following:

- 8.1 Rules 8.1 through 8.8 are only applicable to the trades of Heavy Duty Mechanic and Electrician. At locations where Heavy Duty Mechanics or Electricians are required to protect emergency service and/or trouble calls, Mechanics shall be given an opportunity, by bulletin, to bid on the secondary assignment. There shall be a regular list and a spare list and secondary assignments will be awarded on the basis of seniority on the respective shift the secondary assignment will protect.
- Rule 8 secondary assignments may be implemented at any terminal where there is a requirement for a secondary service to respond to emergencies and/or trouble calls. An illustrative agreement is attached as Appendix A. Once implemented, a secondary service will not be cancelled without a 30-day notice of cancellation served by either party.

Please signify your concurrence with the above by signing in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I CONCUR.

(Sgd) Kimberly A. Madigan
Vice-President
Human Resources

I CONCUR.

(Sgd) Ken Hiatt
President, Local 100

APPENDIX A Rule 8 – Example of Emergency Road Truck Agreement

Subject to mutual agreement, the following is an example of a Rule 8 emergency road truck agreement that may be arranged:

- A number of emergency road repair truck Rule 8 positions will be established on each shift at MacMillan Yard LRC.
- 2. Each shift will have a regular and spare list of employees to protect emergency road repair truck calls, and each call will be staffed with one Heavy Duty Mechanic and one Electrician. Attached as Appendix "B" is a sample of how the list of regulars and spares for each shift will be identified. A completed Appendix "B" identifying the incumbents will be provided subsequent to the close of our local bulletin.
- 3. Employees assigned to the regular list of a respective shift will respond to all calls originating on their regular assigned shift.
- 4. Employees on the spare list of a given shift will be called in seniority order when employees on the regular list are unavailable for calls originating on their respective shift account of rest days, illness, vacation, etc., or because they are already assigned to another emergency call.
- 5. The above process will be used for calls inside and outside of the Greater Toronto Area.
- The parties recognize that there may be occasions in which calls outside of the GTA are assigned to spares as the regulars may otherwise be engaged in a call within the GTA.
- Should there be a need to call regular or spares outside of their regular shift, employees will
 be called in seniority order and must be prepared to depart the LRC within an hour of being
 called
- In recognition of the service being performed and the requirement to work in all types of weather conditions, all regular and spare emergency road repair truck employees will be provided with insulated reflective coveralls.
- Overtime hours will not be equalized amongst Emergency Truck personnel. Overtime hours worked on Emergency Truck service will be transferred to the shop overtime list for overtime equalization purposes.
- 10. Attached as Appendix "C" is an illustrative list of call scenarios, and how those calls will be handled. The parties recognize that this agreement cannot contemplate all variables that may be encountered and will use their best efforts to resolve unforeseen issues that may arise.
- 11. This local agreement is specific to MacMillan Yard LRC, and will not be used by either party for interpretive purposes outside of this facility. This agreement is effective on the date of signing and is subject to cancellation by either party upon thirty days' written notice.

APPENDIX "B"

List of LRC Emergency Truck Regulars & Spares

Regulars

Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
0001-0800	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0001-0800	Electrician		

Spares

Oparco -			
Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
0001-0800	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0001-0800	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0001-0800	Electrician		
0001-0800	Electrician		

Regulars

Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
0800-1600	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0800-1600	Electrician		

Spares

Opares			
Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
0800-1600	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0800-1600	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
0800-1600	Electrician		
0800-1600	Electrician		

Regulars

Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
1600-2400	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
1600-2400	Flectrician		

Spares

Shift	Classification	Name	Seniority
1600-2400	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
1600-2400	Heavy Duty Mechanic		
1600-2400	Electrician		
1600-2400	Electrician		

APPENDIX "C"

Illustrative List of Call Examples

1. The shop receives a call at 15:00 hours requiring an Emergency Truck response to Capreol, Ontario. At the time, the regular dayshift Emergency Truck personnel are already occupied with an emergency call within the Yard or GTA.

Subject to vehicle availability and item #2 below, the senior available spares from the dayshift would be dispatched for the call to Capreol.

2. A call is received at 15:00 hours requiring Emergency Truck response to Capreol.

Should hours of service restrictions prevent on duty regulars/spares from taking a call, the call will be assigned to the senior spares from the dayshift that are not on duty but otherwise available. If the call cannot be assigned to the designated shift, the call will be assigned to the afternoon shift regulars.

 The shop receives a call at 15:50 requiring an Emergency Truck response (inside or outside of the GTA). At the time of the call regular Emergency Truck personnel are available from the dayshift and afternoon shift regulars are also present within the facility.

The dayshift regulars would be called. If the dayshift regulars fail to respond to the call prior to 16:00, the afternoon shift regulars would be called.

 A call is received at any time concerning a locomotive repair required within the Yard, or at an outlying point that does not require immediate attention.

The call will be assigned to the regular Emergency Truck personnel on the shift that the call is subsequently assigned.

APPENDIX XXII Rule 17 – Faithful Service

February 23, 2015

Ken Hiatt President, Unifor Local 100

Dear Mr. Hiatt:

This has reference to our discussions during negotiations to amend the provisions of Rule 17 as follows:

17.1 Employees who have given long and faithful service in the employ of the Company and who have become unable to handle heavy work to advantage will be given preference of such light work in their line as they are able to handle (subject to pension regulation age limits) as mutually agreed between the proper officer of the Company and the respective Regional Vice-President. Neither party shall unreasonably withhold their agreement. Seniority will be respected when practicable.

The parties have additionally agreed to include this letter as a new Appendix to Agreement 12 to provide the intent of the parties as it relates to the application of seniority to workplace accommodations.

This will confirm our understanding that seniority will not necessarily govern in all circumstances of a workplace accommodation. Due to the unique and varied requirements involved, workplace accommodations may have to be specifically tailored to an individual's degree of restriction and not all accommodated work assignments may be open to a senior employee who could otherwise be accommodated on a less restrictive position. However, by way of example, roll-by inspections are performed on various shifts and rest days and are generally considered for employees requiring a workplace accommodation. As these duties have similar physical demand requirements, seniority would govern in the assignment of roll-by inspections and other assignments where the recognition of seniority will not negatively impact an accommodated employee who may otherwise be unable to hold work.

Please signify your concurrence with the above by signing in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I CONCUR.

(Sgd) Ross Bateman (Sgd) Ken Hiatt
Director Labour Relations President, Local 100

APPENDIX XXIII RULE 46 – VACATION ENTITLEMENT (CURRENT VACATION METHOD) FOR EMPLOYEES HIRED AFTER JANUARY 1, 2014

For employees hired after January 1, 2014, the provisions of this Appendix supercede any other provisions of Rule 46 which may contradict.

Section 1

- 46.1 (a) An employee who, at the beginning of the calendar year, is not qualified for vacation under Clause (b) hereof, shall earn one working day's vacation with pay for each 25 days cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the current calendar year, with a maximum of 10 working days until qualifying for further vacation under Clause (b) of this section.
 - (b) Subject to the provisions of Note 1 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 3 years and have completed at least 750 days of cumulative service, shall earn their vacation on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 16-2/3 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the current calendar year, with a maximum of 15 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (c) of this section.
 - **NOTE 1:** Employees covered by Clause (b) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their fourth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 1,000 days of cumulative service; otherwise their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (a) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the current calendar year, provided there is sufficient vacation entitlement to deduct. If such employees leave the service for any reason any adjustments will be made at the time of leaving.
 - (c) Subject to the provisions of Note 2 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 9 years and have completed at least 2,250 days of cumulative service, shall earn their vacation on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 12 1/2 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the current calendar year, with a maximum of 20 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (d) of this section.
 - **NOTE 2:** Employees covered by Clause (c) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their tenth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 2,500 days of cumulative service; otherwise their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (b) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the current calendar year, provided there is sufficient vacation entitlement to deduct. If such employees leave the service for any reason, any adjustments will be made at the time of leaving.

- (d) Subject to the provisions of Note 3 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 19 years and have completed at least 4,750 days of cumulative service, shall earn their vacation on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 10 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the current calendar year, with a maximum of 25 working days; in subsequent years, they will continue vacation entitlement on the foregoing basis until qualifying for additional vacation under Clause (e) of this section.
 - **NOTE 3:** Employees covered by Clause (d) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their twentieth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 5,000 days of cumulative service; otherwise their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (c) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the current calendar year, provided there is sufficient vacation entitlement to deduct. If such employees leave the service for any reason, the adjustment will be made at the time of leaving.
- (e) Subject to the provisions of Note 4 below, employees who, at the beginning of the calendar year, have maintained a continuous employment relationship for at least 28 years and have completed at least 7,000 days of cumulative service, shall earn their vacation on the basis of one working day's vacation with pay for each 8-1/3 days of cumulative service, or major portion thereof, during the current calendar year, with a maximum of 30 working days.
 - **NOTE 4:** Employees covered by Clause (e) of this section will be entitled to vacation on the basis outlined therein if on their twenty-ninth or subsequent service anniversary date they achieve 7,250 days of cumulative service; otherwise their vacation entitlement will be calculated as set out in Clause (d) of this section. Any vacation granted for which employees do not subsequently qualify will be deducted from their vacation entitlement in the current calendar year, provided there is sufficient vacation entitlement to deduct. If such employees leave the service for any reason, the adjustment will be made at the time of leaving.

APPENDIX XXIV Training and Rates of Pay for Fully Qualified Mechanics

October 22nd, 2024

Cory Will President, Local 100 UNIFOR

Dear Mr. Will:

As discussed during our meetings during the 2018 round of negotiations, both parties explored the challenges of attracting fully qualified mechanics to join the CN Mechanical team, while also providing them with adequate training and familiarity with CN's rolling stock and mechanical operations. As a result of those discussions, the parties have agreed to the following as a targeted solution:

Parameters of this Agreement

This agreement shall govern the training, rate of pay, and job placement of any newly hired "fully qualified mechanic" as defined by Rule 23.9(c) of Collective Agreement 12.

General Training Period

Upon hire, and in addition to all required training at the CN campus, fully qualified mechanics must complete a general training period at their work location, the purpose of which is to allow these new hires to work alongside their railway-experienced colleagues and to become familiar with all aspects of the job at their work location.

This general training period will last for up to six (6) months of cumulative compensated service from the date of hire. The calculation of the general training period will include time spent in required training at the CN campus.

NOTE: The probationary period referenced in Rule 23.1 would still apply.

Training Plan

At any location where a fully qualified mechanic has been hired, the appropriate Company Officer and the Local 100 Skilled Trades Coordinator will establish a general training plan. This plan will include a shift rotation that ensures maximum opportunity for the newly hired mechanic to become familiar with CN's rolling stock, and repair, inspection and maintenance practices, as well as mechanical operations at that specific location.

NOTE: The requirement to pass qualifying tests referenced in Rule 23.9(b) would still apply.

Rate of Pav

For the duration of their general training period, fully qualified mechanics shall be paid the second (08-14 month's CCS) starting rate of their classification, as it appears in Rule 31.1(b)(ii). Upon completion of the general training period, they shall be paid the full rate for their classification, as it appears in Rule 31.1(a). In certain instances where the parties mutually agree, the step rate may be waived.

Job Bulletins

When a fully qualified mechanic is hired, a vacancy will be bulletined in accordance with Rule 23.11, only upon the completion of the general training period for that Mechanic.

Yours truly, I CONCUR

Melanie Martens Director, Labour Relations

Cory Will President, UNIFOR Local 100

APPENDIX XXV Sick Leave

December 14, 2018

Terry McKimm President, Unifor Local 100

Dear Mr. McKimm:

During national bargaining, the Union raised concerns about the Company's policy as it applies to sick leave for shopcraft employees.

Effective the first day of the month following ratification, the following will apply: Up to a maximum of three (3) days per year will be granted as sick leave without loss of pay to all employees who have 60 days of cumulative compensated service or more, on the strict condition that the department incurs no additional costs, as required for legitimate operational reasons, as a result of the employee's absence.

To ensure that no artificial barriers are designed to deny payment, incidents of denial will be immediately elevated to the President of Local 100 and the Vice President of Human Resources.

Sick leave days not used in a calendar year cannot be carried over to the next year.

These sick days are not to be used to augment vacation or extend weekends, but to cover legitimate illness only.

An employee must advise the supervisor, as promptly as possible, prior to the commencement of the shift, of the reason for and the expected duration of the absence.

The Union acknowledges that employees may be required to provide a physician's medical certificate, at their own expense, to support that they were not fit for work.

If you concur, please acknowledge below.

Yours truly, I CONCUR:

(Sgd) Douglas S. Fisher Sr. Director, Labour Relations

(Sgd) Terry McKimm President, Unifor Local 100

APPENDIX XXV (A) Sick Leave

March 20, 2023

Mr. Cory Will President, Unifor Local 100

Dear Mr. Will

During national bargaining, the parties discussed Appendix XXV – Sick Leave.

On December 1, 2022, the Canada Labour Code introduced provisions which supersede the terms of this letter. As a result, it is agreed between the parties that the terms of the letter have been suspended. For such time as the provisions of the Code continue to be more beneficial to employees, this letter will remain suspended. For further clarity, it is understood and agreed that the sick days in the collective agreement cannot be "stacked" with the entitlement in the Code.

Please signify your concurrence with the above by signing in the space provided below.

Yours truly, I CONCUR.

Line Tanguay Cory Will

Director, Labour Relations President, Unifor Local 100